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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Nine thirty having 

arrived, the Task Force will now come to order. 

Let me first introduce myself. I am 

Representive Jere Schuler from Lancaster County, 

43rd District, and I just have an opening 

statement and then we will have each member 

introduce themselves. I think Mr. James also 

has a statement to make. So let us proceed. 

On behalf of the Members of the House 

Judiciary Committee' Special Task Force on Hate 

Crimes, Terroristic and Arson, welcome to this 

hearing. I thank you for attending. 

Today, we are looking at the subject of 

racially and ethnically motivated criminal 

activity from a very broad perspective. The 

information gathered at this hearing will be 
i 

used to better educate the Members of this Task 

Force, the Judiciary Committee, and Members of 

the General Assembly ... 

And I might interject here that we 

realize our time in the Session is very limited 

right now. We don't believe that we will be 

able to get any legislation passed if that is 

the result of these hearings. However, this 

information will be available for us for the 
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next Session and I believe all of us will be 

back, vx/e hope. So whether we are or we are not 

is immaterial; the material will still be here. 

... of the history of hate crimes, the 

current trend in racially motivated 

organizations and in ethnically or racially 

motivated terrorism and arson. Further, this 

Committee has been asked to review House Bill 

2484. That is Representative O'Brien. I don't 

believe he has arrived yet. But we are to look 

at that bill, directed by the Chairman of the 

Judiciary Committee, Representative Gannon. 

We have 11 witnesses today, so our time 

is going to be used ... we have to make sure we 

get all 11 witnesses and so we are going to try 

and be brief in our interrogation. And I wish 

the presenters would try to be brief in their 

presentation. We are to end around 4:15. We 

will take a break for lunch. 

So, at this time, I would have members 

introduce themselves. And starting with 

Representative James. I believe you have an 

opening statement, Representative. 

REP. JAMES: Yes. Thank you, Chairman 

Schuler. I would just like to defer to my 
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chairman, Chairman Caltagirone. 

REP., CALTAGIRONE: Thank you. As 

Democratic Chairman of the Judiciary Committee 

in the House, I want to thank the Members of the 

House and especially Jere Schuler, the Task 

Force Chairman, and the members that are present 

here. Because this Special Task Force has a 

purpose, to try to gather the information to 

find out exactly what has been going on in 

Pennsylvania. And I would like to say that 

experience has shown that there has been a 

tremendous increase over the past several years. 

The Legislature has taken the step to recognize 

that these violent crimes against minorities is 

certainly a problem in Pennsylvania. 

I personally received over 100 

postcards and letters from people that have been 

attacked, especially in the gay and lesbian 

community, in support of this legislation, House 

Bill 903, 904, that's part of the hate crimes 

package. 

Pennsylvania has some of the highest 

rate of gay-related murders in the country. I 

propose to the Judiciary Committee that in the 

future that we hold additional public hearings 
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on this, terrorism and other acts of arson and 

hate crimes against minorities. I think these 

public hearings serve a very useful purpose, to 

investigate and report back to the General 

Assembly and the public which u/e represent. 

The statistics only go so far in 

combating these attacks. We are going to have 

look at drafting stricter legislation, and law 

enforcement is going to have to do a little bit 

more in order to enforce the laws of this 

Commonwealth. I believe that we, as lawmakers, 

should vow to better protect minorities who are 

attacked because of their race or sexual 

preference. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Thank you, Members. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, Chairman. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Thank you. I am 

Harold James, Chairman of the Pennsylvania 

Legislative Black Caucus and Democratic Chairman 

of the Subcommittee on Crime and Corrections. 

Good morning. I would like to thank 

Chairman Gannon of the House Judiciary Committee 

for appointing this Task Force; also, the 

Democratic Chairman, Mr. Caltagirone, was 



9 

extremely supportive in my quest for a public 

hearing in this matter. 

Chairman Schuler, I appreciate the 

opportunity to present these remarks. And as 

Chairman of the Pennsylvania Legislative Black 

Caucus, I would like to thank the Members of 

this Task Force. Your willingness to serve all 

the residents of this fine Commonwealth, by 

devoting their attention to this critical issue 

is truly valued. 

The expert witnesses which will testify 

today, we believe will set out the following: 

1) Victims of hate, be it an activity 

or a criminal offense, are dual victims. First, 

they are victimized by their offender, and 

secondly, they are often fearful for various 

reasons to report the incident to law 

enforcement authorities. 

2) Hate activity and crime victims 

exist throughout the Commonwealth and affect all 

races. 

3) Based on the preceding facts, it is 

reasonable to presume that hate activity and 

crime is a non-partisan issue. Simply put, the 

victims and their aggressors belong to any 
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political party — or to none at all. 

It is important for there to exist a 

clear understanding as to exactly what 

constitutes a hate activity versus a hate crime. 

For the record, I submit the July 23rd, 

1996 letter I sent to Chairman Gannon and Mr. 

Caltagirone requesting a series of public 

hearings throughout the Commonwealth. I draw 

your attention to page one, paragraph two, which 

reads in pertinent part: 

...Hate related activity, while not always 

illegal, consists of intimidation and/or 

harassment of a person, persons or group towards 

another person, persons and/or group or 

property. These activities consist of deeds 

that are oral, written or physical 

demonstrations of hostility... 

Furthermore, it is vital that 

particular information is relayed and materials 

are submitted for the record, Mr. Schuler, of 

which I have several. 

The 1960's Kerner Commission issued a 

report on the status of blacks and whites in the 

United States. And in that report, Daniel 

Patrick Moynahan wrote that the nation was 
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moving toward two societies: one black and one 

wh i t e. 

And nearly three decades later, U.S. 

Senator Moynahan's conclusions are ever more 

visible. This country is becoming increasingly 

more polarized. No matter how much we like to 

pretend that we all get along, the demon of hate 

still exists. The fact remains that we don't 

all get along. Too often, I have experienced 

that demon of hate directed toward myself or 

other people. 

Pennsylvania has been especially 

plagued by hate, as the Keystone State has the 

largest concentration of hate groups than any 

other state in the country, according to the 

19|92 statistics of the Southern Poverty Law 
i 

Center. 

White supremacist groups such as the Ku 

Klux Klan, the Skinheads, Aryan Nation, the 

White Aryan Resistance and the Christian Posse 

Comitatus, to name a few, call the great 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania their home. 

For the record, I submit a condensed 

version of the 1995 listing of Pennsylvania hate 

groups as prepared by the Southern Poverty Law 
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Center's Klanu/atch Project. 

Well, I also call Pennsylvania home. I 

served In the Army, the Philadelphia Police 

Department and in this Legislative body; and in 

each of these institutions, I have sworn to 

uphold the rights of all citizens in this 

country and in this Commonwealth. 

Today, I am here to claim in the 

strongest possible terms that racism is not 

acceptable nor can it continue to be tolerated. 

We as public policymakers must u/ork collectively 

with pertinent agencies at all levels of 

government as u/ell as the community. Together, 

we can put in place strategies and/or policies 

which will serve as the quicksand underneath 

hate activity. 

To our public officials, I want you to 

know that House Resolution 418 put us on notice 

that we can no longer continue publicly 

practicing racial intolerance, indifference and 

insensitivity. Mr. Chairman, I submit House 

Resolution 418 for the record. 

The unfortunate reality is that too 

many people in our nation still believe that 

racism is as traditional as baseball and apple 
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pie. Yet others ignore incidents of hate 

activity. Their silence is not golden. It 

serves as a quiet affirmation of despicable 

actions and behavior. 

When we laugh at a racial jokes, when 

we adopt stereotypes, when we give in to 

ignorance, we are affirming bigotry and racism -

we are permitting racist behavior — though we 

may state we condemn such words and deeds. In 

fact, it seems that those who allow these 

practices to go unchallenged are in denial that 

they exist. And if continued without challenge, 

they become serious, or will lead to criminal 

activity. 

Frequently when the occurrence is 

brjought to their attention, they often fail to 

see that the snickering at a joke, the 

derogatory name calling, are in deed acts of 

denial. Ladies and gentlemen, denial will not 

make racism and bigotry disappear. Conversely, 

the denial is the fuel for energizing racism. 

Racism is much like sexism: many refuse 

to accept it or believe it and least of all are 

willing to actively work toward stopping it. 

The most dangerous people are those who 
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act out their hate. These are people who 

intimidate, harass, victimize, violate and 

torment other human beings or the property of 

another because of perceived differences. These 

acts are targeted towards persons of a different 

race, religion, disability and, yes, sexual 

orientation. 

There are three classifications of hate 

crimes, according to Professor Jack Levin, 

Director of the program for Study of Violence 

and Social Conflict at Northeastern University 

in Boston, and co-author of the book, Hate 

Crimes: The Rising Tide of Bigotry and 

Bloodshed. To give you a better perspective, 

here are the definitions followed by incidents 

occurring during the 1990s in Pennsylvania: 

Thrill hate crimes are committed by 

offenders who are looking for excitement and 

attack their victims for the fun of it. 

State Senator Hank Salvatore's 

Philadelphia office was vandalized with 

derogatory epithets. He commented as a former 

Marine, he would defend one's right to disagree, 

but this was a cowardly act. 

The mission hate crime involves 
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offenders who have committed their lives to 

bigotry and are dedicated to their cause. 

From 1993 to 1994 in Honey Brook, 

Pennsylvania, an African-American single mother 

and her three minor children, u/ho happened to be 

the only family of their racial background in 

Honey Brook, were continuously harassed by 

racist thugs. There was no regard for the 

babies. There was no regard for the scarring 

that occurred to these children who will one day 

be adults in our society. The mission was 

simple: threaten and torment this family because 

they are African-American. 

Fortunately, the cowards, four white 

males and two white females, were arrested and 

convicted of Civil Rights violations. 

Defensive hate crimes involve offenders 

who perceive themselves as protecting their 

neighborhood, their workplace, or their college 

campus from outsiders. 

An artical last week in the 

Philadelphia Daily News, about flyers 

distributed in the predominantly white community 

of Port Richmond, caught my attention, as its 

message is timely for today's hearing. 
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The message urged the community to 

celebrate Halloween a day early in order to 

discourage children from outside of Port 

Richmond from trick-or-treating in their 

neighborhood u/ere distributed. It is 

interesting because the children to which the 

flyers identify as outsiders are 

African-American and Latinos. A tradition among 

many families throughout this community has been 

scarred simply because someone or some people 

think less of the children of others than they 

do their own. 

Mr. Chairman, at this time I introduce 

for the record a video from the Arts and 

Entertainment Network, titled, The New 

Skinheads. In this video, they describe how to 

mainstream into society. They are clean-cut, 

college educated. Their mission is to look like 

you and me — I don't know about me, though, but 

— so that we do not easily suspect their hate 

intention. They are on the Internet. Some use 

college computers to communicate their message 

of hate. Excerpted from their August 1996 issue 

of Emerge Magazine is the following statement: 

The Ku Klux Klan used to terrorize 
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people In the dead of the night with ropes, 

torches and cross burnings. Now it sneaks in 

quietly through home computers to deliver its 

pictures of horror and high-tech messages of 

hate. And in no time at all, it seems the 

global web of computer networks known as the 

Internet has become the new frontier for 

Neo-Nazis, the Klan and other white supremacist 

groups. And among a new generation of angry 

white males and a growing climate of intolerance 

in the United States and abroad, the Internet, 

with it s 24 million uses, has become fertile 

ground for recruitment. 

These are the new terrorists in our 

communities. They look much like you and me. 

They walk among us daily. They own the stores 

where we shop. They attend church with us. 

They are in many instances our colleagues, such 

as admitted racist, bigoted remarks by State 

Representative McGeehan, or perhaps our 

co-workers. They are our sons and daughters. 

They are those who spew hatred and racism. 

We must re-educate our community, 

beginning with reshaping our attitudes and 

behaviors. That means that we must look at one 

< 
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another based on our character, not based on 

skin color, age, gender, disability or sexual 

preference. 

This hearing enables us to get to the 

core of why this climate exists. I offer for 

consideration that perhaps the economy, 

migration and immigration are contributing 

factors to the climb in hate activity and hate 

crime. Any of these factors, individually or 

collectively coupled with ignorance could 

perhaps easily serve as a springboard to hate. 

Citizens move into communities that have 

traditionally been limited in ethnic diversity, 

they should not have to live in fear. They too 

are part of the integral fabric of this country 

We must apply the teaching of it takes 

a village to raise a child philosophy. Many 

juveniles who become active in hate groups do so 

because they are disenfranchised from home, are 

not doing well at achool, and have little in the 

way of positive adult mentoring. Twenty-two 

years of experience as a Philadelphia police 

officer taught me that if one mentors by 

cultivating and planting seeds of encouragement 

and direction, the harvest will render a 
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contributing member of society. 

Hate crimes and other related offenses 

affect each of us. It is a plague that u/e must 

work together in developing more harmonious 

relationships in order to find a cure. 

However, we must first acknowledge its 

existence. Secondly, we must be willing to make 

a bi-partisan commitment as policymakers and 

elected officials to address the issue of racism 

with the same vigor that we address crime, 

medical research, voting and other matters. 

Once we have made and followed up upon 

this commitment, then racism will no longer be 

such a major problem in our society. 

This public hearing is a beginning and 

shlould not be the sole public hearing convened 
i 

by this Special Task Force on the issue of hate 

activity and hate crime in the Commonwealth. We 

should, if evidenced here, conduct traveling 

public hearings throughout the Commonwealth. 

Members of this Task Force, we are on a fact

finding mission. Not a political agenda 

achievement. U/e must give credibility to that 

which we have begun here today and let our 

citizens know that we are sincere in our 
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commitment to developing policies and 

establishing regulations and legislation which 

will enable our law enforcement authorities, our 

educators and those on the front-line in 

fighting hate activity and hate crime. 

While I am pleased this hearing is 

taking place, I am also dismayed that there is a 

need for this type of hearing in 1996. I am 

further saddened that far too many of my 

colleagues, despite the obvious need for 

fact-finding and policy initiatives, refuse to 

honestly confront the issue of hate activity and 

racist bigotry in the Commonwealth. 

I hope my colleagues who are members of 

this Special Task Force listen carefully and 

with compassion to our scheduled witnesses and 

leave this hearing with a commitment to 

eradicating hate activity throughout this 

Commonwealth. 

Expanding the base for collecting 

information allows for better fact-finding and 

opportunity for citizen participation. 

Geographically, hate crimes and hate related 

activity occur throughout the Commonwealth. 

Hate crime is a bi-partisan issue. It crosses 
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throughout this vast Commonwealth as a disease. 

And I strongly believe the convening of hate 

crime hearings is a surgical step towards 

removing this disease from Pennsylvania. 

And I especially thank the expert 

witnesses who will present testimony and those 

who have submitted testimony. You are on the 

front-line, and we look to you to educate us 

today. Also, my appreciation for those who have 

come to Harrisburg to attend this hearing. I am 

pleased so many came - surely you know there is 

a problem which needs to be addressed. And I 

assure you, my pledge to ending hate activity 

and hate crime will not end by the concluding of 

this hearing, but will continue from this day 

fdrward. As a result of two separate families 

in my district being forced to leave their newly 

acquired homes, I am outlining a plan of action 

to address the seriousness of hate in my 

community of South Philadelphia. And I strongly 

believe these hearings will help me in that 

regard. 

Mr. Chairman, the following materials 

are submitted for the record: 

1) The condensed Southern Poverty Law 
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Center's Klanwatch Project 1995 listing of hate 

group activity in Pennsylvania. 

2) Newspaper articles relating hate 

activity and/or crime in the Commonwealth, all 

of which are from the 1990s, and several as 

recent as yesterday. 

3) A listing of hate group emblems and 

symbols. 

And I certainly hope that, at our next 

public hearing, we include in this dialogue 

paramilitary groups as well. 

In conclusion, I hope we can make the 

words of"President Clinton a reality when he 

commented, quote, we have to understand that we 

are stronger when we unite around shared values 

instead of being divided by our differences.... 

President William Clinton, October 1996. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I 

submit these for the record. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Representative James, for your outstanding 

presentation. 

I believe we will start down here at 

the end and we will go down the row here and 

would have the main Members of the Committee 
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introduce themselves and their district, please. 

REP. HORSEY: State Representative Mike 

Horsey, 198th District, West Philadelphia. 

REP. CARN: Representative Andrew Cam, 

197th District, Philadelphia County. 

REP. HENNESSEY: I am Tim Hennessey 

from the 26th District of Northwestern Chester 

County in the Southeastern part of the state. 

REP. CHADWICK: I am Scot Chadwick from 

the 110th Legislative District in Bradford and 

Susquehanna Counties. 

REP. DAILEY: I am Representative Pete 

Daley from Washington and Fayette Counties, the 

49th Legislative District. 

REP. MASLAND: Representative Al 

Masland from Cumberland and Northern York 
l 

Counties, the 199th District. 

REP. CALTAGIRONE: Representative Tom 

Caltagirone, City of Reading, 127th District. 

REP. MANDERINO: Kathy Manderino, 

Philadelphia County, 194th District. 

ACTING CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Is there any 

other representative? 
(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: All right. Then we 
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u/ill proceed with, the first witness this 

morning is Mr. Trent Hargrove, the Chief Deputy 

Attorney General, Civil Rights Enforcement 

Section, Office of Attorney General, 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania; and Major Ronald 

A. Garcia, Heritage Affairs Officer, the 

Pennsylvania State Police. 

So, gentlemen, are you correct and 

ready to go here? 

I see we have three people here. Would 

the third introduce yourself. 

MR. TRUE: My name is Peter True. I am 

a Field Investigator with the Office of Attorney 

General. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I knew who you were, 

but for the record. 

MR. HARGROVE: Many thanks to 

Representative Schuler and Members of the Task 

Force on Hate Crimes, Terrorism and Arson of the 

Judiciary Committee, not only for the 

opportunity to testify but for pushing on with 

the continuing effort in this state to punish 

ethnic intimidation crimes and to reduce ethnic 

intimidation and racial tension. 

This Task Force hearing is very 
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important. For one thing, it sends a message 

that the Task Force Members and the Members of 

the House Judiciary Committee are absolutely 

serious about using their powers and their 

influence to help law enforcement and private 

organizations in their struggle against hate 

crimes and hate motivated activities. 

Over the past decade and a half, the 

General Assembly has shown that it does 

recognize the seriousness of hate crimes, its 

problems, and has taken appropriate action on 

more than one occasion. A particularly welcome 

step was taken last fall when the Legislature 

approved and then Governor Ridge signed a bill 

allowing for prosecution of cross burnings and 

otlher types of hate crimes in which the criminal 

enters someone's property and starts a fire or 

threatens the occupants or damages the premises. 

Strong legislation is only part of the 

answer. We must continue our ongoing effort to 

educate Pennsylvania about hate crimes so that, 

for one thing, a hate crime is recognized when 

it occurs. 

Education in this area is especially 

important. Recognizing the hate crime isn't 
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always so easy. The damaging of a synagogue and 

leaving KKK painted on the walls is a pretty 

clearly hate motivated crime. But other 

criminal acts which are unquestionably 

violations of criminal statutes may not be as 

easy to clarify as being motivated by racial, 

ethnic or religious hatred. 

That is why the Office of Attorney 

General, the State Police, and the Human 

Relations Commission and other organizations 

work continuously at educating local and state 

law enforcement personnel, private organizations 

and individuals in recognizing a hate crime when 

it occurs, since motivation is what 

distinguishes a hate crime from other crimes. 

And we try to emphasize the importance of 

reporting such activity to an appropriate 

authority. 

Beginning in 1988, the amount of hate 

crime activity was assembled in two-year reports 

by the Office of Attorney General, and in 1995, 

our office was joined by the Human Relations 

Commission in issuing a five-year report, so 

that, among other things, we could get a broader 

sense of trends in this kind of criminal 
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activity and discover any particular trouble 

spots. 

We have put together some maps, which 

are displayed here, which will give an overall 

view of the locations of where hate crimes have 

occurred and the locations of militia groups and 

white supremacist groups across the state. 

And if I may, Mr. Chairman, I would 

like to just take an opportunity. These maps 

are also included in your packets, but I would 

like to take an opportunity for Mr. True ... for 

those of you who would like an opportunity to 

review them. These are property related hate 

crimes across Pennsylvania which include those 

things reported on Form J, which includes arson, 

criminal trespass and institutional vandalism. 

We must, however, keep in mind that 

many jurisdictions with respect to these types 

of incidents do not report as accurately as they 

should. 

These are hate crimes, by county, in 

the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania (indicating). 

These are KKK activities (indicating). These 

would include other white supremacist activities 

(indicating). 
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The next chart, which would be Aryan 

Nations and otheV identity groups or white 

supremacist groups that have some other 

identification other than strictly KKK. These 

would be so-called Patriot groups in the 

Commonwealth which would include some Militia 

Organizations, Common Law Courts, Identity 

Churches and others who have identified 

themselves as Patriots opposed to a New World 

Order. 

There are three primary characteristics 

that would be used to identify these groups 

under this category. One would be opposition to 

the Federal government; the other would be the 

belief in some sort of a conspiracy or New World 

Order; and the other would be a commonly held 

belief that the sheriff is the chief law 

enforcement officer of the county or 

jurisdiction in which they are located. 

I caution you, however, not to judge 

the hate crime situation in any given county 

just by these statistics. There can be various 

reasons for underreporting of hate crimes. Some 

local police departments may not want to have a 

problem associated with their town; some police 
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officers may not recognize an incident as being 

hate motivated; and some victims do not report 

because they fear retaliation or they don't 

trust law enforcement. 

And, perhaps just as important, it is 

possible that some police departments take the 

reporting of hate crimes more seriously than 

others, enforcing all types of hate crimes and 

thereby sending out the message that commission 

of this type of criminal activity is likely to 

result in enhanced penalties. 

This can make it seem that their 

jurisdictions are more prone to the occurrence 

of hate crimes than those who are more lax in 

their reporting. However, the departments which 

take enforcement less seriously might be more 

likely to be confronted with a truly serious 

incident when racial tension erupts. 

In the five-year Hate Crimes Report, 

covering the period from 1988 to 1993, one of 

Pennsylvania's larger counties reported that 

just a single hate crime occurred there. There 

is no reliable way to determine whether the 

police departments in that county were not tuned 

in to the hate crime situation, not familiar 
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with the law or whether there were, in fact, 

just a few hate crimes going on there during 

this five-year period. But some statistics such 

as that one are what make us feel strongly about 

the need to educate everyone about the 

seriousness of hate crimes and hate-related 

activity in our state. 

For we do know, in that particular 

location, that more than one hate crime 

occurred. 

That is why we conduct educational 

programs for local police and other enforcement 

personnel, such as college security people. We 

want to make them familiar with the hate crime 

statutes and to emphasize the importance of 

reporting their activities to their local 

police, the State Police or other enforcement 

agencies, so that appropriate legal action can 

be taken and entered into our periodic Hate 

Crimes data. 

We have used the information gathered 

in Hate Crimes Reports to put together programs 

for training of law enforcement personnel and 

promoting of public awareness to hate crimes and 

the importance of having members of the public 
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report and help local police in investigating 

and prosecuting hate crimes. 

Hate crimes are those violations of 

criminal statutes legally determined to be 

motivated by malicious intent toward the race, 

color, religion or national origin of the 

victim. The number of these crimes is the 

central statistic in each of our periodic 

reports. 

Information that may be coming out 

shortly in our new Hate Crimes Report may show a 

slight decrease in the actual number of 

incidents that may have been reported during the 

previous two-year period. 

That statistic alone should not be a 

reason for optimism. And it is probably 

misleading. For one thing, our forthcoming 

report will also contain another piece of 

information which will give it an entirely 

different view. This is the results of data 

compiled by the Pennsylvania Human Relations 

Commission's survey of the activity of white 

supremacist groups in the state and a second 

survey undertaken by the Youth Violence Task 

Force of the Office of Attorney General. Our 
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last report indicated that in 1989, there u/ere 

fewer than a half-dozen hate groups known to be 

operating in the Commonwealth. 

The new report, covering fiscal years 

1993-1994 and 1994-1995, will indicate the 

existence of 51 white supremacist groups 

operating in 57 communities in 31 counties. 

The activities of some of them are not 

violations of the law. But they stir up White 

Pride with rallies and they distribute hate 

literature and posters, sometimes dressed in Ku 

Klux Klan robes. At times, they have gone to 

the homes of clergymen and other citizens and 

protest their attempts to unify opposition to 

racial and ethnic hatred. This is a most 

disturbing trend. 

Although some of the these hate group 

activities are limited to sending a hate message 

— perhaps stay out of this neighborhood or we 

hate Jews — some go far beyond threats and 

attempts to frighten. They involve the 

commission of serious crimes. A group of 

Skinheads in Lehigh County was charged with a 

triple homicide, and we have had ethnic 

intimidation and criminal mischief in numerous 
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locations throughout the Commonwealth within the 

past year. 

Also, organizations such as the Anti- ; 

Defamation League and Philadelphia Lesbian and 

Gay Task Force have reported increases in hate 

related activity. 

Our Hate Crimes Reports, however, 

cannot be considered in any way the last word on 

the status of hate crimes in Pennsylvania in any 

given period. Over the years, the number of 

these crimes has flucuated up and down, and 

there is no reliable way to determine why this 

occurs. It could be more or fewer crimes of 

this kind are committed. But it is also 

possible that they are being committed and not 

be'ing reported. 

This is why, despite reductions in 

outright hate crimes being reported in the past 

fiscal period, we continue to emphasize 

education. 

For example, last week I hosted the 

first meeting of a new intergovernmental working 

group on hate crimes related fires and property 

crimes. We reviewed current procedures and 

practices concerning the tracking and reporting 
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of incidents, the training and dissemination of 

information and the establishment of coordinated 

responses to such fires. While these fires have 

not been a problem in our state, u/e felt it 

would be wise to assemble an organized effort to 

be ready to make effective responses to any such 

fires if they do occur. 

The establishment of this working group 

is consistent with the spirit and substance of a 

senate resolution adopted in June which 

condemned the nearly three dozen church fires 

which have occurred in the southern states 

during the past two years. 

Also, last November, my office 

sponsored an extensive three-day training 

program for state, federal and local law 

enforcement officers in identifying and 

prosecuting hate and bias related crimes which 

was conducted by experts throughout the nation 

and from Canada. 

It was called a Train the Trainer 

Program, one which provided specialized training 

for representatives from small-town police 

departments and from cities, from the State 

Police, the Attorney General Office, the Human 
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Relations Commission, the FBI and various other 

organizations. 

The participants were trained in the 

distinguishing of hate crimes from other types 

of crime; identifying and dealing with the 

victims of hate crimes; and investigating, 

prosecuting and reporting hate crimes. 

The training was an advanced kind of 

training and was not just limited to teaching 

law enforcement personnel how to make arrests, 

but also how to inform them of the importance of 

good community relations with hate crime victims 

and to make them more aware of staying on top of 

racial, ethnic tensions which may exist in any 

given community. 

The idea behind the train a trainer 

concept was for the participants to go back to 

their communities with a complete package of 

material, including lesson plans, student 

handouts and visual aids. 

We realized that many smaller police 

departments also did not have the resources to 

send their officers to training of this type, so 

the Federal government and the Office of 

Attorney General created this program in which 
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those who receive this training directly from ' 

the experts from around the country are able to 

take it back to their home communities to train 

their officers and become more attuned to the 

existense of hate crimes and how to deal with 

them. 

It was a first-class training program 

which was the first of its kind conducted in the 

northeastern United States and only the fifth in 

the nation. That is an indication of how 

serious Pennsylvania is about countering the 

hate crimes problems in the state. 

Our hope is that this training will 

filter down to the local police departments of 

all sizes, even the smallest, so that their 

officers are familiar with the basic concept 

behind hate crimes and can deal with it in a 

sensitive way with the victims so we all get 

information needed to prosecute those who commit 

hate crimes. 

Again, I must emphasize the importance 

of reporting these crimes. 

And I must also emphasize the 

importance of battling hate crimes isn't 

anything new for Pennsylvania. We have had an 
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Ethnic Intimidation Statute on the books since 

1982 and have strengthened our enforcement 

efforts since then, as well as conducting 

numerous other programs. 

I would like to call the Task Force 

Members' attention to our forthcoming Hate 

Crimes Report which will once more contain the 

disturbing fact that nearly two-thirds of all 

hate crimes offenders during the two-year period 

were between the ages of 11 and 20. That that 

particular situation has worsened. In fact, in 

the first five years of statistically tracking 

hate crimes, 56 percent of the offenders were in 

this 11 to 20 age group. Now it has risen to 

two-thirds. Additionally, juveniles are 

committing hate crimes at a higher rate than 

they commit other serious offenses. 

The fact that so many young people and 

so many of the offenders are young suggest a 

strong need for education. I spoke earlier 

about our efforts to train local law enforcement 

personnel. But we also need to provide more 

education and training in school districts, 

colleges, and especially in mediation and 

conflict resolution techniques. 
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Hate crimes education isn't anything 

new. It has been going on for years. And in 

recent years, these efforts have intensified 

because the problem has worsened. The 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission has been 

at this job for many years, and when their 

representative testifies later at this hearing, 

I am certain he will tell you about their 

efforts. 

Despite the continuation of hate group 

activity, Pennsylvania is fighting back in a 

variety of ways — in the training of law 

enforcement personnel, in cooperation with other 

enforcement groups, and my office's membership 

in the Interagency Task Force on Civil Tension, 

and in the courts. 

The Pennsylvania Office of Attorney 

General has fought to uphold the 

constitutionality of our own Ethnic Intimidation 

Statute and has filed a brief in support of 

other laws in two other jurisdictions. We have 

filed briefs in the Courts of Common Pleas 

throughout this Commonwealth and in the Superior 

Court in an attempt to uphold the Pennsylvania 

Ethnic Intimidation Statute. 
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I want the Task Force to know that the 

Office of Attorney General remains totally 

committed to using its powers to be part of the 

overall struggle against ethnic and racial 

hatred, whether or not it is in local law 

enforcement or in the courts. 

Our attitude was best expressed by 

Attorney General Corbett with the signing of the 

bill which strengthened law enforcement's 

ability to prosecute those who commit hate 

motivated crimes such as cross burnings. On 

that occasion, the Attorney General said, It is 

in our state's interest in preventing hate 

crimes and threats motivated by bigotry and 

hatred and prosecuting those crimes in a most 

public way when they occur. We must send a 

message loud and clear that hatred of the basest 

form will not be tolerated anywhere in the 

Commonwealth. 

I would also like-to take this 

opportunity to make a few recommendations to 

this Task Force based on my experience in 

working in law enforcement and hate crimes 

throughout the Commonwealth. 

The first recommendation that I would 
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like to make to this Task Force is to empower 

the Office of Attorney General with concurrent 

jurisdiction to prosecute violations of the 

States Ethnic Intimidation Statute. As the maps 

u/e have presented here illustrate, the Attorney 

General is uniquely situated to monitor and 

prosecute hate crimes from a statewide 

perspective. 

The second recommendation that I would 

like to make to this Task Force is to explore 

the possibility of legislative enactment of 

state counterpart statutes to the Federal Civil 

Rights Act enforceable by the Attorney General 

and/or District Attorneys. Since as we know, 

federal prosecution of hate crimes has most 

often been to compensate for the lack of 

effective enforcement in prosecution at the 

local level. In many instances, we have seen 

cases prosecuted at the federal level after they 

have been unsuccessful, after state prosecutors 

have been unsuccessful. Obviously, these 

statutes would need to be tailored to meet state 

statutory and constitutional requirements. 

However, the state cannot depend upon the 

Federal government to prosecute hate crimes at 
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all times due to the Inefficiency of remedies 

available at the state level. Federal 

assistance may not be available on all occasions 

when needed. 

I thank the Task Force and its Members 

for this opportunity to provide those comments. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Mr. Hargrove. We are going to go on to Major 

Garcia and then we will ask questions when you 

are finished, Major, to the panel. 

One comment. Mr. Hargrove, would you 

provide information related to your Train the 

Trainer Program, and please give that to Brian 

Preski, who is the Majority Executive Director 

of the Judiciary Committee. 

MR. HARGROVE: Yes, sir, I would be 

more than happy to make that information 

available. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. 

Major. 

MAJOR GARCIA: Good morning. Again, I 

would like to thank the Committee for this 

opportunity to present this testimony. 

The Pennsylvania State Police has 

recognized the importance of addressing hate 
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crimes in a proactive manner, as well as through 

investigation and prosecution. While we believe 

we are second to none in our ability to gather 

intelligence information and prosecute 

violations of the law, it remains important for 

the State Police to work to prevent hate crimes 

and the unlawful reactions by members of the 

community who are targets of these incidents of 

hate. 

Pennsylvania is experiencing an 

increase in the number of hate crimes reported 

by police agencies throughout the state. It is 

important to note this increase in reported 

incidents may reflect an increase in the actual 

number of hate crimes taking place, but it also 

reflects an increase in reporting as officers 

broaden their awareness of what constitutes a 

hate crime. 

Over the past several years, training 

in ethnic intimidation and cultural diversity 

awareness has provided police officers with the 

ability to recognize and report the incident as 

a hate incident, where in the past an incident 

may have been reported as a criminal mischief. 

Further investigation and better training may 
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now result in a prosecution for institutional 

vandalism, a hate crime and not criminal 

mischief. 

Ironically, this police officer's 

t̂raining and diligent reporting through the 

Uniform Crime Reporting System may present an 

unfair image to the Commonwealth when compared 

to other states. Watchdog organizations, such 

as the Southern Poverty Law Center and 

Klanwatch, have Pennsylvania ranked among the 

top states in the number of reported hate 

incidents and the number of organized hate 

groups. While Pennsylvania's hate crimes are 

not unique, I believe we are unique and more 

diligent in our advanced investigation, 

education and reporting of the incidents. 

Nonetheless, the fact remains that any and all 

hate crimes are serious matters and we must 

continue to take appropriate action to prevent, 

investigate and punish such illegal activity. 

Pennsylvania is rapidly becoming a more 

culturally diverse state, particularly in our 

rural areas. The interstate highway system, 

construction of state and federal prisons and 

business expansion in rural areas has expedited 
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this process. When the population makeup 

changes, we see an increase in the incidents of 

intolerance by some people. Groups such as the 

International Keystone Knights of the Ku Klux 

Klan have focused their activity in mostly rural 

areas such as Punxsutawney, Brookville and 

Bedford. Although the number of Klan members 

may be small, the actions of a few hateful 

individuals can often have a dramatic impact on 

the number of reported hate incidents and the 

serenity of the area. Historically, peaceful 

citizens have chosen confrontation as a means of 

vocalizing their opposition to such hate groups 

and the past has shown us that this has been 

exactly what the hate groups have used to seek 

publicity and further their own agenda. This is 

where it becomes increasingly important for the 

state and local police to take a proactive 
4 

approach to the problem to reduce tension and 

the possibility that otherwise peaceful and law 

abiding citizens are incited to take the law 

into their own hands. 

The focus of the Office of Heritage 

Affairs is not on the investigation aspect of 

hate incidents, but rather on the prevention and 
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proper response to these incidents by citizens. 

The Office of Heritage Affairs may intercede 

during or immediately following a hate incident. 

Ideally, however, education and organization in 

a community should take place before an incident 

of hate takes place. The Heritage Affairs 

Office has worked in conjunction with the 

Education and Community Services Division of the 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission to 

provide training to assist communities, 

institutions of higher education, basic 

education and public and private workshops in an 

effort to minimize the destruction and 

polarizing impact of hate groups and other hate 

activity. 

A training seminar entitled "The State 

of Hate in Pennsylvania ... and the Good News," 

has been developed and presented more than 200 

times over the past four years. The seminar has 

always been warmly received. One of the results 

of this training is the development of community 

coalitions made up of local citizens who know 

how to properly respond if their community is 

targeted for hate activity. The strength of the 

program is that it comes from two divergent 
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public organizations who agree that there is 

only one proper response to hate activity. The 

reaction to this training has been 

overwhelmingly positive. 

In conclusion, lau/s are in place which 

effectively facilitate the prosecution of hate 

crime perpetrators and the award of compensation 

to the victims. We should continue to enforce 

and improve these laws as conditions demand, but 

we must also focus on preventing unlawful 

reactions to hate activity which exacerbates the 

problem. It is often the response to the hate 

crime that feeds the destructive cycle of hate. 

We will never be able to prevent criminal 

activity by people who make a personal choice to 

engage in that activity. We can, however, 

endeavor to educate people so they do not 

unintentionally engage in criminal activity as a 

response to the initial incident. This is where 

we can do the most good because we have prepared 

an audience who will make the correct choice 

when presented with this activity. This 

proactive approach is community oriented and it 

will go a long way to ensure that only those who 

initiate hate activity will commit crimes which 
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will require prosecution. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Major. 

Before we begin the questioning, I 

believe Representative Cohen has joined our 

Committee here. Representative Cohen is back 

here from Philadelphia. 

All right. I will open it up for 

questions. Okay. Go ahead. 

REP. CARN: Thank you. 

Gentlemen, I have a question. In your 

training of understanding what hate crimes are, 

how do you legally — 

You know, you have a statement here, 

hate crimes are those violations of criminal 

statutes legally determined to be motivated. 

What is that process of legally determining that 

something was motivated and maliciously 

intended? 

MR. HARGROVE: See, one of the 

requirements in the Pennsylvania Ethnic 

Intimidation Statute is that: in order to 

effectuate the penalty enhancement provisions, 

you have to prove that the offense was motivated 

with malicious intent toward someone's race, 
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color, religion or national origin; that is one 

of the difficulties in ethnic intimidation 

prosecution in proving malicious intent. 

And, how do you prove malicious intent? 

How do you prove that someone committed an act 

because of someone's race, color, religion or 

national origin? And that would be one of the 

weaknesses and was one of the reasons why our 

second recommendation. 

REP. CARN: Okay. So, actually, you 

didn't answer my question. I was asking you 

that question: how do you prove that, as a 

prosecutor? I mean ... 

MR. HARGROVE: There have been a 

number, there have been a number of articles and 

a major debate on this very issue. And some 

scholars have classified proving that point as 

the distinction (the purpose versus knowledge 

distinction). 

For instance, if you commit an act just 

with the knowledge that someone falls into one 

of these categories, you may not necessarily 

have been committing that act because they fall 

into one of those categories. So you have to do 

it because they fall into one of those 
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categories, and solely for that reason as 

opposed to doing it. If I attack you with the 

knowledge of your race, does not necessarily 

mean that I am committing the hate crime because 

you can have identical facts and one can be a 

hate crime and one cannot be a hate crime and 

that is one of the technicalities of proving the 

case. 

REP. CARN: You know, I asked that 

question trying to have for the layman an 

understanding and I don't know if we got it or 

not. Because, again, when we are talking about 

determining what is a hate crime, that question 

of how do you determine — 

MR. HARGROVE: There are a number of 

th'ings that you look at. You look at the 

extraneous factors such as the circumstances in 

which the crime was committed, whether or not 

they used racial/ethnic slurs in the process 

which may or may not have been determinative. 

REP. CARN: So each prosecuting 

jurisdiction have to take an analysis 

themselves, is that how? 

MR. HARGROVE: It is a very fact-based 

analysis on what were the facts of that 



50 

particular incident. 

REP. CARN: Okay. And then so the 

actual police officer on the street may not make 

that determination; I guess it would be the 

prosecutor? 

MR. HARGROVE: He may not be able to. 

And that's one of the problems that u/e have 

discovered, is that, there are many times when 

police officers on the streets do not know how 

to distinguish a hate crime or do not recognize 

the elements of a hate crime and so consequently 

one of our goals is to teach them the 

recognition of the elements of the hate crime 

and what factors they would look for in 

investigating and prosecuting a hate crime. 

REP. CARN: How extensive has that 

training been to the enforcement community of 

Pennsylvania, meaning that of all of the 

enforcement officers or those in the enforcement 

community, has everyone had the opportunity to 

be exposed? 

MR. HARGROVE: To my knowledge, it has 

not been a mandatory training program as part of 

the official training. I think they did have 

some — well, maybe in one year. I think in 
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1993. 

MAJOR GARCIA: Yes. 

MR. HARGROVE: In 1993, there was a 

portion of this program presented by the 

Municipal Police Officer's Training and 

Education Commission on recognizing ethnic 

intimidation, but it has not been an ongoing. 

And most of the training that has been provided 

in that area has been provided through efforts 

of coordinated training efforts involving the 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission, the 

Attorney General, State Police, U.S. Attorneys. 

We have done a number of programs with 

the state and federal law enforcement officials 

and with the U.S. Attorneys in the Eastern 

District, the Western District, Middle District, 
i 

with the Pennsylvania Human Relations 

Commission, with the State Police, federal law 

enforcement training centers. So we have tried, 

as hard as we could try, to train these folks to 

recognize what is a hate crime; but, obviously, 

there can be more done in that area. 

REP. CARN: Okay. Thank you. 

Major Garcia, in effect, are you saying 

that your office, the Office of Heritage 



52 

Affairs, is really an educational office? 

As I read your testimony, it says here 

the focus of the Office is prevention and proper 

response to these incidents by citizens. So I 

am saying are you saying that you are an 

educational function? 

MAJOR GARCIA: That's one of my main 

aspects of the job, is the education and the 

proactive approach to the law enforcement. 

I have other areas of responsibility, 

also. But u/e found out that usually when we 

have an incident with of a hate crime, it is a 

crime as many of the other crimes we investigate 

and we can usually adequately deal with that 

particular crime. 

It appeared to us that the bigger 

result of hate crime activity, historically, has 

been the reaction, and it was also a gut 

reaction which most people felt was the proper 

one, but, in fact, what it did was exacerbate 

the problem. So we are trying to get into 

communities and educate folks as to the proper 

response where they could do more good for 

themselves and help law enforcement prosecute 

the perpetrators of these crimes. 



53 

REP. CARN: Okay. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Mr. Hargrove, or Major Garcia, it seems 

to me that people often have the feeling that 

these groups come from somewhere else and target 

particular municipalities for whatever reason, 

reasons of their own. And it may be that 

regardless of whether they come from somewhere 

else or more local or if, indeed, they are 

imported, it seems to me that almost every time 

there is any kind of indication there is going 

to be a Klan rally or some sort of hate group 

activity that's made a public event, that the 
t 

town officials struggle with the idea. It is 

almost always unwelcome. They don't want to 

give permits to it, but they face First 

Amendment issues if they try to refuse a permit. 

And, often times, frankly, the cost of bringing 

in extra police protection, which they request, 

is a real burden to their budgets. And there is 

also, I think what Major Garcia has spoken about 

the idea that sometimes the media comes because 
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they sense that there is going to be an event 

and maybe the issue or the event takes on a life 

of its own and is magnified by the media, by the 

presence of the media, so that it seems like it 

is a much more expansive problem in that 

particular town than it might be. 

1. Can you tell me what advice does 

the Pennsylvania State Police give to local 

officials in terms of how they should respond to 

requests for parade permits or speaking permits 

on behalf or by these kinds of groups? 

2. What kind of personnel does the 

Pennsylvania State Police make available to 

local officials so that they don't have to go 

out and make arrangements with all of their 

surrounding municipalities to send all available 

policemen there to keep the peace in the event 

that there would be some sort of disturbance? 

MAJOR GARCIA: Okay. Naturally, any 

community, I think they should initially get 

together with their local solicitor to solicit 

legal advice from them. But there are a lot of 

agencies, including the Pennsylvania State 

Police, that can offer advice or suggestions 

along those lines. 
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No, unfortunately, we focus on 

organized hate groups here in Pennsylvania 

because usually u/hen they have an event, it is a 

very big event and it is made very public. 

We have found, particularly the media 

over the last four-and-a-half years, that the 

majority of the problems that we have as far as 

hate crimes here in Pennsylvania are individual 

acts of intolerance by people who may or may not 

be members of organized hate groups. So I think 

the preponderance of our problems here in 

Pennsylvania are every day people who have some 

very intolerant ideas. Although, the Ku Klux 

Klan and Skinheads get the majority of the 

press, it is the every day acts of intolerance 

that create the most problems for the most 

Pennsylvanians here across this state. 

So our focus should not only be on 

organized hate groups and reacting to planned 

and organized rallies, but we also should be 

getting into the potential victims all across 

the state. Because even though you don't have a 

Klan group or Skinhead group in your particular 

town or county, chances are you are going to 

have people that may want to act out similar 
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redresses as far as what their activities would 

be. 

A lot of times, u/e have some publicity 

of a Klan event or something and you will have 

mimicking of people who are not necessarily Klan 

members. And again, this is scattered through 

all 67 counties, it is a continuing problem. 

And it doesn't have to be the massive problem of 

an organized Klan rally, but the individual 

tensions that result from individuals in a very 

rural county, too. So our focus has to be along 

the big event, but also on the many, many small 

events that are taking place all the time. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Well, as a follow up, 

let me just ask you: as I said, it seems to me 

that a lot of people feel that the media make 

these events much bigger and give them a life of 

their own that they wouldn't otherwise have. 

Does the Pennsylvania State Police have any kind 

of coordinated response/advice, as far as 

whether or not — For the most part, it seems 

that solicitors generally agree that under the 

First Amendment law, they can't stop people from 

speaking out even though most of the people in 

the area don't agree with what is being said. 
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So if you can't deny the permit, is there any 

kind of response, coordinated response, sending 

in police for the event, State Troopers for the 

event, to try to keep the peace? 

MAJOR GARCIA: We do. We do have what 

we call Tension Response Teams that can be put 

together very quickly to respond to any 

particular incident. 

However, just as important is this 

other education that I spoke of earlier. 

Because if the community reacts properly, what 

you end up with is an event that you must allow 

to continue because of First Amendment rights, 

but also a very positive thing that the 

community itself does. 

And what you do by having these two 

events taking place simultaneously is you 

separate potential conflict. And you also now 

use the news media to our benefit because not 

only are they reporting on a very negative thing 

that is taking place, but they are also 

reporting on a very positive thing that the 

community is doing simultaneously, so it serves 

as two functions. 

But if it deteriorates very quickly, 
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the State Police do have Tension Response Teams, 

u/e do have an adequate number of people that we 

feel can address issues in conjunction with 

local law enforcement. 

REP. HENNESSEY: And one follow up. 

You know, the kind of response that you have 

talked about did occur in a small town in my 

district and, thankfully, the good Mayor of that 

town and the citizens put together a proactive 

response to that. And, frankly, in response to 

individual crimes or individual activity, there 

are many, many more townspeople showed up for 

Harmony Day, a showing of good will and 

tolerance for all the people of the town and we 

were very happy about that, so. Thank you very 

much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Manderino. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Major Garcia, I had a question 

originally about your testimony. I think it may 

have been answered in your follow-up question to 

Representative Carn or Hennessey, but let me 



59 

just articulate it to make sure that I am on the 

right page now. 

I was initially confused by your 

testimony about what was the appropriate 

response from the citizenry. And now, I guess 

hearing you elaborate a little bit more, would I 

be correct in concluding that the kinds of 

responses Representative Hennessey just talked 

about, a proactive, a Harmony Day, a community 

prayer vigil, something that is positive and 

nonviolent, is not what you were saying? (And 

that is an appropriate citizen response). And 

when you were saying, talking about citizens' 

responding inappropriately, it was more the 

example that you gave where it isn't an 

organized activity, but an individual act of 

hatred and then somebody, instead of knowing 

that that is a hate crime against me and I 

should report it, responds in kind and escalates 

the incident, is that ...? 

MAJOR GARCIA: (Nods head 

affirmatively. ) 

REP. MANDERINO: That is where I was 

having trouble, when you were saying that one of 

the big problems was the way citizens' respond 
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and they mess it up more. And u/hat was in my 

mind were the instances where a community took 

what I thought was kind of a positive, proactive 

result. So I guess then the question is, what 

are the negative things that people do that they 

shouldn't be doing? 

MAJOR GARCIA: Okay. My experience has 

been there are two things that communities 

probably should not do: first of all, remain 

silent. If a community remains silent in the 

face of hate activity, that can be perceived as 

tacit approval for that activity. And the most 

important thing not to do is confront. 

Historically, this is exactly what hate groups 

have depended on to further their own agenda. 

And, remember, we have hate groups who 

have been involved in this type of activity for 

years and years. They know what they are 

constitutionally allowed to do. Chances are, 

they are not going to be breaking laws. They 

may be saying things that are very disgusting 

and distasteful, but they are going to be legal 

activities. 

And, historically, what we have had are 

citizens confronting these people and ultimately 
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the citizens are the ones who end up breaking 

the law and law enforcement then has to come 

down and arrest the citizens. Something we 

don't like to do, but by the same token, we are 

sworn officers and we must do. So silence and 

confrontation are the two things we preach 

against. Having a very positive unity rally and 

so forth are the very positive things that can 

help. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

My second line of questioning goes to 

Mr. Hargrove, in particular, the recommendations 

that you made. I just want to be clear, when 

you are talking about empowering the Attorney 

General with concurrent jurisdiction, we are 

ta'lking concurrent with the local prosecutors? 

MR. HARGROVE: Yes. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. I mean, I know 

there are other areas in consumer fraud, perhaps 

in some drug areas where the Attorney General 

has an original type of jurisdiction, concurrent 

with the local areas. What are some of those 

other areas that you are suggesting that we add 

ethnic intimidation to? 

MR. HARGROVE: I don't do a lot of 



62 

those other things, but I do know that they are 

mostly in the consumer protection and there are 

a number of statutes in which the Attorney 

General and the D.A.'s, both have concurrent 

jurisdiction. I can't ... 

REP. MANDERINO: In the criminal end? 

MR. HARGROVE: Not necessarily on the 

criminal end. This would be one in which I 

would be recommending that the Attorney General 

have a stronger role in monitoring and in 

prosecuting hate crimes throughout the 

Commonwealth. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. I would be 

interested in knowing whether or not there are 

other areas of the criminal law and criminal 

statutes which this clearly is. 

MR. HARGROVE: I would be certainly 

happy to review that information and get you a 

list of what those statutes are. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. Great. Thank 

you. 

On the second recommendation which was 

strengthening, I guess you would say our Ethnic 

Intimidation Statute so that it is more in line 

with the federal statute? 
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MR. HARGROVE: Not necessarily 

strengthening that statute, but possibly 

creating another statute that would be in 

addition to. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. Can you 

elaborate on that a little bit more, in terms of 

what you think is missing from the state and 

that the feds have that allow them to have more 

prosecutions? 

MR. HARGROVE: One of the things that 

we have seen in the past few years are instances 

of — and this has happened in all parts of the 

Commonwealth over the past three or four years 

or so — either where local prosecutors have 

been unsuccessful in getting prosecutions under 

state law, have been unable to develop a case 

efficiently under state law, or have deferred to 

the Federal government in many instances under 

state law involving hate crime situations. So, 

in fact, the feds end up prosecuting in many 

instances hate crimes more frequently than do 

the local prosecutors. And one of the reasons 

for that is because under the federal statutes, 

there is no requirement of proving that 

malicious intent. That malicious intent is a 
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problem. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. And I did write 

that down when you talked to Representative Cam 

that our state statute requires malicious 

intent. 

Is the federal statute requirement just 

knowledge? 

MR. HARGROVE: Well, it is a different 

requirement. It is more. 

REP. MANDERINO: But does it still get 

to the issue of intent, or is it only based on 

action? 

MR. HARGROVE: It does, it does get to 

the issue of intent. You have to have an intent 

to commit a crime, certainly, but it is a 

different type of intent. It goes to an intent 

to deprive someone of a certain right, but it is 

not necessarily a race or religion based (it is 

neutral in that sense) but it allows for a 

prosecution in a broader context. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. It is 

almost 20 of 11, so I have three other members. 

I am going to cut it off after those three have 
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asked their questions. 

I have Representative Masland, 

Representative Horsey and Representative James. 

Representative Masland, do you wish to 

go, please. 

REP. MASLAND: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I will try to be brief since I am a Member of 

the Judiciary Committee but not a member of this 

specific Task Force but I am very interested in 

this issue. 

I want to commend Mr. Hargrove. I 

believe he pointed out the two key problems. 

First of all, recognizing the hate crime when it 

occurs. And having been an Assistant D.A. and 

worked with law enforcement, that is a problem. 

Arid the other one is really preventing it in the 

first place. 

And I want to thank, at this time, 

Representative Harold James for coming over to 

Cumberland County a few years back, to Carlisle, 

and working with our Social Justice Coalition in 

Carlisle. Because it is organizations like that 

that can really work on the preventing aspect in 

the first place. 

And for Representative Hennessey, we 



66 

actually got a videotape from Chester County of 

the Harmony Day activity that you had conducted, 

which was very helpful for us in forming our 

crisis management plans. 

One question I have, though, to try to 

cut this all short, is: on these various charts, 

I guess I am a little bit confused on hate 

crimes by county. I mean, obviously, the first 

county I look at is Cumberland and the hate 

crimes by county from 1993 to 1995, it has 

three, but it doesn't say anything under total 

white supremacist activity or KKK activities for 

1993 to 1996. 

And the reason I ask is, there was a 

cross burning in Carlisle a few years ago, back 

in 1993, that would qualify obviously as a hate 

crime (although they never really found out who 

it was). And I am wondering whether there is 

some reason why that wouldn't also show up under 

a white supremacist activity or under a KKK 

activity although we don't know exactly who did 

it. Is that why, because we don't know who did 

it? 

MR. HARGROVE: There could be a number 

of reasons why. One reason that could be the 
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reason, it may not have been reported in the 

context of the traditional hate crims reporting 

criteria on Form J to the Pennsylvania State 

Police. 

Another reason is that much of the 

tracking of hate group activity is done somewhat 

by various groups, including the Pennsylvania 

Human Relations Commission (which it does a lot 

of that), but the Pennsylvania Attorney 

General's Office and the Pennsylvania State 

Police and it may just be possible that we did 

not record it for whatever reason. 

REP. MASLAND: Okay. And just in 

closing, I just want to concur that trying to 

prosecute these hate crimes can be very 

difficult, a lot more difficult than prosecuting 

a murder and prosecuting a DUI. It is tough to 

actually prove those elements and that gets back 

to educating the public so that the jurors 

recognize it, not just the police officers in 

the first place. 

Thank you. 

MR. HARGROVE: Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Horsey. 
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REP. HORSEY: I just have two brief 

questions. Does the Attorney General's Office 

have an in-house tolerance training program for 

its personnel? 

MR. HARGROVE: I am sorry? 

REP. HORSEY: Does the Attorney 

General's Office, for its personnel, for people 

who work for them, do they have an in-house 

program that trains their personnel regarding 

tolerance? 

MR. HARGROVE: Hum ... 

REP. HORSEY: The reason why for the 

question is because — 

MR. HARGROVE: I have done some of 

that. I am not sure if that is a formal 

program, but I have been engaged in some of 

those efforts. 

REP. HORSEY: Okay. Do you have any 

idea what the successful prosecution rates for 

hate crimes are in this state? 

MR. HARGROVE: You would have to 

measure it on a county-by-county basis. 

REP. HORSEY: Right. Are those 

statistics available? 

MR. HARGROVE: It is very difficult to 
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obtain that. One of the difficulties is that 

you — and I have tried to do that — you have 

to contact every single County District 

Attorney's Office or every single county 

courthouse and you have to try and look at — 

Law enforcement in Pennsylvania is very 

decentralized, especially in the context of 

looking at whether or not prosecutions are being 

uniform from county to county; and so, unless 

you are aware of all the charges that were filed 

in every single county, there is no way of 

accurately measuring the information that you 

have just requested and that is also another of 

my reasons for the first recommendation. 

REP. HORSEY: Because it goes directly 

td the question of measuring the success or 

failure rate of the legislation in the 

prosecution of hate crimes, that the charging is 

not enough, but the charging and the conviction 

are what we really should be doing. 

MR. HARGROVE: There have been some 

successful convictions, but, in many instances, 

what we have seen is that you primarily will use 

it as a plea bargaining tool and the underlying 

offense will get charged and the ethnic 
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intimidation part of it u/ill go away. 

REP. HORSEY: Okay. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

My questions hopefully will be brief and require 

short answers. 

I would like to thank you both for the 

testimony and also I would like to thank you for 

providing the maps which will help us in terms 

of dealing with trying to implement policies and 

strategies. 

In regard to your five-year report, can 

we have that submitted to Chairman Schuler's 

office? 

MR. HARGROVE: Yes, sir. 

REP. JAMES: How long will it be before 

your new report comes out? 

MR. HARGROVE: A matter of weeks. 

REP. JAMES: Good. So we will get 

that, also? 

MR. HARGROVE: Yes. 

REP. JAMES: Thanks. And if that could 

be provided for each of the Members of the 

Committee, we would appreciate it. 
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MR. HARGROVE: We will make sure that 

we send each of the Members of the Committee a 

copy of that as u/ell. 

REP. JAMES: Probably the whole 

Judiciary Committee. Okay. 

All right. While on the maps, there 

was, I noticed there were maps that just showed 

KKK activity and then there were maps that just 

show other hate groups; why is that separated? 

MR. HARGROVE: We did not have to do it 

that way. The ones that were identified as KKK 

were those organizations that identified 

themselves as KKK organizations in the title of 

their organization. The other groups could 

include other groups as well: the Aryan 

Nation's, Identity groups, Posse Comitatus, 

other types of white supremacist groups, and 

that was what we did in the total and then we 

combined those two. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. And as relates to 

parimilitary, they were not on there or they 

were on there? 

MR. HARGROVE: They are on a separate 

chart. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Do you believe that 
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based on what is happening that you have enough 

investigators, or do you think you have enough 

investigators? I know that might be a loaded 

question, but. 

Well, let me put it this way: if we 

could, if the Legislature could give you more 

money in terms of helping in terms of this kind 

of investigation, would you definitely need that 

and use that in terms of hiring other 

investigators? 

MR. HARGROVE: Certainly. You know, 

the more resources that you have in an area such 

as this, the better able you are to undertake 

your responsibilities. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. I see that, and it 

is really sad, to see that the age limit, the 

ages of the juveniles that are starting this 

kind of activity. And I appreciate the fact you 

are talking about the need for education. A lot 

probably has to do with a lot of us, as parents, 

as community people, not nipping it in the bud, 

so to speak, and hopefully these kinds of 

hearings and other kinds of activities would 

start to do that. 

How can we get local governments to 
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deal with reporting these kinds of incidents? I 

know you indicated that there is not proper or 

adequate reporting from municipalities or local 

government, etc. Do you have any suggestions on 

how we can get them to do that? Because that is 

on the reporting. 

MR. HARGROVE: I don't think there is 

any way to mandate that they undertake these 

activities at the local level. 

However, I do think that one of the 

things we can do is to stress and emphasize at 

the local level the importance of public 

education,and of teaching these children to 

recognize the elements of these offenses. 

We are really talking about children. 

We' are talking about kids, 11, you know, between 

the ages of 11 and 15, basically. And when you 

find that kids between the ages of 11 and 15 are 

committing hate crimes at the rate that they 

are, at a rate higher than what they are 

committing other serious offenses, you know, in 

terms of population, in proportion of population 

and so forth, that is quite scary. That, then, 

you know, it leads us to ask ourselves, what is 

it that we are teaching our children that would 
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precipitate them committing hate crimes at a 

higher rate than they are committing other 

serious offenses? And I really don't know the 

answer to that. 

REP. JAMES: Well, we look at the 

incident that just happened yesterday or the day 

before yesterday in Philadelphia where the 

Philadelphia police officer, in regards to 

someone throwing rocks into his window because 

he is married to an African-American. I would 

say they must have been around 11 years old, 

because I thought that people much older would 

know much better than to be attacking a police 

officer's house. So we really have to do 

something about that. 

I would like to thank you, Mr. 

Hargrove, and the fact that we, as public 

policymakers, we maybe need to look at the 

operations of your office as it comes up into 

the budget hearings to see where we may need to 

increase funds to deal with this activity. 

Because if we see we are talking about 

11-year-old children now doing it, we need to 

start providing more resources to help in that 

regard. 
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As to Mr. Garcia: Mr. Garcia, are you 

aware of cultural diversity training with the 

Municipal Police Officer's Education and 

Training Commission, is there cultural diversity 

or racial sensitivity training? 

I know when I was on that Commission, 

it was one of the things that I had asked to be 

implemented, and I thought it was implemented in 

terms of mandatory training. Has that been 

changed? 

MAJOR GARCIA: As you well know, there 

are 12 hours of additional training required of 

all municipal police officers every year and 

some of that can be required or mandatory 

training. 

Two years ago, there was a six-hour 

block of instruction in cultural diversity 

awareness that was designated as mandatory 

training. The unfortunate part of this is it is 

not a continuing thing. So if you have a new 

police officer right now, it is not necessarily 

true that he has received that training. 

Although, it is trying to be incorporated more 

and more in the basic training for police 

officers. 
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REP. JAMES: Okay. Let me understand. 

So cultural diversity or racial sensitivity 

training is not mandatory or only mandatory for 

the first six hours, but yet new police officers 

can't get it? 

MAJOR GARCIA: It is part of the basic 

training in most cases. However, three years 

ago, there was a mandatory block of instruction 

for the update training. Unfortunately, it was 

only for that one year. So if you were a police 

officer three years ago, you received the 

training. If you are a newly hired police 

officer, if you did not receive the training in 

your basic training, you have not yet received 

it. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. And that is part of 

the problem. Because when I was on their 

Commission, I asked that they put in it. I 

didn't know they only put it in for one year. 

You know, I mean that should have been something 

that is ongoing for our law enforcement 

agencies. So one of the things that we need to 

do as a legislature is to make sure that that is 

mandatory, in-service training, and that it 

continues for the life of police officers in 
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training. 

So I know it is not your fault, but I 

am just saying that this, it is the system that 

we are part of that continues not wanting to 

recognize that there are racial problems. 

In terms of your unit, the Heritage 

unit, you do not do investigating of hate 

crimes? 

MAJOR GARCIA: That's correct. 

REP. JAMES: Who does that? 

MAJOR GARCIA: Wherever the crime 

occurs, it is our criminal investigation detail 

in that particular area that does the 

investigation. 

REP. JAMES: So the State Police does 

nrit have a specialized unit that deal with 

racial violence or racial motivated crimes? 

MAJOR GARCIA: That's correct. That 

would be the closest thing to that. 

REP. JAMES: Well, I would hope that 

the State Police would look into recognizing 

that this is a growing problem and that they 

need to have a specialized unit to deal with 

that. 

And I thought I saw Major Miller here. 
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I hope he will take that back. Okay. 

How do you suggest, Mr. Garcia, that we 

work to — I seen in your statement, you talked 

about improving the laws. Do you have any 

suggestions on how we can improve some of the 

laws to help in this situation? 

MAJOR GARCIA: I think one of the 

proposals here was that facsimile bomb proposal 

that T recently read about, and I think that 

probably would be very appropriate at this time. 

REP. JAMES: What is that? 

MAJOR GARCIA: The facsimile bomb 

proposal for a new law. 

One of the things that was not 

mentioned here were militia groups, and I think 

Pennsylvania has some very legitimate militia 

groups. However, we in law enforcement have a 

genuine concern that some militia groups are 

being infiltrated by white supremacists; and, 

because of this, the activity along bomb making 

and weapons and so forth can present a 

significant problem in the future. So I think 

we should make minor adjustments to our existing 

law; but, by the same token, consider other new 

legisaltion if it is appropriate. And I think 
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in this case, the facsimile bomb legislation may 

be appropriate. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Well, that would 

definitely, I think help. And if you can make 

any recommendations or those recommendations 

that you suggest with Major Miller, if we could 

get that, we could consider that in terms of 

implementing policy or new legislation in that 

regard. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. That 

completes our questions. I think Mr. — 

REP. HORSEY: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman, may I ask one brief question. It 

will only take a yes or no. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: It is not going to 

take you a half hour, is it? 

REP. HORSEY: No, just one brief 

question. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Go ahead. 

REP. HORSEY: Do you have a specialized 

unit that deals with Patriot groups? 

MAJOR GARCIA: Yes. The State Police? 

REP. HORSEY: Yes. 

MAJOR GARCIA: There is not a 
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specialized unit. 

REP. HORSEY: Okay. I just asked. 

Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. Thank you, 

Mr. Hargrove and Major Garcia and Mr. True, for 

coming before us this morning and providing us 

with this information. Thank you very much. 

MR. HARGROVE: Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: The next person to 

testify is Thomas A. Smith, Jr., President of 

the Pennsylvania State Conference of the NAACP 

Branches. And I believe you have Reverend 

Derrick Span, is that correct? Right. Reverend 

Span is from the Urban League of Metropolitan 

Harrisburg. Whenever you are ready. 

MR. SMITH: Good morning to the Members 

of the House Judiciary Committee's Special Task 

Force on Hate Crimes, Terrorism and Arson. 

I come before you this morning at your 

invitation as Pennsylvania's chief officer of 

the oldest Civil Rights organization: the 

National Association for the Advancement of 

Colored People. 

It is my purpose to provide you with 
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pertinent information to assist you in curbing 

the increase of hate related activities against 

all people in our Commonwealth. I applaud those 

who sought and formed the Task Force on issues 

of hate, terrorism and arson. I applaud this 

Committee for taking the time to listen and 

hopefully provide ultimate legislation which 

will protect all citizens of the Commonwealth 

from hate activity. 

History will tell you that if any 

minority group has experienced all three forms 

of violent acts being addressed today, it has 

been those of African descent. I do not sit 

here to rehash the violent acts against people 

of color over the years, for your research 

analyst and other staff members of this 

committee can obtain the facts if this forum is 

serious in reducing hate activity in this 

Commonwealth. 

Hate crime activity should not be new 

to any of you who sit on this committee. Hate 

activity, in whatever form, has been used upon 

people since the beginning of civilization. We 

know that a mass of people within a common 

culture have been divided by class or caste with 
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roles determined by their places in society. 

The division of people based solely 

because of social and economic status or color 

has been a long-time practice and when a 

movement is attempted to close the gap of 

differences, one, two or many are subjected to 

bigoted actions to remind those of the minority 

of what their position should be in this 

civilization. 

If this Committee is sincere, it must 

begin to analyze and ask the question of how 

integrated is Pennsylvania? Are we integrated 

enough? Has there been enough legislation to 

promote integration in Pennsylvania? Who is 

going to stop what appears to be a progression 

of hate? The answer lies with government to 

pass laws to extinguish hate, promote 

integration and ensure the enforcement of such 

laws by state and local law enforcement. 

It is the belief of the NAACP that the 

increase on hate crime activity in Pennsylvania 

is based solely on economics. People who are 

impacted by layoffs, downsizing and jobs going 

out of state, seek out scapegoats to blame for 

what is happening to them. This is why 
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government takes the blame. This is why 

government facilities in recent years are being 

targeted for violent acts. Of course, 

individuals of certain ethnic groups become the 

brunt of the misfortune of others. There are a 

variety of causes, I believe I know it, and I am 

certain many of you that sit on this Committee 

have a variety of thoughts as well. 

Until the officials of this state 

government, beginning with the Governor and his 

chief law enforcement officer, the State 

Attorney General, begin to publicly condemn 

racist and bigoted acts, the the enemies of 

freedom will continue to have tacit approval to 

do what they want. 

The tacit approval has produced open 

feelings with little or any justice. As I 

speak, I remind you that in February of this 

year, a man of African descent was stripped and 

thrown from a bridge into the cold waters of a 

river near Meadville. He was left to die, but 

somehow he survived to tell the story. Yet 

those involved in the crime have not been 

punished, nor does it appear that they ever 

will. Again, there is tacit approval. The life 
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of a human being who happens to have darker skin 

appears to have no worth in Pennsylvania. The 

NAACP continues to monitor this case and au/ait 

justice. 

In another case in Tioga, Pennsylvania, 

a 14-year-old black male, who was being harassed 

by white youths because of his mixed heritage, 

awaits trial as an adult for murdering two of 

those youths. Those youths should not have 

died. The NAACP does not condone anyone taking 

the life of another. But again, there was a 

climate of tacit approval in the community 

despite the young man's request to curb the 

harassment he was receiving. To my knowledge 

and, you know, I am certain that many of you are 

aware that expression of bigotry has even come 

from the mouth of a state legislator earlier 

this year without little, if any, repercussion 

of this legislative body. Even the NAACP wrote 

and requested a response from the legislator and 

the Minority and Majority leaders. No response. 

Again, tacit approval. 

I have reviewed House Bill 2484 and it 

does attempt to cover much of the violence 

occurring in our society today. If I could 
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suggest anything to this Committee, it would be 

how local law enforcement is treating the hate 

crime activity. For decades, law enforcement 

has been slow to recognize the real nature of 

hate groups. Crimes are being prosecuted on a 

case-by-case basis, like any other isolated 

mugging or murder. What is failing, however, is 

the acknowledgment that it is the hate groups 

themselves who are often responsible for these 

types of crimes. 

Law enforcement must begin to treat 

hate crimes the way they treat other organized 

crime organizations, such as mafia families and 

drug rings. There must be a message to the 

public that hate activity will be met wfth 

serious prosecution. There cannot be a dual 

standard. 

The numbers of hate groups in 

Pennsylvania is embarrassing and does not place 

the state in a positive light when it comes to 

hatred and bigotry. I end by asking the earlier 

question: how integrated is Pennsylvania from a 

social and economic level? Hopefully, with a 

setting such as I am witnessing today will begin 

to resolve the bigotry that permeates our 



86 

society. The NAACP stands available to assist 

in any way to maintain the freedom of all the 

citizens of Pennsylvania. We remain in the 

Civil Rights business and I hope that this 

Committee wants to do the same. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. 

Reverend Span. 

REV. SPAN: Mr. Chairman, esteemed 

Members of the House Judiciary Committee's 

Special Task Force on Hate Crimes, ma'am, and 

gentlemen. There is no denying that racial and 

cultural hatred is still a tragic factor of life 

in our society. None here or elsewhere can 

boast of a Commonwealth void of any racial 

tensions or cultural insensitivity. Who, even 

in this majestic room,' can honestly suggest that 

on a daily basis there is not some reminder 

imposed from within or from without that you 

belong to a majority or minority group. For the 

African-Americans and other minorities, this is 

a daily experience. 

Today, I am here representing the Urban 

League of Metropolitan Harrisburg. The Urban 

League is the second oldest Civil Rights 

organization in the United States. We have a 
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hundred and fourteen affiliates across 33 states 

^and our national office is in New York City. 

Our mission is to seek empowerment for 

disadvantaged persons and to work to eradicate 

social injustices that impede the progress of 

all Americans. As President of the Urban 

League, I am no stranger to hate mailings and 

despicable calls, one thick fold that contains 

vicious hate literature that I have received 

while residing in the State of New York; 

however, the mailings came from the State of 

Pennsylvania. 

Not only have I been the direct target 

of abominable racial harassment, but I have also 

received complaints from others as indicated in 

the picture you should now have. The picture 

you received came from an African-American 

construction worker who was harassed here in 

Harrisburg on his job and finally presented with 

a hangman's noose. The violator is still 

employed while the victim is not. 

The next piece of information is the 

response our own Urban League of Harrisburg 

received from invitations sent out for the Urban 

League's annual dinner. You can imagine our 
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shock and horror at receiving this as a response 

to an innocent community gathering. 

Let me conclude by saying that many 

African-American children and adults are the 

daily victims of racial hostilities. Most of 

them live in small towns or boroughs where such 

attacks go hidden from the blaze of cameras. 

The violators in this case are not KKK or Aryan 

members, but in many instances school teachers, 

police officers and neighbors. 

What does this mean? It means having 

minority children grow up with clouds of 

inferiority and bitterness that float through 

their mental skies. It means seeing 

African-American adults having their spirits 

murdered by the arrows and daggers of racial 

intimidation. It means for many 

African-Americans living every day where hope's 

unborn have already died. I ask you, this 

Special Task Force, to hear their pleas and ours 

and provide relief of those who have already 

suffered unduly from the tragic effects of 

racial and cultural hatred in our Commonwealth. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

gentlemen. 
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I will now open it us for questions. 

we will start in the back here. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you both. Is this the first 

and the second oldest Civil Rights organization 

together? 

MR. SMITH: That's true. 

REV. SPAN: Yes. 

REP. JAMES: That's great. I think 

that's good. Would you both be willing, if in 

fact that we, as the Task Force here, decide or 

come up with some recommendations or to form 

some type of coalitions to work on addressing 

the problem, would you be willing to participate 

in that if we ask you to? 

MR. SMITH: Yes, sir. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Thank you. I would 

just like to, being in your capacities — and I 

know you just joined us from New York, Mr. Span 

— but I know, Mr. Smith, you have been around 

for a while and worked with us on a lot of 

things. In your view, do you see or feel that 

the incidents are rising to alarming rate where 

pre-'60s, that there may be some problems, we 
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are going towards maybe a racial war? I mean, 

do you feel that, or do you see that? 

MR. SMITH: You hear talks about maybe 

some of these groups that are coming out of the 

woodwork have this fear or they decide to 

prepare themselves for this ultimate racial war 

that is coming. How do I feel, or is it coming? 

I don't think it will be if we, as Civil Rights 

workers, as you as legislators, do what is 

necessary to prevent that from happening. I 

don't foresee it coming. 

We have been together for over 200 

years as a civilization in this country and 

there is no doubt that we can't live alone, we 

can't live separate, we have got to live with 

each other. There are a few percentage of the 

people that don't believe that. They just 

decide they are going to go their separate ways. 

But T know, personally myself, I am staying in 

my country just as well as you are going to 

stay. 

So, there is this increase. We are 

deeply concerned about it. We have got to 

tackle the problem. We can't talk around the 

problem, we have got to talk at it and we have 
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got to talk together for the purpose of 

eliminating this disease that we have in the 

state. 

REP. JAMES: Mr. Span. 

REV. SPAN: Whether you call it a war 

or you call it different kinds of fights that 

take place in various cities, there is 

heightened racial tension. There can be no 

doubt about that. And the danger of that is, is 

that you have now a group of armed 

African-American youths who are not willing to 

be afraid or live their lives in fear as 

African-Americans did some years ago; who are 

not ready to remain dormant and merely be 

attacked; and so, the problem is that you have a 

cojmbustible climate at stake in which you have 

those who are bent on causing racial problems 

versus those who are already on to drugs and to 

other kinds of things who aren't willing to sit 

idley by and be attacked; and so, you have these 

two groups who are now in our cities making for 

a combustible kind of climate and a very 

dangerous kind of climate. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I just have one 

question and then we will close here. 

Mr. Smith, on page two of your 

testimony — and I would just like to have 

clarification here because it did raise my 

concern here to some degree — where you say in 

the third full paragraph that hate crime is 

based solely on economics. And I am going to 

use my own county, Lancaster. In the chart that 

the gentlemen from the Attorney General's Office 

gave shows that there are 24 hate crimes in 

Lancaster County, 1993 through 1995, and I 

believe that's probably the second highest in 

the Commonwealth, but yet Lancaster County is 

probably doing quite well economically, one of 

the lowest unemployment rates in the state. 

People doing well. Not all, of course. 

Now, my question is: is there something 

else going on in Lancaster County or, you know, 

other than economics? 

I mean, your comment was it is solely 

on economics and I am not sure I am with you on 

that. Could you explain it? 

MR. SMITH: I cannot address Lancaster 

County. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I understand that. 

MR. SMITH: I can't address Lancaster 

County from what the map shou/s, that there is a 

large number of hate crime activity in Lancaster 

County; however, all of your unemployment 

figures are relatively low. But when I made 

that statement, I am looking over all the 

country and also over the State of Pennsylvania. 

You are very fortunate. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: You don't mean to 

infer that that's the only reason for it? 

MR. SMITH: Right. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: There are others? 

MR. SMITH: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: That's what I wanted 

to1 clarify. 

Any other questions? 

REP. HORSEY: Just one, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Go ahead, Mr. 

Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: Also in Montgomery 

County, which has been identified statewide as 

one of the wealthiest counties in the state, 

under hate crimes for 1993-1995, just for the 

record, it is mentioned that they were the third 
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highest in the state. So it goes back to your 

question, Mr. Chairman, as to what is going on 

in that county; and then the number one 

wealthiest county in the state, but they have 

the third highest in terms of racial hate 

crimes. So I just wanted to mention that for 

the record, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 

REP. JAMES: Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Go ahead. 

REP. JAMES: Again, Mr. Chairman. If I 

may add, that goes to demonstrate that economics 

is not the only problem and that there is a 

combination of problems sometimes in different 

areas. Economics may be in some of the larger 

urban areas, but in other areas they show that 

there are some other kinds of problems. 

REP. MANDERINO: Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. Someone. 

Go ahead, Representative Manderino. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. I think other questions have been 

prompted because Representative Masland also has 

a question. 

I guess I am looking for some positive 

suggestions. Following up on the question that 
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Representative Schuler just asked — and I 

really do think that there are economic impacts, 

but then when we look at this overwhelming 

growth of activity by 11- to 15-year-olds, you 

know, you have to look at it and say, you know, 

maybe they are hearing it at home and maybe they 

are learning it indirectly as a result of 

economic impacts, etc., but there is more going 

on here with our young people. 

I know, at least in Philadelphia, the 

Urban League is very involved in educational 

things. I wondered what you might be doing here 

or what positive things you think we could be 

doing more to expand to really reach those young 

folks in our society. 

REV. SPAN: One of the things we have 

done here at the Urban League of Metropolitan 

Harrisburg is developed a program called the 

Integrated Diversity Program. It was our belief 

that there is a great deal of diversity in this 

community and in the Commonwealth, but diversity 

really does not mean much in and of itself. It 

just simply means that people who are different 

live in a geographical area together. But where 

there is no salubrious relations, where there is 
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no creative interaction, where there is 

diversity with no dialogue, you have diversity 

but you have negative diversty and war-like 

diversity and there must be something called 

integrated diversity, where diversity is in 

dialogue and creatively works together. 

We specifically target the East and 

West Shores of this community because our 

feeling was, is that those two Shores, separated 

by the River, don't really interact with each 

other. And while there is no hate activity 

going between the two Shores, there are 

hostilities and there are feelings and 

perceptions that people have about people on the 

East Shore and the East Shore has about the West 

Shore. And so, we have targeted families to try 

to bring them together in an effort to eradicate 

perceptions and stereo-types and to bring the 

community together so that there can be a 

respect for differences that exit on those two 

Shores. 

The other thing that we have done with 

the Urban League is developed a Cultural 

Diversity Training Program in which we offer to 

police departments and colleges and universities 
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and social service agencies and other groups who 

are interested in cultural and sensitivity 

training. I heard some questions raised to the 

last group and was very interested in that 

because our organization is now involved in 

doing cultural and diversity training. 

Another thing that we are doing with 

the Urban League is working with youngsters in 

an effort to create leadership training. We 

have a program called the Youth Leadership 

Development Training Program in which we take 

individuals who have been in trouble and who are 

leaders in some sense but using their leadership 

in adverse ways, bringing them and exposing them 

to other community leaders and honing their 

leadership skills and then retargeting those 

leadership skills in a more positive way. 

So we are cognizant of the fact that 

these crimes and these acts of violence are 

starting with early ages. We also recognize 

that there is a great deal of talk about family 

values. We believe that the discussion about 

family values is sort of aimed at children who 

are involved in violence relative to drugs, but 

there must be the recognition that hate is a 
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form of violence as well; and that we must not 

only teach family violence to those children who 

are engaged in drugs and other adverse behavior 

centered around drugs, but also those who are 

engaged in hatemongering as well. 

In my mind, there is no real difference 

between a drug dealer with an MK 47 and perhaps 

a bigot with a budget ax. They are both 

violent. And we must find a way to make sure 

that the one with the budget ax and the drug 

dealer with the MK 47 recognizes that every 

person from a base black to a troubled white is 

significant on the democratic keyboard. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I thank you, 

gentlemen, for your time. We appreciate your 

expert testimony. Thank you for coming. 

MR. SMITH: By the way, Mr. Chairman, I 

have — didn't make sufficient enough, but I 

will give these to the lady at the table, the 

clippings that should be given to each Committee 

person on the Tioga County situation. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: All right. You will 

give it to the staff person and then they will 
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take care of it. 

MR. SMITH: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much. 

We failed to introduce one of our staff 

people here, James Mann, who is responsible for 

lining up all of the speakers and witnesses for 

today. 

And I do want to thank you, Jim, for 

your expert help. 

All right. Our next witness is Dr. 

John W. Larner, Associate Professor of History, 

Department of History at Indiana University of 

Pennsylvania. Dr. Larner. 

PROF. LARNER: Good morning, everyone, 

Honorable Members of the Task Force. First, 

perhaps before the formal testimony, a caveat or 

so. We do not have, to my knowledge, a 

comprehensive historical treatment of these 

issues across Pennsylvania history. We have 

historians in and of Pennsylvania who have dealt 

with these issues, but perhaps in a rather 

fragmented way. 

The testimony you are about to receive 

is not a comprehensive treatise on the history 

of these subjects in Pennsylvania, nor in many 
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ways would I be the one capable of providing 

that. In a sense, I suppose I am available. My 

background, however, training and expertise In 

history, Is Native American history. Of course, 

I teach at the undergraduate and graduate levels 

at Indiana University of Pennsylvania. I am 

also the Coordinator of Secondary Social Studies 

Teacher Education and I have taken to heart — 

and will take to IUP — some things I have been 

hearing here already this morning and will hear 

later, because these things impact very, very 

much on the preparation of members of the 

teaching profession. 

My background, in being able to provide 

you any information about the history of these 

matters in Pennsylvania, derives mainly from my 

role in assisting the Pennsylvania Council for 

the Social Studies, the preparation of a 

curriculum packet, a series of lessons drawn 

from Pennsylvania history, which bring to 

students some very unfortunate incidents, 

chapters and trends across the history of our 

Commonwealth. 

Each of these lessons tries to have 

students, through role playing and so forth, 
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interact with the past and interact with it in a 

way where they consider options: do these events 

need to go the way they went? Were there other 

ways folks could have resolved the difficulties 

they either really faced or thought they faced? 

And so, we hope that while dwelling on 

an unfortunate litany of events, we hope that 

the packet, the lesson plans will help students 

to become more analytical and to seek ways to 

find amicable resolution of conflict. 

The second caveat I would like to offer 

is this: I found it, the more I thought about 

it, difficult to try to put together for you a 

series of Pennsylvania events that would show us 

in such a dismal light. Because, as other 

witnesses before you have mentioned already this 

mdrning, we are positive people, we have had a 

positive history. And we should have, 

particularly through the efforts of the folks we 

are hearing in this room, a highly positive 

future. And so, my account is going to deal 

with positive aspects and yet it will also 

reveal to you samples of negative things, 

horrible things that have happened in 

Pennsylvania history. 
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Long ago when this troubled century was 

much younger, a boy of sixteen first entered the 

vast and magnificant rotunda of this building, 

the capitol of Pennsylvania. His young eyes 

initially were awash with the architecture of 

gorgeous excess; however, he soon focused upon 

words graven in gold at the base of the great 

dome. These were words of William Penn, the 

promises and prayers of a persecuted religious 

sectarian bent on perfecting the troubled world 

of his time; that the colony would be a holy 

experiment and that my God will make it the seed 

of a nation. (And you can step right outside 

and see those words.) A century later, 

Pennsylvania indeed became the keystone of the 

democratic arch of the new United States, and, 

three centuries later, the holy experiment lives 

on, but continues to be tested. 

Following the bomb which shattered the 

peace of an Oklahoma spring morning, three 

Indiana University of Pennsylvania students who 

happened to be from Turkey, peaceably walking 

Indiana's main thoroughfare, were hotly accosted 

by a pick-up truckload of white males accusing 

them of complicity in the bombing. To their 
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verbal rescue came a native-born Pennsylvanian, 

a young African-American man from Erie, whose 

caring brought him a beating of such severity 

that it cost him a semester at IUP. Upon 

learning of this event, the young boy so moved 

by Penn's words and now an IUP faculty member, 

contacted teacher friends in Oklahoma. Give 

that sweet young man a bear hug from all of us, 

said the president of the Oklahoma Council for 

the Social Studies, we are deeply proud of him. 

After we Pennsylvania social studies 

teachers assembled several measures to console 

and support our beloved Oklahoma colleagues, I 

was invited to the annual OCSS meeting to 

receive their Friends of the Oklahoma Council 

for the Social Studies award. Upon that special 

occasion, I was asked to try to explain why, of 

all the states, it was Pennsylvania which stood 

so closely with Oklahoma teachers amidst the 

agony of the bomb's aftermath. The response 

given was to repeat the sacred words of William 

Penn which had so drawn me as a boy, and to 

conclude that Pennsylvania indeed became the 

seed of a nation and we all live the holy 

experiment now in every part of the United 
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States. 

On that April morning, someone dared 

defile our holy experiment. Pennsylvania serves 

what it sells; always are we with you and the 

rest of our country. I and Pennsylvanians and 

Oklahomans deeply thank our IUP student for his 

courage, for a single brave and feeling act 

which drew together the social studies teachers 

of two states at a time of great trouble. In 

the same breath, I thank you and all who support 

your efforts of preserving and enhancing the 

guiding spirit of William Penn. 
i 

We know, of course, that the issues 

concerning us are, alas, of national — even 

global — scope. Virtually no place is free of 

the hurt and hate which divides people and 

reduces capacity to enjoy a peaceful polity and 

a prospering economy. These issues before us 

are at once both moral and practical. Moral in 

the sense of John Kennedy's statement in 1962; 

that the direction to be taken with these issues 

is as old as the Scriptures and as recent as the 

Constitution of the United States. And, on the 

practical side, recent Pennsylvania promotional 

slogans designed to enhance tourism in other 
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sectors of our economy remind us once more of 

our holy experiment: You've got a Friend in 

Pennsylvania, and of our being the seed of the 

nation: America Starts Here. Thus, for both 

moral emprise and economic enterprise we must 

demonstrate alu/ays to the nation, to the world, 

and most of all to ourselves that Pennsylvania 

will not tolerate intolerance. 

Despite the noble intent of our founder 

and the many, considerable, and good efforts of 

successive generations of Pennsylvanians, our 

holy experiment has been defiled on its own 

turf. Any consideration of hate in Pennsylvania 

history must take into account; that from the 

outset, the problem was the most diverse of the 

colonies of Great Britain in North America. 

Penn did not merely welcome all, he actively 

solicited all to come here. Initially, all 

meant all Christian sects, a considerable leap 

in the seventeenth century. But, as the 

eighteenth century moved along, all came to 

include all. And, by 1790 Pennsylvania may have 

been the first jurisdiction in modern history to 

take legislative action against slavery, a 

gradual manumission act which gradually worked 
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its desired effect within a generation. All now 

included African-Americans either free or 

seeking freedom, the latter aided by the state's 

personal liberty laws and the underground 

railroad. Governor Andrew Curt in, though a 

staunch supporter of President Lincoln and the 

war effort, nonetheless carefully balanced the 

theologies of our historic peace denominations 

with the demands of conscription. In this we 

believe he recognized the considerable 

anti-slavery moral force they brought to bear. 

The Pennsylvania demographic mosaic 

become evermore rich with the great migrations 

of the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. 

Irish and German workers and families entered in 

large numbers beginning in the 1830's and 

continuing throughout the remainder of the 

century. Later in the century, the heavy 

industry and massive urbanization which altered 

our physical and economic landscapes, made 

Pennsylvania one of the primary recipients of 

the great migrations from east, central, and 

southern Europe. Additionally, the Great 

Migration of southern African-Americans 

contributed ever-substantially to the 
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Commonwealth's demographic richness, and 

democratic richness. If we were one of the 

world's most diverse and cosmopolitan peoples in 

the eighteenth century, we were much more so by 

the opening of the twentieth. Although the 

numbers are much slackened, the trend toward 

further diversity continues. Even relatively 

homogenous populations find reasons to fuss and 

fight with one another, but consider the 

prospects for hurt and hate in a holy experiment 

whose fundamental belief in toleration enticed 

so many to her Commonwealth. It is exactly 

Pennsylvania's considerable success that also 

sets circumstances where people for whatsoever 

reasons, real or imagined, may inflict totally 

unwarranted suffering upon others. 

Recognizing the considerable merit and 

strength to be imparted by any consideration of 

Pennsylvania's rich social and cultural history, 

we must turn to some incidents and trends in the 

Commonwealth past that make us feel less pleased 

with ourselves. The following comments are in 

no way a comprehensive view of troubles we 

Pennsylvanians have caused each other, but 

perhaps may suffice to reveal something of the 
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complexity of such matters. 

Native people in a place called North 

America saw u/hat u/as called Pennsylvania to have 

been a rather late item in the long parade of 

European endeavors. Hardly the stoic innocents 

sometimes portrayed by white image-makers, 

Native people in Pennsylvania by the 1680's, 

some of whom were refugees from other colonies, 

seem well aware of their increasingly precarious 

situations. Good intent and sound relations 

early established in Pennsylvania folded in a 

generation to the demands of European 

land-hunger. Often trying to play the empires 

against another in vain efforts for survival in 

Pennsylvania, Native people often found 

themselves on the wrong side and vanquished as 

traitors or to be forgotten by the winner. 

Survival was the only possible victory and that 

would be won further west — for the time. 

Meanwhile, the Cornplanter band of Seneca 

received a land grant in northwestern 

Pennsylvania from the Washington administration 

and, therefore, remained in Pennsylvania until 

removal by the Kennedy brothers in the early 

1960's. Today, these Seneca have rejoined a 
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community in upstate New York and other 

Pennsylvania tribal entities reside in former 

Indian Territory, Oklahoma. Here and there, 

mostly in the parts of Pennsylvania less 

affected by others, Native people carried on 

their activities while often merging in time 

with the Euro culture. 

Pennsylvania, however, has played a 

vital role in the reform of United States Indian 

policy throughout American history, 

notwithstanding the fact that so few Native 

people remained in its midst. Key among these 

was the hosting from 1879 to 1918 of the Bureau 

of Indian Affairs' flagship training 

institution, the Carlisle Indian Industrial 

Sc'hool. At Carlisle, the goal was to assimilate 

young Native people by way of a curriculum that 

was both academic and applied — a sort of 

outcomes-based education of the time. A highly 

-touted apprenticeship system brought young 

Indians from all parts of North America into 

close and often loving contact with the larger 

Pennsylvania population. In hosting the 

Carlisle School and supporting the endeavors of 

its young charges, Pennsylvania may well have 
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contributed, at least indirectly, to the 

founding of the first secular, intertribal 

Indian organization known. 

And by the way, a key Pennsylvanian u/ho 

was also involved in the founding of the NAACP 

(the testimony before us) was also connected 

with the founding of the Society of American 

Indians, he was the founder of the Penn State -

Altoona Campus, a guy by the name of David 

McKinley (phonetic), Susquehanna County. But 

anyways. 

Founded in 1911 by Native poeple who 

were students and/or staffers at Carlisle, the 

Society of American Indians set the foundation 

both for other organizations to follow and for a 

range of Native American political sucesses 

throughout much of this century. 

The first large non-Protestant 

Christian group to arrive in Pennsylvania, Irish 

Catholics had been here since late colonial 

times. However, events both political and 

economic drove thousands of rural and somewhat 

impoverished Irish people to Pennsylvania during 

the 1830's to 1850's. The greatest Irish 

immigration push factor, of course, was the 
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potatoe famine of 1845, and key pull factors 

Included u/ork opportunities on the Pennsylvania 

Canal and, after Its 1846 chartering, the 

Pennsylvania Railroad. Anti-Irish sentiment 

soon appeared, based mostly upon fears such as: 

their adhering to the Roman church, their 

acceptance of poverty and low pay, their 

lifestyle of alleged carousing and fighting, and 

their rapidly increasing numbers both by 

immigration and procreation. Riots involving 

anti-Irish forces emerged as early as 1833 along 

the u/est branch of the Pennsylvania Canal in the 

vicinity of Jersey Shore with state militia 

restoring order. Later, as rail construction 

headquarted in Greensburg, there were anti-Irish 

rilots there. Perhaps the most significant 

anti-Irish activity in terms of both issues and 

damage occurred in Philadlephia during 1844 

where two churches and about fifty Irish homes 

were destroyed. Bible readings and religious 

ceremonies in public schools were the surface 

issues, but much more was deemed to have been at 

stake: the very purity of the republic, 

according to some. A separate Catholic school 

system emerged from the fray and Philadelphia 
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County made restitution under state law to the 

Irish suffering damages. The anti-immigrant 

leaders moved into the political arena from the 

streets and overt anti-Irish behavior abated a 

time. However, the arrival of late 

nineteenth-century Shanty Irish, so-called in 

Pennsylvania, brought forth another round of 

anti-Irish activity by way of the American 

Protective Association, a vitriolic 

anti-immigrant group, and the omni-presence of 

signs at places of employment: Irish need not 

apply. But, for their part — here's where 

complexity begins — for their part, the 

Pennsylvania Irish have not always been of 

hospitable sentiment toward others. Despite 

distinguished Civil War service by 

Pennsylvania's Irish, historian Bruce Catton 

quotes some of them insisting, I ain't fightin 

no war for no naygars. A procession of Irish or 

Irish-American bishops held long and firm 

control over their co-religionists as 

succcessive immigration waves diversified the 

ranks of the Pennsylvania faithful. Only 

relatively recently have non-Irish clerics risen 

to the top rungs of Pennsylvania Catholism. 
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Moreover, the Irish themselves have been riven 

by splits such as that between Lace-Curtain and 

Shanty Irish, often but not always a demarcation 

between earlier and later arrivals. These 

extended observations about my own 

national-origin group are provided because they 

illustrate the complexities of both inter- and 

intra-groups discord and control. 

Strongly owing to its distinguished 

anti-slavery record and the early establishment 

of vibrant African-American communities, 

Pennsylvania became a highly promising prospect 

for post-Civil War blacks departing the South. 

By the early twentieth century, the Great 

Migration north substantially increased the size 

of older African-American communities and 

created new ones such as in Coatesville. As all 

too often was the case, however, there was no 

welcome mat and rejection of the rural southern 

newcomers was common. A series of highly 

unfortunate and emotionally charged events in 

Coatesville during August of 1911 brought about 

the incineration of a recently arrived 

African-American man on a nearby farm. A more 

full account of these events is found in the 
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Pennsyvlania Council for the Social Studies 

anti-hate project curriculum materials which I 

think were distributed to you earlier. If not, 

the Human Relations Commission has copies for 

your. Consult pages 40-48, noting especially 

the largely vain attempts to bring justice and 

reconciliation for this unpardonable travesty. 

Despite all their best efforts, Commonwealth 

courts, Governor John Tener, Ex-President 

Theodore Roosevelt, and W.E.B. DuBois were 

unable to bring this matter to proper closure. 

In fact, an anti-lynching bill introduced into 

the Legislature in 1913 required the passage of 

a decade before it was signed into Pennsylvania 

law by Governor Gifford Pinchot in 1923. 

Was much learned? Perhaps. Lynchings 

were declared illegal, but wholesale expulsions 

of African-Americans from a Pennsylvania city 

could be attempted. Again, following an 

unfortunate series of events in the Rosedale 

section of Johnstown, the City's mayor felt he 

had the emotional and political support 

sufficient to back his order that all recently 

arrived blacks leave town posthaste. This is in 

1923, the same year when the anti-lynching bill 
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finally became passed. There were no provisions 

for financial settlement of likely property loss 

nor for transportation, temporary housing en 

route, and the like. The mayor was up for 

re-election, and Johnstown's voters put him in 

fourth place. Nothing further was done to 

implement this outrageous and insulting order. 

And again, see pages 69-79 for more details 

about this attempted expulsion of 

African-Americans in 1923 from Johnstown. 

The Great Migration, along with the 

immigrations from east, central, and southern 

Europe combined with other facotrs in 

Pennsylvania and other states to produce a 

post-World War I revival of the 

Reconstruction-era white supremacist group, the 

Ku Klux Klan. Building upon its traditional 

antipathy for blacks, Catholics, and Jews, the 

KKK of the 1920's found other emotional 

touchstones to exploit. In the interim between 

the 1870's and the 1920's, organizations such as 

the American Protective Association had fostered 

notions about race suicide induced by the 

co-mingling of diverse peoples and the 

production of, quote, mongrel varieties of 
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sub-humans — all good grist for the Klan. 

The disappointment verging on despair 

at the results of World War I, its seeming 

failure to deliver the high promises of 

President Wilson, also produced xenophobic 

notions convenient to the Klan. A distrust, if 

not revulsion, of all things/peoples foreign, 

swept the land, Pennsylvania included. Labor 

strife and an uncertain economy due to sudden 

cancellation of federal war contracts fed fears 

of the international Communism being proclaimed 

by the new Soviet Union. 

Who was to blame for these discontents 

of American civilization? The KKK had targets 

in mind and vastly more sophisticated 

operational modes than during Reconstruction 

where sheer terror alone was deployed. Lesson 

plans found on these pages provide further 

detail about the KKK's Pennsylvania presence 

during the 1920's and 1930's: 50 to 52, their 

attempts to infiltrate school boards and 

attempts from public schools; 53 to 60, 

scapegoating of people in Bucks and Montogomery 

Counties where the Klan, by the way, was 

extraordinarly powerful and active by the way of 



117 

a certain social acceptability in that region's 

public press. (We have a number of newspaper 

excerpts that simply would indicate that the 

Klan was about as harmless as any social group 

that might choose to gather in those counties at 

that time). And on pages 79 to 87, the Ku Klux 

Klan presence in Cambria County mining 

communities and a question-mark suicide in 

Irvona. 

It seems evident that the renewed Klan 

of the 1920's and 1930's in Pennsylvania, 

although still relying upon the terror 

engendered by its robes and nocturnal rituals, 

had obtained a public presence allowing for 

parades without hoods in some cases. It 

preached Americanism and its version of family 

values, honor of women, sanctity of home, and 

enforcement of the prohibition movement while 

that lasted. 

To many, these may have seemed 

innocent, even necessary goals; but, to many 

others, this secret or semi-secret band of 

self-regulated and self-delegated people was a 

profound evil much feared. He's a no-good 

APA-SOB-Ku-Kluxer was the curt dismissal of many 
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a perceived bigot by Pennsylvania blacks, 

Catholics and Jews and others from early in my 

childhood until just this past week in Altoona 

where I heard that expression again. Some 

things, the victims could try to resist. 

Now we have arrived at a point where 

the technologies of terroristic hate have 

reached a sad level where the Legislature and 

other Pennsylvania government agencies must step 

in to safeguard our holy experiment. What 

should be an affair of the heart has become a 

matter for law enforcement. As Marlene 

Dietrich, a valiant anti-Nazi German film star, 

lamented in her German rendering of "Where Have 

All the Flowers Gone" — Was 1st geschehen?" 

— what has been and what is happening? 

Ironically, once again, our problem is 

of our own making as a holy experiment devoted 

to responsible, respectful relations among 

persons of many and varied appearances and 

backgrounds. And the irony is compounded by the 

possibility that stern government measures may, 

indeed, be needed to preserve and enhance the 

holy experiment, hardly the democratic 

minimalist government of the Enlightenment. On 
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the eve of another time of great troubles, our 

only Pennsylvania President of the United 

States, James Buchanan, toasted the Commonwealth 

at a public gathering. "To our good, great old 

state," he declared. Having faith in our holy 

experiment, let us move forward with imagination 

and resultant sound legislation or other 

measures to serve the decency of the 99.9 

percent virtuous and caring folks of 

Pennsylvania — our good, great old state. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Doctor, for your historical perspective related 

to James Buchanan from Lancaster County. He's a 

democratic. I don't know how he got elected in 

Lancaster County, but he did. 

REP. MANDERINO: Those were the good 

old days. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Those were the good 

old days. 

All right. Any other questions here 

for anyone? Representative Manderino. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Professor, for the 

historical perspective when you were relating 

the immigration, I guess trials and tributes of 
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the Irish people. And I was thinking about 

those of Italian ancestry and remembering that 

the derogatory reference to Italians of the 

early 1900s immigration was WOP, which was 

without papers, illegal immigrants, in essense. 

It led me to wonder — and I know there was a 

lot of, I don't know of which phase of Irish 

immigration, but there were a lot of illegal 

Irish immigrants then — and I am just 

wondering, looking at it from a historical 

perspective: 

Are we going full circle around with 

where we are right now in our country in terms 

of the whole immigration issue and hostilities 

with immigration? 

* And, how does that, how does what has 

happened today reflect in the past? 

* And, are there any lessons dealing 

with racism or other kinds of intolerance that 

we should be mindful of when we are looking at 

not only racial and other bigotry here, but you 

mentioned the incident that happened at IUP 

which involved Turkish students and I am just 

wondering what light you have to shed on where 

we are going and maybe what lessons from the 
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past we should take head of? 

PROF. LARNER: This would be very 

troubling In the sense that, if any sense, the 

sense that it deals with both continuity and 

change. And, there is a lot of continuity, as 

you well pointed out, there is a lot of 

continuity here, very troubling continuity that 

we see from looking at the history of prior 

immigrations. 

By the way, in terms of what in the 

nineteenth century constituted legal versus 

illegal immigration was a pretty tough shot 

because it doubled recordkeeping and the 

sophistication of processing was simple, very 

often very, very mixed and that became more a 

question with the onset of immigration 

restriction laws from the 1920s, with the 

considerable, considerable tightening of the 

ports and the border crosses began to occur; 

and, even further with the immigration laws of 

Johnson era, a further tightening and closer 

documentation. 

Changes, yes, a lot of continuity over 

the overt time. Changes, perhaps, in that, 

first of all we love to think that we are in an 
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enlightened era, that somehow or other the 

troubles of the twentieth century and out of the 

wars of this century we should have learned 

something about how to treat each other and how 

to embrace and enhance each others 

possibilities. 

And so, these incidents that affect, 

let us say, Vietnamese boat people in Texas, who 

simply happen to be very good shrimp fishermen, 

who have a revitalized Ku Klux Klan savaging 

them in their efforts, people we brought here as 

an official act, almost, yes, suffering the same 

kinds of treatment that Mexican Americans, 

whether legal or illegal, suffer throughout the 

southwest. 

These things, in an enlightened 

society, a society that should have learned 

something from its past, each one of us probably 

having, certainly having somewhere in our 

families' stories of our families being the 

victims of these kinds of actions, we all in 

this country should be vastly more sensitive to 

what is occurring to those who choose to join us 

now. 

As a historian, I stay away from the 



123 

future. But I fear, I really fear for us, that 

we do not, as a society, seem to have learned a 

whole lot from our past. We require a lot of 

history in our schools and maybe that's — Well, 

I do know, that, in itself, is a bit of a 

problem, too: whose history, or my history, so. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Chairman. 

And thank you, Dr. Larner, for 

providing an historical insight into the history 

and development of Pennsylvania and that a 

multitude of people that don't realize that 

Pennsylvania, quite often, was one of the most 

tplerant states in the Union from the very 

beginning, from William Penn himself to ... And 

there are some really distinguishing points to 

identify Pennsylvania as being distinguishable: 

the under ground railroad, one of the first 

states to allow conscription of Afro-Americans, 

being, they have a very rich history. 

And I don't know how we got here today, 

on this very subject; but, quite often, 
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Pennsylvania has been able to set the tone with 

the tolerance and here we are talking about 

Pennsylvanians not being tolerant. Can you, Dr. 

Larner, can you provide us u/ith what you think, 

give us some insight on what you think this 

legislature should do to bring us back to that 

rich history? 

PROF. LARNER: One of the things I am 

hearing, not only thus far this morning but I am 

sensing more broadly through activities around 

the state through social studies teachers 

organization, there is a lot of private sector 

good will out there, and as I heard a gentleman 

from the Urban League describe the initiatives 

being taken here in Harrisburg, these were 

powerful initiatives, these really are. And I 

think somehow or another, I don't know whether 

it is the role of the Legislature to do this or 

there are some new sort of coalition organized, 

we all need to know more about what we are 

doing, we all need to know more about very 

positive things we are doing. 

I think that, you know, in a sense of 

what Major Garcia was saying, we have brought 

these things from a positive and from a very 
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optomistic point of view, recalling the very, 

very, strong points of our history and telling 

each other in some more formalized u/ay, what are 

some organizations doing, u/hat are some 

individuals doing, what are some companies 

doing, what are some state agencies doing. 

For example, a lot of you may not know 

this: the Pennsylvania Historical Museum 

Commission for years has an outstanding record 

in terms of making funding available, providing 

an annual conference on African-American 

history, taking other initiatives to try to 

bring forth the history, the rich history of 

Pennsylvania's peoples. This is a state agency, 

in my view under various adminstrations, 

continues to do, has been doing, a commendable 

job. 

We have a School Equity Division in the 

Pennsylvania Department of Education. These 

people take their work very seriously responding 

to the difficulties that some of our students 

are facing in the schools. And not just over 

issues of the type that we have been discussing 

so far, but also issues of disability and being 

sure that our students afflicted with this or 
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that mental or physical concern, likewise are 

are being attended to properly and the law of 

the Commonwealth is being carried out. 

So I think, I don't know whether maybe 

we need a website or something. I don't know 

how, what to suggest to you in a concrete way. 

But I think the dialogue that I have heard here 

this morning has been enriching to me. I have a 

lot to take back to IUP. I teach a social 

studies teaching methods class, I meet with them 

for three hours this evening, and you know that 

they are going to get some information of the 

types that you folks have provided me here this 

morning. And I gave them some information about 

the fact that we have a Task Force of the House 

Judiciary Committee that wants to keep this holy 

experiment rolling. 

And I think, yes, it is sorry that we 

do need to have government involved in this; 

but, the time has long passed where, indeed, 

somebody has got to take the leadership role. 

And I thank you folks for playing that kind of, 

in a sense, superleadership role where you are 

bringing a lot of us together so we get a better 

sense of who we all are from working in this 
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important field. I don't know if that is a very 

satisfactory response. 

REP. HORSEY: Thank you. Thank you 

very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. 

Representative Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Professor Larner, the yellow book that 

you referred to, the historical reference which 

earlier you referred to in your statement — 

PROF. LARNER: Yes. Did you all 

receive it? 

REP. HENNESSEY: I don't know that they 

have, but I would certainly appreciate receiving 

a copy if we can get that. 

PROF. LARNER: Okay. Let me, our last 

copies, in fact I sent to Dick Anliot of the 

Human Relations Commission and I thought he was 

going to provide them to you. Let me check 

further on that. And, if necessary, we will get 

some reprinted and get them in your hands. 

REP. HENNESSEY: I would appreciate 

that. 
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I appreciated your, the historical 

perspective. Frankly, you know, in the light of 

... (inaudible). And I think that it might hold 

the answer to the question then whether or not 

you descend from the Shanty Irish, as I suspect, 

or whether from the Lace-Curtain Irish, as would 

certainly refer to me. 

On page four, you make a comment which 

I really find interesting and perhaps you can 

explain it in a little further depth or detail. 

About the middle of the page you say: it is 

Pennsylvania's considerable success in 

toleration which sets the circumstances for 

people for whatever reasons may inflict totally 

unwarranted suffering on other people. Is what 

you are saying that because Pennsylvania has a 

rich tradition in tolerance of varying 

viewpoints that people feel we are a fertile 

ground for their kind of anti-Semitic, 

anti-Irish, anti-black, hatemongering type of 

views that we won't necessarily challenge them 

because we tolerate them as one part of the 

entire spectrum? 

PROF. LARNER: I think that on the 

basis of what William Penn, the Religious 
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Society of Friends so firmly believed and 

believe that we gathered together a most 

diverse, very unusual society practically unique 

in the history of the world at that point. 

Philadelphia had become the second largest 

English-speaking city on the eve of the American 

Revolution and, yet, it was a city of remarkable 

diversity, racial and religious, Christians and 

non-Christians. 

London itself probably couldn't have 

boasted quite that same record at that time. 

Although, I am pushing my imagination a little 

bit here. 

But, in any case, we have continued 

along those lines to expand this holy experiment 

tp include, include, include. And many of our 

activities, over time, have been very determined 

activities to bring about this result. 

The fear, irony of it, is that when we, 

as a question of historical/social policy bring 

it together and invite and wish to nurture a 

very diverse group of people, that seems to 

enhance the possibility that certain elements 

within any group, as somebody pointed out 

earlier that the youth of one group are so 
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disaffected, that they are simply not going to 

take it any longer, so that folks within groups 

can begin to u/ork out on each other. 

We look at the history, for example. I 

didn't dwell on it a lot, but the history of 

great migrations. And we look at the naming of 

churches by the different ethnic groups. T am 

thinking the south side of Pittsburgh where the 

Polish came in, it was the German and the Irish 

Catholics were there first and then the Polish 

Catholics came in in the early 1880s and they 

are not welcome to hold mass at any of these 

existing churches so they have to put together a 

really quick effort to build Saint Alibert's 

(phonetic) Church. 

Why did they call it after the Bishop 

of Saint Alibert? Because Saint Alibert had a 

real good record in fighting Germans. 

And when the Lithuanians arrived in the 

1890s and the Germans and the Poles will have 

nothing to do with the Lithuanians and so by 

1900, they paid for it in cash. I mean a 

remarkable thing. They build, on South 22nd 

Street in Pittsburgh, they build Saint Casimer's 

(phonetic) Church, almost of cathedral 
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proportions. 

Why name it for Saint Casimer? Saint 

Casimer have had efforts to beat up on the 

Poles. 

So when we have a diversity, u/e do 

invite lots of opportunities for, in the case of 

the European immigrants, to bring Old World 

tensions with them. And those are not 

immediately forgotten. And we all know, of 

course, you know, the church-based schools where 

the various European languages were not only the 

languages for just literature, let's say, or the 

church, but also languages of instruction. And 

efforts were made to continue, as we know that 

more recent bishops have made efforts to try to 

shut this down in the name of Americanization of 

the Pennsylvania Catholic church. 

So the diversity, by its very nature, I 

think is bound to unleash some things we would 

rather not have. That never says stop what we 

are doing, in terms of the social policy of this 

Commonwealth. The historic/social policy of 

this Commonwealth simply says let's do as we are 

doing this morning to double our efforts, to 

double our efforts to make it very clear to 
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people that it Is not acceptable, it is not 

acceptable to work against our holy experiment. 

REP. HENNESSEY: And just as a follow 

up, you are speaking, I gather, from your 

historical perspective in your studies of the 

events in Pennsylvania history. Is there 

anything that you can point to, in terms of Klan 

activities or the inner workings of any of these 

hate groups that identify Pennsylvania as a 

garden spot for that kind of activity because of 

our tolerance? Or, is it something that you are 

extrapolating just from your own experience? 

PROF. LARNER: I don't know that I 

meant to convey that. And I didn't mean to 

mislead, as I may have done. I can't say that I 

am aware of the fact that because we have tried 

to cultivate a reputation for acceptance in this 

Commonwealth that then has therefore made us a 

target of people who are going to come in and 

disturb that principle. 

Obviously, anybody from outside or from 

within who does these things to our people does 

disturb that principle, but I am not sure that 

because we herrald ourselves here in the rotunda 

and elsewhere at any room, it is not uncommon in 
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most of those school book histories of the 

United States that the expression holy 

experiment turns up u/hen you are describing the 

founding of Pennsylvania so we are known for 

this. But whether that draws to us . ..? 

REP. HENNESSEY: But we become a 

lightning rod of sorts for that type of ... 

(inaudible) 

PROF. LARNER: Yes, yes. I can't 

respond to that. That is a very interesting 

question. But I am not sure. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you, again, for that 

interesting and historical perspective. It is 

good to have it for the record. 

Professor, as an academician, in the 

last 20 to 30 years have you noticed, with the 

students, are they less acceptant to cultural 

diversity? 

PROF. LARNER: With some students. 

The response is going to be mixed. And 
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working from the positive side and particularly 

u/ith my familiarity with Indiana University of 

Pennsylvania, we have just made determined 

efforts which we feel, for the vast majority of 

our students, are enriching and are paying off, 

to convey the message that we are all in this 

together, we are all in this together. I know 

in our own teacher education program, and the 

other teacher ed. programs across campus. 

And that is still our historic role, of 

course, as a teacher college. And that 

continues to be the case. Our students get 

along well with each other and they enjoy each 

other's work and they support each other in 

their endeavors, and this means all kids. 

We have had, I think a pretty 

responsible and good record of looking for 

students to come to us who broaden our 

understanding of life itself, and I think we 

have done a reasonably good job of trying to 

retain and advance the use in counting on all of 

our students. 

Do we have hate manifests on the 

campus? Yes, I am sure we do. We see the 

swastika showing up from time to time, we see 
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the racist scrawling chalked on the sidewalk 

from time to time. 

I was starting a methods class — 

No, I was starting a school law class, which I 

also teach sometimes, last fall (not this past 

fall, a year ago). It was our first class 

meeting. And I was trying to explain to these 

students, because you always have to justify 

your instruction (if you don't sell your 

instruction, it is not going to happen), so I 

tried, I said here are some reasons why the 

University and the state require this course for 

certification. And I said one of them is we 

need to be dealing with the legislation that is 

out there and the issues, more important than 

tne legislation, that relate to diversity and 

our capacity, our moral responsibility as 

education professionals to be effective to all 

people's kids, all people's kids. 

I just happened to notice out the 

window, as I was saying those very words to that 

class that in five panels on the sidewalk below 

the windows, the second floor room, all kinds of 

hate stuff and mostly anti African-American 

material chalked up and down the sidewalk. And 
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I said the most compelling reason for this 

course and for our multicultural courses, for 

our African-American history courses, the most 

compelling reason is there before your eyes on 

that sidewalk. You step to the window right 

now, don't you ever forget it, what you saw 

somebody do to this campus. That class was 

disturbed. They went out and cleaned up the 

sidewalk. 

REP. JAMES: Do you think, as a follow 

up, that if African-American history or some 

form of that was taught as part of the regular 

education in our public school system, that that 

would help in terms of cultural awareness, so to 

speak? 

PROF. LARNER: Pittsburgh's public 

schools, as some of you probably know, had it 

compart about two years ago on this very effort. 

Pittsburgh is very troubled among the major 

school districts of the United States in terms 

of trying to have a faculty race ratio that 

matches that of it student population. And it 

is way off. There is probably one of them. And 

the district is very aware of this and working 

very seriously with this issue. 
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At any rate, they instituted an 

African-American history course for ninth grade, 

I believe. And it is one way, so it is an 

option. It is not required, as I understand it. 

lit is an option, it is one way for ninth grade 

students to fulfill their social studies 

obligation. 

The offshot has been — and this may be 

because of the optional aspect of it — that the 

classes are, I am willing to say, close to 95, 

96 percent African-American kids in those 

classes, and white kids are taking those 

courses. And it has been, maybe because I am a 

historian of Native America that I have some 

profound feelings about this, but it seems to me 

that while certainly every one of us wants to 

know the history of our own group, 

Italian-American, African-American, so on, it is 

ever so important for others to know, for others 

to know. 

In fact, we are doing something at IUP. 

Our instructor of African-American history is a 

Chineese-American and that has done so much, in 

a sense, to diversify the membership roster of 

that course. Because everybody knows it is 
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taught by Wang Xi and Wang Xi's whole interest 

as a young person In China, as a graduate 

student in the United States, has been 

African-American Civil Rights during the 

reconstruction era, he's almost an international 

known scholar on this. And so, some of the 

African-American students were a little startled 

when Wang Xi first came to the campus and 

started teaching the course. 

But with what was coming out of that 

was that they were feeling a new dignity for 

African-American history. Here is somebody from 

China who thinks this is important and who has 

devoted his life as a scholar to our history. 

And it certainly says to white students, look, 

if a person from China finds this relevant and 

germane and an important chapter in world 

history, maybe we ought to be looking at it that 

way, too. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Well, maybe we 

ought to also be looking at it in terms of how 

to incorporate it as part of regular public 

education. As I indicated to the State Police 

PROF. LARNER: Yes. 
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REP. JAMES: ... in terms of cultural 

diversity and racial sensitivity training should 

be mandatory, we may need to look at it in terms 

of public education so that we can learn to 

appreciate each other as we grow up. 

My final question, as I indicated in my 

opening remarks, u/e talked about the use of 

computers and through college students and other 

schools as relate to hate criminal activities 

and hate activities, have you any knowledge or 

awarenes about being on a college campus or have 

heard about the high, recent use of this, or 

increasing use of this? 

PROF. LARNER: This is somewhat new to 

me as of this morning. I know a variety of 

students who are active with Internet and so 

forth and have not heard, have not heard of 

this. These students, as far as I know, are 

engaged in using the Internet for, you know, 

fairly productive and responsible purposes. 

This is new to me. I am not denying 

that it perhaps does not exist at IUP and other 

places. Alert to it. This is one of the many 

things that I have learned here this morning. 

Alert to it. I am going to keep an eye out and 
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ear peeled and make a feu/ contacts with a few of 

our profs, over in the college of ed. — I am 

not housed in the college of ed. — in the 

college of ed. to find out what they are 

hearing. 

REP. JAMES: Just one other thing. I 

just thought of one other thing, I am sorry, Mr. 

Chairman. 

As an academician, we see a couple of 

incidents in the couple, last few weeks. You 

see the Halloween incident in which the 

neighborhood say move Halloween up a day early. 

We saw where a police officer house is, rocks 

are thrown because he's married to an 

African-American woman. We see where people 

move out of neighborhoods. We see where two 

African-Americans went to a Philadelphia Flyers 

game and the whole area start demeaning them and 

saying racial names to them and the security had 

to come and instead of throwing out the 

hecklers, they took the victims, removed them 

and had to put them in the box and didn't do 

anything about the people there. What do you 

see as a result of these things happening? You 

know, what do you see this coming to, or what do 
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we need to do to get In front of this? 

PROF. LARNER: Because I am a teacher 

of ed. and I am in and out of public schools a 

whole lot with our student teachers and I get to 

know about these students well, because I will 

see a freshman class start a purchase line and I 

will be with that freshman class for four years 

working with student teachers, and this is a 

rural place, the thing that hurts, the thing 

that hurts is that when the young people who 

become aware of this stuff and they become aware 

or they begin to draw the conclusion that this 

kind of business receives a kind of tacit 

approval. That's been discussed here several 

times this morning. 

That is a serious societal malady when 

they do not have responsible folk or groups of 

them, just plain old citizens saying no, just 

no, this is wrong, this is not handled properly. 

We are afraid that the young people are left 

awash, in many cases, to draw some of their own 

conclusions from what they are seeing. And they 

are vulnerable. You know, we are all so 

vulnerable during our youth and perhaps in some 

ways still are and it is gifted teachers, 
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teachers who are willing to have, not current 

events in the sense of what we all get up and 

read a little thing from Time Magazine or 

something like that, they are willing to take 

these issues, the Pennsylvania issues, and get 

them on the floor in that classroom and get some 

discussion going about that. And the fact that 

it is being discussed, number one, indicates 

that it is serious. And it indicates that there 

is a real issue here and it is an issue that 

needs to be resolved and perhaps in a far better 

way, a more effective way than it was. And I 

have seen teachers, around the state, do this 

and do this beautifully, do this beautifully. 

And many times using these kinds of quote, 

unquote current events as a way then to move 

them into something in the past that is exactly 

the same issue. 

So I would extend a little bit by 

saying that one of the things that we maybe 

ought to do is — and this is only a small way 

to get at it — is to take a look at teacher 

certification in Pennsylvania, in terms of 

things, just as you were speaking to the police 

officers earlier about training, are we sure as 
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we u/ork with these folks wanting to become 

teachers, and for them a very safe and special 

contact. When I heard mention here earlier a 

teacher who absolutely disobeyed the public 

,trust, violated the public trust in a most 

hienous way, we can't have that. 

And I think we need in our training a 

little bit more, a little bit more to get folks 

not only familiar with content. We can do our 

best in our program, for example, to have people 

familiar with a history and sociology and 

geography of these issues. That's fine. That's 

academic content. That's one thing. But 

knowing the kids from other cultures and being 

able to work effectively, comfortably, 

wholesomely, engagingly with the kids of other 

cultures, that takes a lot more than academic 

knowledge. That takes ethnics on, that takes a 

heart and a soul that is special. 

And I am not even sure if an academic 

institution through a teacher certification 

program necessarily deliver that, but we could 

sure try. I think we can try, try a whole lot 

harder. 

And a lot of multicultural education in 
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the sense of how do we work with other people's 

kids of all kinds of backgrounds, that is not, 

to my knowledge, universally required in the 

state. Many institutions provide it as an 

option. Some institutions do require it. At 

IUP, for example, it is required in elementary 

education, all elementary educators will move 

through a structured multicultural education 

experience. For the rest of our programs, it is 

unfortunately optional. 

We strongly recommend it certainly in 

social studies education. We tell them that it 

is not mandated that you take it, we expect you 

to have it. And we know that for all kinds of 

reasons, hiring people, when they look at your 

transcript and they want to see that. And 

besides, we are going to put you in field 

experiences where you are going to be with all 

kinds of kids. And you better be effective with 

all kinds of kids. We want you to call on 

everybody. We don't want you just calling upon 

your co-racial element or calling upon just your 

gender. 

So I think we need that. I think 

teacher educators need to devote even more 
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attention. 

And I will say that we are devoting a 

lot of attention to this and we are learning a 

lot of new observational techniques, how to 

monitor a beginning teacher or a student teacher 

on these various issues. We do maps of their 

movement in the room, whose air space are they 

willing to violate, whose air space are they 

uncomfortable about violating. And when I say 

violating air space, I simply mean moving among 

the kids, moving among them comfortably, in 

being of all sectors of the room with all the 

different kids. We watch for that. We know how 

to chart that and counsel that incoming teacher, 

but we need more. 

REP. JAMES: All right. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, Dr. 

Larner, for coming today and sharing with us 

your thoughts. We apprecite it. Thank you so 

much. 

PROF. LARNER: Thank you all very much 

for your effort. I appreciate it. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: We were originally 

going to take a break here for lunch, but the 
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distinguished Representative Ivan Itkin has 

asked for a feu/ moments to testify so I am going 

to make provision here now for Representative 

Itkin to give us a brief testimony. Introduce 

yourself, Representative Itkin, and your 

position. 

REP. ITKIN: Well, first of all, I 

would like to thank the Committee for getting 

involved in this particular issue. I think it 

is a high accommodation for the Members of the 

Pennsylvania House of Representatives to look 

into this question, it is something that I have 

been involved in as a legislator for many years 

and I am very pleased to see the Committee here 

today engaging and asking these types of 

questions. I am also gratified that you found 

time to squeeze me in to the schedule. I wanted 

to testify. I didn't realize it. It was an 

oversight. And I commend and thank Chairman 

Schuler and Chairman James for giving me the 

opportunity to address the Committee. And, 

finally, I understand that you never keep people 

from their lunch hour, otherwise you lose their 

attention so I will be brief. 

Having said that, my name is Ivan 
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Itkin. I am a state representative from the 

23rd Legislative District and currently serve in 
-

the House of Representatives as the Democratic 

Whip. 

I would like to relate the situation 

that developed an afternoon about two weeks ago. 

There was a fire and the news raced through my 

district that a synagogue was on fire. And 

while the fire raged, staff members evacuated 

100 children from day care and congregation 

members rushed to save the Torah. But 

overriding all of this frantic activity was one 

nagging question: was it arson? 

Fortunately, we learned soon enough 

that the fire resulted from electrical 

malfunction. Unfortunately, we live in a time 

when the word arson came to every mind as soon 

as the words fire and synagogue were heard in 

the same sentence. 

The arson fires raging through this 

nation's synagogues and African-American 

churches are symptomatic of a much larger 

problem: namely, that too many Americans feel 

emboldened to act out their racial, religious 

and ethnic hatreds. 
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Of course, the problem isn't new. Back 

in 1982, I worked with my House and Senate 

colleagues to pass the state's first ethnic 

intimidation law. 

The law's purpose was to punish 

institutional vandalism, which is a nice way of 

saying that we were tired of cross burnings in 

African-American neighborhoods and spray-painted 

swastikas on synagogues. 

Some may have questioned the 

constitutionality of such a law. After all, 

they asked, how can you prosecute someone for 

what they are thinking? 

Well, you can't arrest someone for 

thinking bad thoughts, but you can charge them 

with purposely terrorizing others, and that is 

what the Ethnic Intimidation Law provided: a 

tool for prosecuting visible, intimidating acts 

of hatred. 

Like oxygen to fire, visible acts of 

bigotry feed on each other. It is only when the 

victims refuse to be victimized that the cycle 

ends. That's why, eight years after 

Pennsylvania's original Ethnic Intimidation Law 

was passed, I proposed a refinement. 
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I proposed, and got into law, an 

amendment that strengthens the ability of hate 

crime victims to sue their tormentors. 

In the original law, suing for damages 

was difficult if costs of repairing the actual 

physical damage were minimal. 

This, of course, made no sense because 

painting over hate-laden graffiti or sweeping up 

the ashes of a burned cross may not cost that 

much. It is the emotional toll that adds up, 

and which must be brought to bear against those 

who would commit such atrocious acts. 

My amendment put a $500 floor on any 

action, meaning that the cost of all damages are 

now assumed to start at $500 and rise from 

there. 

My amendment also allows victims to 

seek injunctions — something they couldn't do 

before — and let's county district attorneys 

file their own injunctions to protect citizens 

from further distress. 

This kind of refinement, which 

fortifies the fight against bigotry, continues. 

Just last year, the Ethnic Intimidation Law was 

amended again to address a Pittsburgh area 
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incident that caused a great deal of 

consternation. 

You might recall the situation in which 

charges were dropped against two men who burned 

a cross near a bi-racial couple's house. 

Throughout the region, people were 

outraged that anyone could get away with such a 

heinous crime. But the judge carefully pointed 

out a loophole in the law: in order to prove 

ethnic intimidation, prosecutors first had to 

prove an underlying crime, such as criminal 

mischief. 

In this case, criminal mischief 

couldn't be proven, because no physical damage 

occurred on the property. 

Clearly, the law needed to be 

corrected, and almost a year ago, it was. With 

support from religious and Civil Rights groups 

throughout the state, we added language making 

it clear that ethnic intimidation, by its very 

nature, encompasses the crime of simple 

trespassing and doesn't have to cause physical 

damage. Now, the justice system won't have to 

release hate crimes perpetrators for technical 

reasons. 
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This Is the kind of refinement that 

makes it harder and harder to get au/ay with hate 

crimes. 

But as Representative James noted, 

silence in the face of racial and ethnic hatred 

remains a problem. Bigotry can't be condoned, 

and it can't be ignored. We must look it in the 

eye and tell it to back off. 

In the history of ethnic intimidation 

laws, there has been one hopeful constant: these 

laws are passed and improved upon because there 

are citizens who will stand up and say that hate 

criminals don't speak for them. Many, many 

Pennsylvanians deplore hate crimes, and they are 

learning to transform their distaste into active 

opposition. 

As lawmakers, we are in a position to 

nurture those feelings and turn them into 

effective laws. First, we set an example, and 

then we lead the way toward tolerance. 

Thank you again for allowing me the 

opportunity to testify. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, 

Representative Itkin. 

Do any Members of the Committee have 
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any questions? 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

James. 

REP. JAMES: Just to thank 

Representative Itkin for taking the time out to 

come in and testify. 

REP. ITKIN: I commend you again. You 

are doing a great job on this issue, and please 

keep up the good work. Thanks. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, 

Representative Itkin. 

All right. The time right now is 20 

after 12. I am going to ask that u/e try to be 

back here by 1:15 so u/e can get started with the 

second part of our program. 

(Lunch recess taken.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: All right. The 

Committee reconvened and our first witness this 

afternoon is Barry Morrison, Director; Leona 

Shaw, Assistant Director of Anti-Defamation 

League of Philadelphia. 

Mr. Morrison. 

MR. MORRISON: I know I get around a 

lot. I am only one person. And I am not Leona 

Shaw. She, unfortunately, couldn't be here. 
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I am pleased to represent the 

Anti-Defamation League today on the subject of 

hate and hate crimes. In addressing this body, 

I hope to provide a useful perspective on the 

subject and to cover three areas, namely: where 

and how hate crimes and acts of terrorism are 

committed; why these crimes and terroristic 

threats occur; and finally, how they are to be 

counteracted. 

Hate crimes have a devastating effect 

on individuals and communities. They leave 

individuals feeling isolated, fearful, violated 

and vulnerable, if not harmed physically and 

financially. They cause the group with which a 

victim is identified to be angry and frustrated, 

polarized from other groups, and, often times, 

distrustful of government, especially law 

enforcement. These crimes can lead to deep and 

long-rooted tensions, have a devastating 

economic impact, and, ultimately, tear at the 

fabric of a society, threatening its physical 

well-being and depriving it of a sense of 

security and peace. 

Hate crimes are the work of hate groups 

and individuals. We should not lose sight of 
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the significant role of individuals not 

affiliated with hate groups and especially the 

young in committing hate crimes; furthermore, 

that there are considerably more non-criminal 

hate incidents than criminal acts of hate. 

These patterns are reflected in the 

Anti-Defamation League's anual audit of 

anti-Semitic incidents of which almost 2,000 

occurred in 1995; and in the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission's recent report showing a 

12 percent increase in hate and tension 

situations in 1995. 

Our youth, as we know, are vulnerable 

and they are easy prey for hate groups. Case in 

point is the Skinhead movement. Though they are 

relatively small in number, approximately 3,000 

strong nationwide, the impact of these violence-

prone, undisciplined and hate-filled youth has 

been great. In a recent stabbing incident in 

South Philadelphia, the victim was so 

intimidated by threats of bodily harm to himself 

and family and dead animals on the steps of his 

home that he refused to appear before a judge to 

testify against his neo-Nazi Skinhead assailant. 

Another youth, sustaining wounds to his head 
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requiring 10 stitches following a beating by a 

group of Skinheads from Atlantic City and also 

fearful of retribution, refused to press 

charges. Shamokin Skinheads robbed and murdered 

a local resident and burried a dog up to its 

neck, placed firecrackers in its mouth and bleu/ 

off his head. The Allentown brutal murder by 

the Freeman brothers of their parents and 

younger brother, attracted national and 

international attention. 

Since 1987, there have been at least 41 

murders by Skinheads, and six of them have taken 

place in Pennsylvania. Skinheads have committed 

thousands of lesser crimes as well. Oftentimes 

disillusioned, disenchanted and usually at odds 

with their families, these youth find their 

surrogate Skinhead family serves as a channel to 

vent their anger and frustration and provides 

them with a sense of self-worth and belonging. 

The violent tendencies of Skinheads 

allows them to serve as so-called frontline 

warriors for older and more cautious hate 

groups. The latter have a significant presence 

in Pennsylvania as well. They include the 

Identity Church whose members believe that white 
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anglo-Saxons and their American descendants are 

the true chosen people; that Jeu/s are the seed 

of the devil; and that blacks are mud people, 

are inferior, and without souls. One of the 

hate movement's most celebrated — and I say 

that guardedly — Christian Identity ministers 

is Pennsylvania's Mark Thomas. Thomas feeds 

young people his distorted ideology while 

providing them with training and use of firearms 

at his Macungie compound. 

They also include the more traditional 

Ku Klux Klan. The Keystone Knights of the Ku 

Klux Klan, based in Johnstown, was thrust into 

the news by seeking to use a public school 

facility in Punxatawney recently for a meeting, 

and organized a series of activities during the 

summer months in Blair and Bedford Counties, one 

attracting approximately 60 Klansmen. 

A local Klan chapter staged a white 

pride picnic in Gilbertsville two weekends ago 

drawing more than 100 participants. They 

include the pockets of handfuls of individuals 

who distribute literature, have telephone 

hotlines and use other modern technology to 

recruit and routinely convey their propaganda. 
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These hate mongers generate anxiety, disrupt 

communities and garner media attention 

disproportionate to their numbers. For all of 

their notoriety, they are on the fringes of 

society and do not enjoy general success and 

support. Still, they remain a menace and need 

to be carefully monitored. 

More menacing and significant, offering 

an outlet for the disenchanted, the angry, the 

dispirited and, therefore, those most likely to 

engage in desperate behavior, are the Militias 

and the Freemen. Last week, seven people 

affiliated with the Mountaineers Militia in West 

Virginia were arrested and charged with plotting 

to blow up the FBI's national fingerprinting and 

record center in Clarksburg, West Virginia. One 

of the individuals named hails from Waynesboro 

in southwest Pennsylvania. 

Militia members are convinced that 

there is an impending armed conflict with the 

federal government and that this necessitates 

paramilitary training and stockpiling of 

weapons. Possessed by conspiratorial views, 

militia members believe that government 

authorities are enacting gun control legislation 



158 

in order to make it impossible for the people to 

resist the imposition of a tyrannical regime or 

a one-world dictatorship. 

Their obsessive conspiracy-mongering 

sometimes envisions as among the sinister 

forces; and a number of militia figures have had 

histories of bigotry. Local authorities cite an 

alignment between Pennsylvania militiamen and 

Klan elements in south central Pennsylvania. 

Militias have also been active in the north 

central counties. And while there have been a 

flurry of organizing activities in southeast 

Pennsylvania, there has been little visibility 

achieved and known activity in the area by the 

mlitia in recent months. 

The Freemen and their Common Law 

Courts, cousins to and oftentimes 

interchangeable with the militias, embody a new 

aspect of anti-government expression. These 

individuals don't want to change government — 

they deny its very existense. National 

attention was focused on this problem when a 

group engaged in an 81-day standoff with federal 

law enforcement authorities in Jordan, Montana. 

An ADL report offered evidence of ties to this 
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group in 18 other states. 

Pennsylvania's Freemen — and they go 

by other names as well — are largely a rural 

and small-tou/n phenomenon. They are currently 

active in Berks, Huntington, Montrose, Perry, 

Snyder, Mifflin, Chester and Lancaster Counties. 

They are also reported to be active in southwest 

Pennsylvania in Washington, Fayette and Indiana 

Counties. Documents issued by the Freemen are 

replete with racial and religious bigotry, 

including racists and anti-Semitic Christian 

Identity doctrine. Dissatisfied with their 

government, Freemen have taken up arms, declared 

themselves exempt from America's laws, and have 

influenced others to do the same. 

Freemen have issued warrants for the 

arrest of public officials and bogus checks. 

Various judges, especially magistrates, 

municipal and state police, prosecutors, 

prothonataries and U.S. Marshals have all been 

targeted and sometimes threatened by them. 

Confrontations are sparked by motor vehicle 

violations, child custody cases, taxes, and 

foreclosures on property. The tools of their 

trade are extensive legal and pseudo-legal 
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maneuverings, the plying of courts u/ith reams of 

phoney documents and filings. They not only 

attempt to circumvent but also clearly and 

directly, brazenly and aggressively challenge 

the legal system. 

Some of the local Freemen are known to 

be heavily armed, though not typically 

illegally. In Montgomery County in March of 

this year, the chaplain of the Unorganized 

Militia, William Kay, was found to be in 

possession of automatic weapons which he 

converted from semi-automatic weapons and was 

attempting to sell to an undercover agent along 

with grenade launchers, silencers and machine 

guns. 

In York County, Sidney Moyer was 

sentenced to thirty-nine months to seven years 

in state prison and payment of costs for the 

unauthorized practice of law and four counts of 

wiretapping. He dragged out his first trial for 

21 days, setting a county record. He also spent 

400 days in solitary confinement simply for 

refusing to be photographed and fingerprinted. 

Calling himself a sovereign free man ambassador, 

he maintained that the court had no jurisdiction 
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to try him; that the jury was not one of his 

peers; and that the verdict u/as spurious. He 

referred to the judge, jury and court, court and 

prosecution as de factor and claimed that his 

rights were God-given, constitutional and common 

law. 

In Chester County, William Reil led 

state police on a 10-mile traffic chase — by 

the way, he had an encounter with police in 

Brandywine yesterday; I was checking on this on 

the phone just a few minutes ago — when he was 

arrested in December of 1993. He reportedly 

tried to run a state trooper's car off the road 

at one point, and refused to exit his vehicle 

and had to be physically removed. The police 

simply wanted to question him about an expired 

inspection sticker. 

Training sessions are organized by 

these groups to teach others to get around the 

legal system. According to news accounts, one 

group is holding monthly meetings in a 

restaurant in York County and is engaged in a 

citizen's war against the federal government 

which will begin with a letter-writing campaign, 

visits to state officials — be prepared — and 
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the introduction of a resolution calling on 

federal officials to abandon their powers lest 

they be destroyed politically. Members of this 

group consider themselves militia members, and 

believe they should use force to protect 

themselves if the federal government threatens 

them with bodily harm. They have also, 

reportedly, threatened a local newspaper, 

putting it on, what they have termed, 

constructive notice. 

The Freeman and militias are to be 

taken seriously and need to be exposed and 

challenged whenever they pose a threat. And 

they must be kept from gaining legitimacy and 

winning wider support lest they emerge from the 

margins of our society. They are already 

present in some 40 states and number in the 

thousands. 

Unlike the individuals and groups 

described so far, certain extremists are 

increasingly accepted within the mainstream, and 

their behaviors are wittingly or otherwise 

condoned and mirrored within that sector. 

David Duke, long identified with a 

variety of hate groups, has sought and won 
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election to public office. The Reform Party of 

Ross Perot looks the other way and accepts 

support from the New Alliance Party whose 

leadership has expressed blatant anti-Semitism. 

Vice Presidential candidate, Jack Kemp, makes 

positive references to Louis Farrakhan. A 

Pennsylvania state representative, with whom you 

are familiar, I am sure, refers to African-

Americans at a local bar in a revoltingly 

disparaging way. A Philadelphia radio 

personality, in a fit of anger just recently, 

uses a vulgarity to refer to an African-American 

woman; another radio station routinely fails to 

challenge calls espousing racism and 

anti-Semitism. A suburban school board member 

is re-elected after wide publicity is given to 

her claim that she is a good Christian and that 

when she goes to heaven, she will be looking 

down on Jews burning in hell, snap, crackle and 

pop. 

The existence of such extremism and 

bigotry in the mainstream demonstrates the 

pervasiveness of hate. It is not only there on 

the fringes. It also, in part, explains why 

this testimony is necessary and why hate and 
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hate crimes and acts of intolerance exist. 

Other factors which simultaneously account for 

why bigotry flourishes and reflect that bigotry 

include: a lack of civility — the attitude of 

just do it (favorite slogan today) which 

implicitly means act without fear of 

repercussions and the effects on others' well-

being and feelings; the tolerance of 

intolerance, by which those named earlier and 

others are offered a mild rebuke and given a 

slap on the wrist for their brazen display of 

intolerance. 

There is a lack of faith in the 

political process in our leaders today. Our 

times are marked by a pervasive cynicism; and 

idealism has become more and more of a nostalgic 

memory. These conditions feed on seemingly 

intractable social problems: changing 

demographics and unprecedented levels of 

immigration; the technological revolution, 

particularly in communication; and economic 

uncertainty, and general job insecurity. I 

skipped a little from the text. 

So far, this testimony has been long on 

drawing out the problems of hate and hate groups 
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and short on solutions. Though the problems are 

daunting, there are solutions, and this panel is 

encouraged to give consideration to them. They 

include: Tough laws — Pennsylvania's Ethnic 

intimidation and Institutional Vandalism 

Statutes were adopted by this very body in 1982. 

These laws were modeled after legislation 

drafted by the Anti-Defamation League and 

recognizes severity of and, accordingly, set 

higher penalties for, hate-motivated crimes. 

Pennsylvania paramilitary training statute, also 

drafted by the League and signed into law the 

same year, represents a bulwark against those 

who engage in training exercises and the use of 

firearms, explosives and incendiary devices for 

purposes of bias-motivated urban guerilla 

warfare. In response to the growing danger of 

the Common Law Courts, the League has drafted a 

model statute that is explained in the pamphlet 

which I hope they distributed to all of you. 

Thank you. While mindful of constitutional 

guarantees, this measure would punish those who 

falsely pose as a public or a government 

officer, simulate and engage in fraudulent legal 

proceedings and take action against persons or 
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property to intimidate or hinder public 

officials or law enforcement officers in the 

discharge of their official duties. 

We have reviewed the proposed 

legislation concerning facsimile bombs and 

support it in concept, are prepared to work with 

you to further refine it so that it merits full 

and quick support and passage by this 

Legislature. 

This body, this Legislature, the media 

and others play a critical role in drawing 

attention to the bigotry that exists among us 

and need to continue to do so. Unfortunately, 

Pennsylvania has achieved an ill-deserved 

reputation in some quarters of being a hotbed of 

hate. That is not to say, of course, that we 

don't have hate by all means. It is likely 

that, in great measure, this reputation is more 

a function of Pennsylvania's willingness to 

accept that hate is part of its landscape — 

look at the map to my left — to conduct 

hearings; to issue reports; to be in 

conferences; to explore and attempt to 

understand and confront the problem. 

Education must be taken seriously and 
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applied consistently, not just on a periodic 

basis, on a slap-shot basis, if you are to ever 

stay ahead of hate. The ADL and many other 

private groups work with our schools, law 

enforcement professionals and others and, yes, 

our elected officials and representatives of 

state government to promote educational 

endeavors. It does take a village if we are to 

have an impact on hate and prejudice, 

particularly among the young. 

Those seeking public office have to 

stay clear of the politics of identity, to not 

use it, race and religion in manipulative ways 

for narrow purposes and personal gain. True 

leaders need to rise above such appeals. 

Those in positions of authority need to 

stand up to bigotry when it is in their midst — 

and one member of this body did so in connection 

with that ugly episode described before — to 

expose and challenge it and set a moral code of 

conduct for others to follow. 

As a society, we need to aim high and 

to engage our energies in order to return to a 

sense of civic good and idealism. We also need 

to take a close, hard look and work at changing 
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the disparities, economic and social, that exist 

in our state and nation without taking au/ay at 

the same time from the entrepreneurial 

individualism that has made this country great. 

Finally, we need to look deeply and hard at the 

seemingly unsolvable social problems which 

extremists try to exploit to further their 

agenda. We need to address these problems with 

vigor and purpose to advance our agenda 

furthering democracy, civility, and human 

dignity. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, Mr. 

Morrison. 

Members of the Committee, any 

questions? Representative James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you. 

Thank you for that testimony, it was 

very well put. 

You had mentioned a report that had to 

do with 18 other states. Can we get a copy of 

that, or has been that been submitted? 

MR. MORRISON: I believe that report 

has been submitted. 

REP. JAMES: In this hearing? 

MR. MORRISON: On the Freeman 
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conundrum. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. All right. Do you 

see, In your experience, the need for maybe 

additional hearings and should we include some 

paramilitary or militia groups as part of that 

information base? 

MR. MORRISON: I think the hearings 

should continue. And I think the more of such 

hearings, the better. 

As to the question of representation by 

members of paramilitary groups themselves at 

those areas, is that what you asked? 

REP. JAMES: No, just the fact that we 

need to gather information in regard to their 

activity, whether that includes them being here, 

I lam not sure what that includes. But the fact 
l 

that you have raised a lot of concern about 

them, I kind of think that we need to look at 

them, also. 

MR. MORRISON: Well, yes, I agree. And 

there are state law enforcement officials do 

keep an eye on these groups, as you know. There 

is a certain benchmark, and this applies to 

federal as well as state officials, where that 

needs to be passed which mainly that there is 
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some evidence of unlawful behavior in order for 

the group to be prosecuted, for charges to be 

made. 

We have talked with state officials who 

do tell us that they were aware of paramilitary 

training taking place. But the paramilitary 

training statute that is law in Pennsylvania has 

not been used, and it has rarely been used in 

any state. And it is law in the majority of 

states in this nation. It has rarely been used, 

for the very purpose, for the very reason that 

this statute requires a heavy burden of proof in 

order to oppress a criminal conviction. In 

other words, one has to be able to demonstrate 

that somebody or a group is engaged 

intentionally in such training for the purpose 

of ultimately rendering harm, in going out and 

attacking people who are innocent and just 

happen to be minorities. But until and if such 

proof is provided that such training, such 

exercises are for the purpose described, then 

the law does not apply. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Does any other 
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member have a question? Representative 

Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Mr. Morrison, on page 12 of your 

statement, you had Indicated — and you 

testified an issue that was discussed at least 

in a little bit of length by Professor Larner, 

the second to last witness before lunch. And I 

am directing you to the bottom of the page where 

it says, unfortunately, Pennsylvania has 

achieved an ill-deserved reputation in some 

quarters of being a hotbed of hate. Professor 

Larner had suggested that perhaps Pennsylvania's 

historical tradition of being tolerant, varying 

groups of different religions, different ethnic 

groups, whatever, sort of might lead people to 

think that we are vertile field for any kind of 

ideas, no matter how radical or how foreign; you 

have identified it as an ill-deserved reputation 

in some quarters as a hotbed of hate, and I 

would like you to expand on that, if you would. 

Because it seems to me that it is an 

ill-deserved reputation, but perhaps you could 

tell us why you are saying, I think the same 
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thing that Professor Larner was saying. 

MR. MORRISON: That terminology was 

used as a result of some of the 

characterizations that I read about the 

horrendous event in Allentown where the Skinhead 

brothers, the Freeman brothers, had murdered 

their brother and their parents and their cousin 

was involved as well. I don't have those 

headlines etched in my memory from newspapers in 

other states and various broadcast media sound 

bites, but they come close to, if not use that 

very same terminology. 

And the way we — I know media is 

present here today, but this is not indictment 

of the media in general, but all too often, 

media will deal with superficialities. And in 

my contact with media, I try to draw out these 

stories that they understand is more than meets 

the eye. But all too often, a quick assessment 

is rendered and that assessment is that this is 

the place, this is the worst place when it comes 

to hate, bigotry and hate groups. 

Your point is an interesting one about 

how this tradition of being in an environment 

that welcomes all points of view, perhaps also 



173 

welcomes, is conducive to harboring extremist 

ideologies. We are a democracy and people, no 

matter how deplorable their point of view, are 

entitled to say what they want and meet and 

discuss and share ideas. That is separate then 

from violating the law, obviously. 

So perhaps this is a mixed blessing. 

And this is, in fact, a function of democracy. 

And we say that the best way to counter hate 

groups and hate speech is with proper speech and 

with proper conduct. So I guess it is a 

challenge, it is also a legacy that we inherate, 

the fact that we have an environment and a 

history that welcomes diversity and various 

points of view and minorities, religious and 

other minorities, but we also seem to be a place 

where other, well, others, who we would describe 

as extremists, feel that this is a haven for 

them as well. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Okay. Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Horsey? 

REP. HORSEY: No. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 
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Manderino. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Mr. Morrison, just one question. Your 

testimony introduced a new term or concept that 

I am not familiar with and never heard before 

and that is Common Law Courts. And we do have 

this pamphlet, but I haven't read it in depth. 

And I did glance through it. But when I heard 

that term, I was not really familiar with it. 

But what I am really looking for is a 

clear understanding, maybe by way of example, 

what a common law court is and how they are 

operating. 

MR. MORRISON: There are a number of 

news articles which I can obtain, and would be 

happy to share with you, which describe some of 

these courts and how they are convened and how 

large they are and what their agenda consists 

of. 

Basically what these are, are bodies 

annointed by citizens through their own 

volition. And these are, they see them 

substitutes for the courts which they do not 

regard as legitimate courts that you and we 
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understand to be the courts of this Commonwealth 

and country. And these courts render judgments. 

And they like to think that they exert power and 

influence and they can determine outcomes 

contrary to how they should be achieved through 

normal legitimate channels. 

I have not been personally at one of 

these courts and I have never talked with 

someone who has been present themselves, I have 

drawn on news accounts and spoken with reporters 

who have talked about their existense in this 

state. And we are aware of, in one instance, 

the head court trying a state trooper in 

absentia. I spoke with a state trooper 

yesterday, because I needed to put him in touch 

wilth a local police officer who is being served 

by one of these Freemen. 

The state trooper, for carrying out his 

duties in connection with a traffic violation, 

was charged and was tried in this court. And 

he, the verdict was that he was engaged in 

treason. You can draw your own conclusions 

about what one would believe should be the 

sentence for such a conviction. 

So there, we will be happy to provide 
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you with additional information about these 

courts. And if you or others want to study them 

further, there are a lot of leads offered in 

some of the news reports. According to some of 

the spokesmen, these meetings are open so it 

shouldn't be that hard for somebody to visit and 

see how they actually conduct their business. 

REP. MANDERINO: I guess my follow-up 

question is, I mean that sounds absurd. I don't 

know if that is the right word or not. But in 

the example that you gave, I am not quite sure 

where is the harm. I mean, kind of like who 

believed them. And unless they then act on that 

against this trooper, has anything happened? I 

mean, do you understand that question? 

MR. MORRISON: Yes. Well, they could 

act against the trooper. And reading between 

the lines of what they say, one could conclude 

that they believe that the death sentence should 

be carried out against that trooper. 

There was another case, I read about a 

few weeks ago. It took place in New Jersey, ah, 

Massachusetts. It involved Bogue Greist 

(phonetic). Some of you may know that name. 

Bogue Greist was a negotiator in the Montana 
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standoff. He had also been a negotiator In the 

Ruby Ridge standoff with white supremacists. He 
I 

is a war hero, a colonel in the Green Beret, who 

has a tendency — u/ell, more than a tendency. 

He has involved himself very much in the white 

supremacist sphere. 

He and his son were charged with 

kidnapping. This had to do with a case 

involving a child in a separated family, husband 

and wife who separated. The courts ruled that 

the one parent should have the child, should 

have custody of the child. The Common Law 

Courts did not agree with this and they fostered 

the impression that the parent who had custody 

was abusive toward that child sexually or 

otherwise, and so, Greist and his son were 

trying, allegedly, were trying to carry out a 

kidnapping. This was a reflection of how the 

court's, their thinking their decrees can lead 

to action. 

Well, this is being investigated and 

prosecuted. T am not sure how this will turn 

out, but this is another case worth monitoring. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Jim Mann, of our 

staff, has a feu/ questions.' 

MR. MANN: Mr. Morrison, good 

afternoon. Earlier this morning, u/e heard 

testimony from Mr. Thomas Smith from the 

Pennsylvania Chapter of the NAACP. One of the 

recommendations he had was to use our Corrupt 

Organization Statute to combat hate groups. 

MR. MORRISON: Excuse me, u/hich 

statute? I didn't hear you. 

MR. MANN: It is that Corrupt 

Organizations found in Chapter VIV (9), Title 

18, to expand use of this statute to go after 

these hate organizations. Explain what you 

thought about the use of that statute. 

MR. MORRISON: I guess you could tell 

from my question, I am not familiar with that 

statute; but, we would be happy to take a closer 

look and to consider the question. 

You know, legislation is your purview 

and legislation is important. We see it as a 

very important, a very critical ingredient in 

the battle of the effort to confront and 
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challenge hate groups. I do u/ant to stress here 

again that It does go beyond legislation. There 

are certain things about our conduct that can't 

be legislated. The code of conduct, the 

civility that seems to be very much in absence 

in today's world, cannot be legislated. 

Education, as I stressed before, is 

important to the extent that you can buttress 

support to further educational efforts in the 

convening of community events, forums, so much 

the better. 

We are engaged in an effort with the 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission and a 

couple other departments to try to create local 

task forces consisting of a police chief, a 

mayor, a head of a clergy council, a new school 

representative and a school superintendent in 

all communities throughout the state of 

Pennsylvania to be sensitized so that they can 

act quickly whenever there is a provocative 

incident, an insensitivity or a hate group 

rally. 

I would encourage and recommend to this 

body not only consider legislation as we have 

discussed it so far, but to think about putting 
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your efforts behind such efforts as well, such 

as educational endeavors. 

MR. MANN: And I think we have had 

testimony this morning to that effect. Thank 

you for your answer. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Mr. Morrison. We appreciate your testimony. 

Thank you for coming. 

MR. MORRISON: Thank you all. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: The next witness is 

Jonelle Harter, Assistant District Attorney, 

York County, District Attorney's Office; and Mr. 

Robert Soop, Criminal Investigator, 

Springettsbury Township, York County. Welcome. 

MS. HARTER: Good afternoon. 

Good afternoon, Members of the 

Committee. I am Jonelle Harter, Sr. Deputy 

Prosecutor from the Office of H. Stanley Rebert, 

District Attorney of York County. I have been a 

prosecutor for eight years and judicial law 

clerk for one year prior to my full-time 

employment in the District Attorney's Office. I 

am a graduate of the Dickinson School of Law and 
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the Pennsylvania State University. 

York County has the dubious distinction 

of having the highest number of active organized 

hate groups in the Commonwealth. With 18 known 

groups, York has almost three times the number 

of such groups found in larger counties such as 

Philadelphia and Allegheny, despite a much 

smaller minority population than those urban 

counties. We are a microcosm of the state in 

terms of diversity, size and crime. We are a 

third-class county with a population of 339,574 

(per the 1990 Census). Our city has a 

population of 43,000. Of that 43,000, 30,707 

are white; 9,030 are black; 2,976 are Hispanic; 

and 2500 are other nationalities (per the 1990 

Census). We have high adult and juvenile crime 

rates, we have an extensive drug trafficking 

problem and attendant crime. 

We have typical suburban areas and an 

increase in those areas as the southernmost 

portion of our county increasingly becomes a 

bedroom community for Baltimore. We also have 

vast rural areas and a large farming community. 

In those areas, in those rural areas, there has 

been a real or perceived openness to hate 
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groups. At least one farmer has rented his 

property for a gathering to a white supremacist 

group affiliated with or associated with the 

Aryan Nation. That gathering was well attended. 

It is difficult to say why there is a 

small yet persistent presence of persons who are 

purveyors of hatred information and why 

conditions are right for those groups to have 

gained a foothold in York County. In response 

to every overt act of hatred or racism, there 

has been a larger group reaction which condemn 

these acts, nonviolently, peacefully and 

publicly. When a local religious group was the 

target, an ecumenical unity service was held and 

was well attended. When a disturbance occurred 

in Hanover which was purportedly linked to the 

distribution of white supremacists literature, a 

community unity group, Hanover United, was 

formed. The response has always been quick, but 

the solutions — i.e., how do we prevent this? 

(and) why are we fertile ground for such groups? 

— have been elusive. 

As compared to other crimes, hate 

crimes are rare. Yet they occur with some 

regularity. A case which drew national 
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attention occurred in our county in February of 

1995. Detective Robert Soop, who will speak 

after me, investigated that crime and will 

address it in detail. In that case, individuals 

purchased a pig's head at a county farmer's 

market and hung it on the door of the Ohev 

Sholom Synagogue, located in Springettsbury 

Township. The crime was committed in the early 

morning hours of Saturday, February 18th, 1995. 

Congregants arrived for morning worship to find 

their Synagogue desecrated in an acutely 

offensive manner. The incident was immediately 

reported to the Springettsbury Township Police, 

who solved the crime with a paucity of initial 

leads. Such is the difficulty of solving an 

prosecuting such crime; as crimes of cowardice, 

they often occur under cover of night. 

Co-conspirators keep a vow, spoken or unspoken, 

of secrecy. 

It is important to note that a change 

in the language of the Ethnic Intimidation 

Statute might be called for to ensure successful 

prosecution of such cases. In the Ohev Sholom 

case, we came perilously close to losing the 

Ethnic Intimidation charge which was based on an 
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underlying charge of Harassment (18 Pa. 

Consolidated Statutes Section 2709). As you are 

probably aware, ethnic intimidation requires the 

commission of an underlying crime of offenses 

against the Person (Chapter 27) or offenses 

against Property (Chapter 33). Many times the 

underlying offense is Harassment, which is used 

as a catch-all when no more specific offense is 

appropriate. Harassment, by definition, 

requires a course of conduct which alarms or 

seriously annoys such other persons and which 

serves no legitimate purpose. A course of 

conduct is further defined as a pattern of 

actions composed of more than one act, over a 

period of time, however short, evidencing a 

continuity of conduct [(18 Pa. Consolidated 

Statutes 2709 (f)]. In the Ohev Sholom case, we 

closely survived a challenge that the single act 

of hanging a pig's head on a synagogue door did 

not constitute a course of conduct. We argued 

that the planning of the crime, the purchasing 

of the item and the actual hanging of the head 

were, indeed, a course of conduct. We would 

suggest that the statute might be refined to 

permit prosecution for a single act, especially 
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if a conspiracy is not evident. 

Another noteworthy case was an Ethnic 

Intimidation/Harassment prosecution in which the 
i 

victim was a Caucasian female. Ordinarily, one 

assumes that the victim of a hate crime will be 

a member of a minority. In this instance, in 

the crime which occurred in 1991, a white woman 

was physically assaulted in a tavern in a rural 

part of the county. Her white attackers 

indicated that she was the object of their abuse 

because she was with an African-American male, 

to whom they did not speak and to whom they did 

no physical harm. Counsel for the defendants 

sought a Writ of Habeas Corpus, arguing that the 

language of 18 Pa. Consolidated Statutes 2710 

contemplated that the malicious intent be 

directed toward a victim of a different race, 

color, religion or national background than the 

person or group committing the crime. Indeed, 

while such a result would be absurd, the 

language of 2710 seems to require it. A person 

commits the offense of ethnic intimidation if, 

with malicious intention toward the race, color, 

religion or national origin of another 

individual, he commits an offense...with respect 
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to such individual or his or her property, or 

his or her property or he commits an offense... 

with respect to such individual or his or her 

property or with respect to one or more members 

of such group or their property. Again we 

withstood the defendants' challenge for a 

dismissal, but such a situation could have been 

avoided had the statute been more clear. 

Perhaps an amendment to the statute could 

indicate that the ev>il that the Legislature 

seeks to address is all crimes motivated by 

racial or religious hatred and that the specific 

ethnic composition of the victim versus the 

offender is irrelevant. 

Law enforcement always advocates the 

passage of new acts which will serve as tools to 

fight crime of hate and terrorism. House Bill 

2484, sponsored by State Representative Dennis 

O'Brien, which permits an individual to be 

charged with possession, manufacture, 

transportation or use of a facsimile bomb will 

be a welcome addition to the arsenal of 

crime-fighting legislation. While I am not 

aware of a circumstance to date in our county 

where such a charge would apply, it would be 
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helpful to have the statute in place for the 

inevitable occurrence of such an event. Again, 

we are most appreciative of all the attention 

that you as legislators direct toward crafting 

legislation which helps us do a better job 

fighting crime. 

In closing, I thank you for the 

opportunity to appear and I hope that my 

comments have given you some insight on hate 

crimes from the perspective of the prosecutor's 

office. If I can provide any further 

information, I would be pleased to do so. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

Miss Harter. 

Mr. Soop. 

MR. SOOP: This witness is Robert J. 

Sdop. I am a municipal police officer in the 

Springettsbury Township Police Department in 

York County, Pennsylvania. I have been a 

municipal police officer for 10 years within the 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and have been 

assigned to the Criminal Investigation Unit of 

the Springettsbury Township Police Department 

for the past four and a half years. In addition 

to mandatory training for police and college 
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education, I have received additional law 

enforcement training regarding hate groups and I 

have investigated hate crimes. 

In the report, Five Years of Hate 

Crimes in Pennsylvania 1988 to 1993, u/hich was 

prepared by the Office of Attorney General and 

the Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission, 

York County was highlighted as the sixth highest 

in reported incidents. The report indicated 

that 49 hate crimes had been reported within 

York County. Southeast metropolitan and 

suburban areas of Philadelphia had 539 reported 

incidents with same being the highest in the 

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania during the period 

of the report. As a criminal investigator 

within the eastern suburbs of York County, I do 

not deal with hate crime investigations on a 

regular basis. The presence of hate groups is 

known by the public and law enforcement 

officials, within York County, and is a concern 

particularly when such groups exist within your 

municipality. 

Historically in York County, the 

presence of hate groups has been noted for at 

least 10 years. Specifically the Eastern Hammer 
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Skinheads have had a base within York for 

approximately nine years and members of the Ku 

Klux Klan have also had a base in York for at 

least that period of time. In York County, 

typically reported hate crime incidents are not 

found to be the act of a specific group, they 

tend to be the acts of an individual. 

Unfortunately, Springettsbury Township 

became the victim of a hate crime on February 

18th, 1995, through an incident which gained 

local, state and national media attention. This 

incident involved the Ohev Sholom Synagogue 

located at 2251 Eastern Blvd. within 

Springettsbury Township. 

On February 18th, 1995, at 

approximately 9:15 a.m., worshipers arrived for 

service to find that during the night a pig's 

head had been placed on the front door handle of 

the synagogue. This incident produced outrage 

from the Jewish faith and from York citizens as 

a whole. 

After the incident, the synagogue 

hosted a unity service in which numerous 

citizens attended, bringing together the support 

of the community. 
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During the subsequent investigation of 

this incident, we were able to identify suspects 

in the incident which were found to be 

associated with no members of the Eastern Hammer 

Skinheads. 

A group of the Eastern Hammer Skinheads 

had moved into a residence located in close 

proximity to the synagogue prior to the incident 

taking place. 

Prior to this incident taking place, 

our department was aware of the presence of the 

Skinhead group and had been monitoring the group 

for possible criminal activity. In fact, on the 

night which this incident took place, this 

investigator had been in the area of the 

residence, as a large number of vehicles had 

been observed at the residence. The 

registration numbers of the vehicles present 

were recorded for investigative purposes which 

proved to be invaluable after the incident took 

place. 

The Springettsbury Township Police 

Department was as outraged as the community at 

the incident and conducted an extensive 

investigation. This investigation came to 



191 

fruition on March 8, 1995, u/ith the arrest of 

two subjects for their participation in this 

incident. 

This investigator arrested a Mason E. 

Aldrich and Andrea Arnold for Criminal 

Conspiracy, Ethnic Intimidation, Institutional 

Vandalism and related charges. Upon being 

arrested, a variety of hate-related literature 

was found on the person of Aldrich and in his 

vehicle. In the attached package, you will find 

examples of such material and news articles 

relating to this incident (see items 1, 2, 3 and 

4). Mason Aldrich was subsequently found guilty 

at trial and Andrea Arnold entered a guilty plea 

and testified against Aldrich at trial. 

Law enforcement officials are educated 

regarding ethnic intimidation and are 

professional showing their humility and concern 

when hate crimes take place. Obviously through 

our investigation, we have displayed our outrage 

and support of any person who is a victim of 

ethnic intimidation or any such related criminal 

offense. 

During investigation of this incident, 

I had the opportunity to interview individuals 
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who were self-proclaimed white supremacists. 

Hearing the ideas and thought processes of these 

individuals is certainly an educational 

experience. These individuals have placed their 

failures upon African-Americans and people of 

the Jewish faith. In the attached packet, you 

will also find literature which has been 

distributed in York County by the Eastern Hammer 

Skinheads (see items 5, 6, 7, 8, 9) which will 

illustrate some of these individuals' ideas. 

The current trends of these groups 

include open recruitment and distribution of 

hate-related literature. The hate groups are 

not full of uneducated people, they are 

organized, they have attorneys to examine any 

possible civil violations completed by law 

enforcement officials. Informants indicate that 

many of the subjects involved in these groups 

have permits to carry concealed firearms and 

have access to firearms. Information obtained 

also indicates that these individuals train with 

firearms in wooded areas. 

Fortunately with the passing of the 

Ethnic Intimidation Law, it provided charging 

enhancement for individuals who engage in 
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criminal activity based on a specific hatred. 

This is one means of attempting to deter such 

activity. A possible further attempt to deter 

such activity would be to place a mandatory 

sentence on offenders convicted, to charges with 

ethnic intimidation being included in the 

offenses. The sentencing judge, in ordering a 

pre-sentence investigation, would be required to 

request that the appropriate probation 

department complete a check on the individual's 

underlying beliefs and involvement in hate group 

activity. I believe that in curtailing such 

activity, individual citizens must examine our 

education and beliefs and must see that our 

children are raised without hatred and bias. 

In reviewing House Bill 2484 sponsored 

by State Representative Dennis O'Brien, I feel 

that such a bill could further enhance law 

enforcement's ability to deal with individuals 

involved in such activity. At the current time, 

the only available legislation which is in 

existense to charge such an individual having a 

facsimile bomb would be through prosecution 

under Crime Code's section, Terroristic Threats, 

Title 18, Consolidated Statutes, Section 2706. 
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This section could only be brought if an 

individual would attempt to cause the evacuation 

of a building through the threat of force. 

Obviously, the existing section does not allow 

for prosecution of simply the possession to use 

such a facsimile bomb. 

In closing, I appreciate the 

opportunity to appear to testify before you 

today. I hope that the information that I have 

provided will prove to be beneficial to the Task 

Force and offer any future assistance that the 

Springettsbury Township Police Department can 

provide. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, Officer. 

Any questions? Representative James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you both for your testimony. 

I am sorry, how long have you been a 

police officer, ten years? 

MR. SOOP: Ten years. 

REP. JAMES: Do you see that there is a 

need for mandatory, mandatory cultural diversity 

or racial sensitivity training in the police 

department? 

MR. SOOP: Generally, officers that go 
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through the municipal academy are receiving 

training. In fact, u/hen the Ethnic Intimidation 

Law first came out, we did receive educating. 

We went to training seminars throughout the 

state. We attended them in Harrisburg. 

And, too, with that point made, I think 

it is important to examine that fact; that, 

first of all, we had the law instituted, we had 

officers trained in it and in considering the 

numbers and the statistics, I think it is 

important to review that factor. Because maybe 

there is more now, because more officers are 

atune to the fact of what the law does, what it 

covers and so forth. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. When the law came, 

that that was dealing with ethnic intimidation? 

MR. SOOP: Yes. 

REP. JAMES: What I am talking about 

goes a little further, as relates to cultural 

diversity and racial sensitivity which was not 

part of the law of ethnic intimidation training. 

And I am saying that since you seem to 

work on dealing with or hate crimes and hate 

activity, do you see the need for additional 

in-service municipal police officer training? 
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MR. SOOP: I don't think it would hurt. 

But, also, from my recollection of 10 years ago 

u/hen I was in the police academy, there u/as 

training, racial relations training. 

REP. JAMES: Right. And, see, that's 

my point: 10 years ago. 

MR. SOOP: Yes. 

REP. JAMES: And, see, what I am saying 

is that, as our culture evolves and the problems 

are arising, there needs to be — 

See, we have, as police officers, we 

only had in-service training so that we have to 

go back for the different kinds of training. 

And I am just saying that this needs to be one 

of those trainings that communities continue. 

Just like we do the first aid and the public 

kinds of things because of the problems in our 

society. And I am just trying to see if you 

think that would help. 

MR. SOOP: No, I would agree with that. 

And I would agree, also, that obviously it is 

the tide of change. Things change, ideas change 

and it would certainly ... 

REP. JAMES: The laws change. 

MR. SOOP: ... it would certainly help 
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law enforcement. 

REP. JAMES: Right. Okay. Thank you. 

Do you, as a prosecutor, are there any 

other recommendations that you think that we 

need to take and maybe help and then not so much 

making laws but even enhancing regulations? 

MS. HARTER: We discussed, on our way 

up here today, the solutions to such. We 

discussed that we don't know how we have to 

throw it back to you as the Legislature and 

accept your suggestion that you made to the 

previous speaker — and that the previous 

speaker made and one of your Committee members 

made — that we all have to take responsibility 

for this as a community; as a whole, we have to 

teach our children, we have to establish a 

climate where this kind of behavior is just not 

tolerated, it is not accepted and the response 

is quick, swift, and short. 

As far as changes in regulations, I 

don't have any to suggest. Although I did 

suggest some changes in the statute. I am sure 

that there is even more that can be done to make 

statutes that are more specifically crafted to 

stop these kinds of — or to punish people 
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appropriately for these kinds of crimes. 

As I said in my statement, they are 

difficult crimes to solve because of the manner 

in which they are committed; and they are 

difficult sorts of crimes to prosecute because 

we have that beyond a reasonable doubt burden, 

we have a very, very difficult burden to carry 

as the Commonwealth; and proving the defendant 

guilty beyond a reasonable doubt is — I am not 

suggesting that we change that age-old standard, 

I am not suggesting that at all, I am just 

saying that it is, there are very difficult 

crimes to prosecute because of the way they are 

committed, because of the — and because of 

perhaps the looseness of the legislation which 

was probably intended to provide a wide net, 

capture a lot of types of crimes and, 

unfortunately, I think some things might slip 

through because of the way the legislation is 

crafted. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Thank you. Would 

you be willing to work with this Task Force if 

we were to continue to try to develop policies 

and regulations and legislation? 

MS. HARTER: I would be delighted. 
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REP. JAMES: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

REP. HORSEY: Just one question, Mr. 

Chairman. Oh, I am sorry. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Miss Harter, you had indicated in the 

beginning of your testimony that there were more 

hate groups identified in York County as in some 

of the more urban counties: Philadelphia and 

Allegheny Counties. What about the numbers of 

people that are involved in those groups? Do 

the numbers, the total numbers of people 

committing themselves to these, to membership in 

these groups, is it higher in York County than 

in Philadelphia and Allegheny County regions? 

MS. HARTER: I cannot tell you, I have 

compared numbers of active members. I do know 

that u/hen activities are held in York County, 

they seem to draw attendees from all over the 

state and from neighboring states as well so 

they seem to be organized well enough that the 



200 

word is getting out. When a group is gathering 

in York County, people are making it to join 

them from other states and other parts of the — 

other states and other parts of Pennsylvania. 

REP. HENNESSEY: So you would have some 

sort of organized network of communication among 

the various groups? 

MS. HARTER: Yes, and I — Right, I 

understand the reason, on the Internet, these 

days. 

REP. HENNESSEY: I guess I am wondering 

whether or not there are just more groups in 

York County and people are a little more 

fractionalized in terms of how they break up. 

If they have twenty small groups as opposed to 

three large groups, it might be interesting 

material to try to make a more relevant 

comparison on that hate group? 

MS. HARTER: I imagine that our State 

Police and the Attorney General's Office would 

have the best intelligence on whether they are 

small fractionalized groups or not. 

All I know is that we have 18 known, 

separate groups. And counties like 

Philadelphia, only, only have seven. There may 
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well be more persons In those larger county 

groups. 

REP. HENNESSEY: AH right. And I will 

ask you another question. I don't know whether 

,to address this to you or Officer Soop. 

Generally, have you found that these groups have 

a longevity beyond the individuals that are 

involved? Is the group cohesive around an idea, 

or is it in large measure created by a 

particular personality, a strong personality, 

who, he passes from the scene, the group tends 

to dissolve and splinter up? 

MS. HARTER: Is it a charismatic kind 

of movement as opposed to ...? 

REP. HENNESSEY: Okay. That is, that 

may be a better way to ask the question. 

MS. HARTER: Do you have any ...? 

MR. SOOP: From the groups that we have 

dealt with specifically in our township, and I 

mean with Pennsylvania being fragmented and 

having so many different governments, municipal 

governments, obviously it is a concern when it 

affects you. You know, obviously, we reach out 

more in York County and try to share information 

with other departments. 
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But, in general, the contact I have had 

u/ith the groups, it seems to be based on the 

fact that these people are down on their luck, 

they are down on life and the one gentleman in 

charge will offer, you know, everything and make 

it look so much brighter and maybe get them into 

the group in that way and then start to bring 

out the ideas as far as the hatred ideas and so 

forth. 

I don't think it is necessarily 

something that is openly told to these people 

when they meet. It is just, they meet, they see 

the people and how they are successful in their 

own eyes, I guess, and they feed off of that. 

In response to the numbers and the 

groups in York specifically from my knowledge — 

and I don't have specific numbers, but in 

talking to informants and so forth — I don't 

think we are dealing with a real large base of 

numbers of people falling for this, the numbers 

are relatively small. And if there is a dispute 

in the group, it may split up very quickly. Or 

a group of 20 people and now all of a sudden now 

there is two main groups because they broke up, 

there is only maybe 10 individuals in each 
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groups that are actually participants in the 

group, but still, on the map, it says, well, 

there is tu/o groups there. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you. 

Representative Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: Just a couple of quick 

questions. 

Officer Soop, is that correct? 

MR. SOOP: Yes. 

REP. HORSEY: And I heard you mention, 

in the last 10 years, that you have been a 

police officer 10 years, are you familiar with 

the history of hate groups in York County, 

generally speaking, which would exceed your 

tenure as a police officer? 

MR. SOOP: No, certainly not. I am not 

originally from York County, myself. There are 

state agencies which I am sure are much better 

educated than I, as far as history of hate 

groups, etc. 

REP. HORSEY: Miss Harter, are you 

familiar with the previous history, how far it 

goes back to York County, yourself? 
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MS. HARTER: Likewise, I am a 

transplant to York County from Lebanon County, 

so I am not familiar with the history. 

I am sure the Pennsylvania State Police 

u/ould have information on that. Although from 

talking u/ith law enforcement officers who have 

been working in York County for eight years 

prior to my being there, I have heard 

indications that there were Ku Klux Klan 

involvement in York County going back decades, 

decades. 

REP. HORSEY: That's correct, that's 

correct. The state aid for that particular plan 

was York County at one time. 

But my question for you, Miss Harter, 

is we can write a thousand laws and it won't 

mean anything, what is your success rate with 

prosecutions for these types of hate crimes, 

using statutes? 

MS. HARTER: If I were to put a number 

on it, I would guess that it was about 50 

percent. Where we have a very good, a good, 

solid investigation like the one conducted by 

Officer Soop and where we have victims who are 

willing to testify, we are fine. 
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We have also had, u/e have had occasions 

where we have had crimes that were committed and 

it seemed as though the ethnicity of the victim 

being brought into the center of the crime by 

,virtue of some ugly words that were uttered 

during the commission of the crime, those kinds 

of crimes often tend to get thrown out at the 

district justice level because the district 

justice finds that while the crime was 

committed, while there was an assault, for 

example, that it wasn't racially motivated in 

its origin rather than the racial ugliness 

occurred during the episode and that the racial 

hatred wasn't the motivator for the incident. 

In those kinds of cases, they tend to get, the 

ethnicity often tends to get dismissed at the 

district justice level. 

So the way to perhaps — again, and 

that might reflect on the way that the 

legislation is written — perhaps, perhaps we 

don't want to include all crimes where there is 

a racial or ethnic slur under ethnic 

intimidation. Perhaps we only want to focus on 

the ones where that is the motivating factor of 

the act. That is a decision the Legislature has 
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to make. 

REP. HORSEY: Thank you. 

Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I have just a couple 

of questions. I think Mr. Hennessey has no 

problem with that? 

REP. HENNESSEY: That's okay. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: You touched on 

something here. You said, racially, hate was 

not a motivational factor. How do you determine 

between the two? Let's assume that we have A 

and B and they disagree on something other than 

race. I mean, how are you going to distinguish 

the difference, what do you use? 

MS. HARTER: An example I am thinking 

of, a case that was recently thrown out was an 

episode on a dance floor at a local club where 

some people were bumping into one another and 

one or more of the parties had had too much to 

drink. And as the bumping occurred, the fight 

went outside. And during the fight, there were 

racial epithets thrown back and forth. The 

bumping did not apparently begin because one of 

the parties was black and one of the parties was 
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white. It was just a bumping incident on a 

dance floor that got out of hand. 

When they got outside and began to 

fight, then there were racial epithets. 

And it did not appear that the 

underlying motivational reason for the crime was 

race. I don't believe race had anything to do 

with it. And I don't think the D.J. did either. 

He threw out the ethnic intimidation. 

But, clearly, there could be incident, 

there could well be incidents where, for 

example, someone went into a bar and decided to 

pick on someone because of their race, and 

there, I think it would perhaps be more clear 

from the facts that that was the intention of 

the actor. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: But there is a fine 

line? 

MS. HARTER: There certainly is. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Yes. My second 

question deals with people who get involved with 

the activities of this gentleman — I don't know 

if I want to use that term — of this individual 

with the synagogue. Did you have the 

opportunity to talk to this individual and try 
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to get some reasoning why he became involved 

with this? What I am trying to get at, is there 

a common thread among these people as to how 

they get involved with these types of 

activities? 

MR. SOOP: Unfortunately, with that 

particular individual, after I advised him of 

his rights, he really didn't want to talk much 

further than that. He didn't want to talk any 

further. 

One of the informants I did speak as a, 

was a member of that organization, just in some 

observations frpm him, I mean, it seems to be, 

some common things I saw would be the breakdown 

of the homes, lack of a relationship with mom 

and dad. 

I mean, most of these kids are from 

wealthy middle/upper class communities. I mean, 

they are not down on their luck, they are not 

poor individuals, they seem to have a lot going 

for them, at least financially and as far as 

their futures, but it seems like something is 

not going right at home and something is wrong 

in a way. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Since these people 
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are more of the affluent family ...? 

MR. SOOP: There's, I would say 

generally the people that I dealt with in this 

investigation specifically were middle to upper 

class. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Amazing. 

Okay. Thank you. 

Mr. Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. I have been speaking with Mr. Mann 

and I think we have discussed that, he already 

answered my question on it. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. Any further 

questions? 

(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. Thank you 

very much and we appreciate your testimony and 

thank you for coming. 

MR. SOOP: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Our next testifiers 

are Robert D. Hicks, Lieutenant, Conflict, 

Prevention and Resolution Unit, Philadelphia 

Police Department; and Kevin Vaughan, Executive 

Director of the Philadelphia Commission on Human 

Relations. 
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MR. HICKS: Mr. Chairman, Committee 

Members and guests, on behalf of the 

Commissioner Neal and the Philadelphia Police 

Department, I appreciate this opportunity to 

address you on an issue that is important to all 

of us: racial, religious and ethnic hate crimes. 

These crimes can have a negative effect on the 

home community u/hen they are committed, not just 

on the individuals that they have been committed 

against. 

My name is Lt. Robert Hicks and I have 

been a member of the Philadelphia Police 

Department for 24 years. I am currently the 

Commanding Officer of the Conflict, Prevention 

and Resolution Unit. 

The Conflict, Prevention and Resolution 

Unit was formed in 1986, in response to the 

statute passed by the state legislature in 1982. 

The Unit's primary function is to assist in the 

invesitgation of hate or bias crimes committed 

because of race, religion or ethnicity. This 

Unit works with state, federal and local 

agencies to investigate hate crimes in 

Philadelphia. We also work with community, 

religious and business groups to resolve tension 
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situations. 

The Philadelphia Police Department, as 

part of its official policy, has issued a 

directive that all personnel must follow 

relating to crimes involving race, religious and 

ethnic intimidation. This directive sets dou/n 

the procedure to be followed to institute an 

official investigation, from the arrival of the 

first officer on the scene of the incident, to 

the investigation by the divisional detective 

and the CPR Unit. This directive also sets down 

the policy that the Philadelphia Police 

Department will investigate crimes motivated 

because of sexual orientation. A copy of this 

directive is attached to the statement. 

According to the Pennsylvania Crimes 

Code, a person commits the offense of ethnic 

intimidation if, with malicious intention 

towards the race, color, religion or national 

religion of another individual or group of 

individuals, an offense is committed under 

certain provisions of the Crimes Code. This 

will increase the penalty for these crimes from 

at least 90 days to, at most, two years. The 

crimes are criminal homicide, assault, 
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kidnapping, sexual offenses, arson, criminal 

mischief and other property destruction crimes. 

The increase in penalties serves as a deterrent 

to future crimes. 

Philadelphia is a multiracial and 

ethnic city. There are some neighborhoods that 

have maintained an identifiable racial or ethnic 

culture. When people of different race or 

ethnicity have begun to move into some of these 

neighborhoods, they have been met with bias 

incidents by some people. The Conflict, 

Prevention & Resolution Unit, assisting the 

Philadelphia Commission of Human Relations, have 

gone into these communities, talked to the 

residents and distributed literature about 

ethnic intimidation and lau/s and the 

consequences of violating these lau/s. We also 

help refer people to mediation agencies and meet 

with community groups to resolve differences. 

Within the past year, there has been a decrease 

in the number of violent attacks and person-to-

person harassments. A lot of the decrease has 

taken place in areas of the city where there has 

been cooperation between the Police Department, 

Commission of Human Relations and 
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community-based organizations, dedicated to 

ending bias and violence. 

The Conflict, Prevention and Resolution 

Unit is involved in various programs within the 

community to help resolve problems and to aid in 

the investigation of hate crimes that have been 

committed. I feel that community support and 

education are necessary components of a 

successful program to decrease and one day end 

these crimes. 

One such program has been the 

Interracial Task Force, which works in the lower 

northeast and eastern sections of Philadelphia. 

Membership is represented by the Police 

Department, Human Relations Commission, 

Recreation Department, politicians in the area, 
i 

community members, business and religious 

leaders from that area. The Task Force meets 

monthly to discuss problems that have been 

addressed and programs to be done in the 

community and schools to help educate and ease 

tensions. The director of the program meets 

bi-u/eekly with the CPR Unit, Philadelphia 

Commission of Human Relations, the district and 

detective division commanders and other agencies 
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that work against violence and hate to discuss 

specific problems or crimes that occurred during 

that period, and to update each other about 

ongoing problems. 

The Conflict, Prevention and Resolution 

Unit is also part of a group composed of 

federal, state and local law enforcement 

agencies that meet along with the Philadelphia 

Commission of Human Relations, the state 

Attorney General's Office, the United States 

Attorney's Office and the Philadelphia District 

Attorney's Office. This group comes together 

once a month to review cases that are being 

handled jointly or individually to determine if 

there is any input or assistance that can help 

the investigations. This group also meets with 

the larger group which includes community-based 

organizations such as the Anti-Defamation 

League. The information about investigations is 

restricted at the meetings, but the different 

governmental police agencies profit greatly from 

the input of these community-based groups. 

The CPR Unit meets monthly with the 

state Commission of Human Relations, the 

Pennsylvania State Police and governmental 
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agencies to discuss racial incidents and crimes 

that have occurred in Pennsylvania. We are also 

made aware of training that is going on in the 

state and resources that are available. 

The Conflict, Prevention and Resolution 

Unit also goes into schools and recreation 

centers to talk to young people and community 

members about hate crimes and ways to avoid 

conflict. The members of the Unit have gone to 

police districts around the city to make sure 

officers were aware of the proper procedure to 

report and investigate hate crimes. 

Many of the hate crimes that are 

committed in Philadelphia appear to be committed 

by juveniles and young adults. Most are 

vandalism and property crimes. Meetings between 

the CPR Unit, community leaders, police district 

commanders and Philadelphia Commission of Human 

Relations personnel have helped the local police 

district target trouble spots to step up 

enforcement of curfew laws and other violations 

that contribute to delinquency. The result of 

this stepped-up enforcement does not just affect 

hate crimes, it also helps reduce other types of 

crimes committed in those areas. 
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In conclusion, I would like to say that 

I think the key to the success of preventing 

conflict, particularly in the area of hate 

activity and hate crimes lies with the 

developing of policies which enables police and 

the community, along with other local and state 
/ 

agencies, to engage in dialogue; information 

exchange; tracking; monitoring and prevention. 

It is also important that cultural and racial 

diversity training be instituted in law 

enforcement and other related agencies, as well 

as schools throughout the Commonwealth. I also 

feel that the mass media can be an effective 

partner in making the public aware of the 

destructive nature of hate crimes, and also 

making them understand that these crimes will 

not be tolerated and will be punished to the 

full extent of the law. 

Thank you very much and I will answer 

any questions you have. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. We will 

listen to the other member first before we come 

back for the questions. 

The gentleman on the right, would you 

introduce yourself. 
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MR. VAUGHAN: I would be glad to. 

Representative Schuler and Members of 

the Special Task Force, on behalf of the 

Philadelphia Commission on Human Relations, I 

want to thank you for the invitation to present 

testimony today on the subject of hate crimes. 

My name is Kevin Vaughan and for the past 

five-and-a-half years, I have served as the 

Executive Director of the Philadelphia 

Commission on Human Relations. I am joined 

today by Lazar Kleit, Deputy Director for the 

Commission on Human Relations in the City of 

Philadelphia. 

Hate crimes, that is to say, violent 

crimes against individuals or groups motivated 

by hatred of the victim's race, color, 
i 

ethnicity, gender, religion or sexual 

orientation, are what we have come to discuss. 

The effects on the victim are devastating. You 

become a victim by virtue of who you are or who 

other people may think you are. Physical injury 

and loss of property are compounded by a blow to 

the core of who a person is. You are victimized 

because of who you are inherently or even 

because of those with whom you chose to 
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associate. Just this week in Philadelphia, a 

family's home was vandalized most likely because 

the husband was white and the wife was African-

American . 

As an African-American and as a gay 

man, I have experienced discrimination and I 

have been the victim of a hate crime. While I 

was fortunate enough that neither has left me 

with permanent physical injuries, I must say 

that they have had a profound effect on my 

concern for the victims of discrimination and 

hate who come to the Philadelphia Commission on 

Human Relations for assistance in addressing 

these issues. 

The Commission was established in 1952, 

mandated by the Philadelphia Home Rule Charter 

to enforce the Philadelphia Fair Practices 

Ordinance. The Ordinance prohibits 

discrimination in thes area of employment, 

housing and public accommodations, and in the 

provision of City services. It is unlawful 

discriminate in these areas because of race, 

color, gender, religion, age (excluding public 

accommodations) sexual orientation, national 

origin, ancestry and disability. In housing, it 
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is also unlawful to discriminate because of 

marital status, source of income, and the 

presence of children. 

In addition, the Commission reduces and 

prevents intergroup tension in Philadelphia, 

provides education on intergroup harmony and 

cultural diversity, and mediates disputes 

through the Disputes Resolution Program. The 

work of the Commission is accomplished by nine 

commissioners who set policy, an executive 

director who implements this policy, and a staff 

of 43 dedicated civil service employees. 

Over the course of the last 44 years, 

the Commission has earned the trust and respect 

not only of the citizens of the region, but of 

other law enforcement agencies. We work hand in 
i 

hand with the Philadelphia Police Department, 

the District Attorney, the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission, the Pennsylvania Attorney 

General, the Department of Justice, the 

Department of Housing and Urban Development and 

the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, to 

name a few. 

The work of the Commission is divided 

primarily into two designations: Compliance and 
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Community Relations. The Compliance Division of 

the Commission enforces the Fair Practices 

Ordinance. The Community Relations Division 

provides community education and outreach as 

well as addressing tension incidents in the 

neighborhood. 

Because the Commission has secured a 

place as a trusted broker of information across 

the communities in Philadelphia, when tension 

arises, we are often asked to assist 

neighborhoods. Intergroup tension is manifested 

by stressful relationships between groups of 

individuals who differ by race, ethnicity, 

religion, sexual orientation, socio-economic 

status (or the perception of all of the 

aforementioned) and is evolutionary by nature. 

Some of the factors that cause tension which 

could lead to hate crimes have been delineated 

by a 1988 study done at Temple University by 

Yancey and Goldstein. The study indicated that 

neighborhood tension incidents were likely to 

occur in areas that were: 

* More densely populated; 

* Populated by younger persons; 

* Of lower income; 

i 
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* Residentially segregrated; 

* And former centers of manufacturing 

employment u/hich have witnessed the departure of 

industries from the neighborhood. 

Any and all of these factors can lead 

to an increase in neighborhood tension, which 

taken further would become a hate crime (all of 

the above presupposes an environment free of any 

organized effort to create tension, a situation 

that has changed dramatically since 1988 when 

this study was conducted). 

Many (if not all) of these have been 

validated by the experiences of the PCHR staff 

over their years of investigation, but there are 

some other factors that are not considered by 

the study which PCHR staff continue to report. 

Substance abuse (both alcohol and drugs) is 

often a part of the cycle. The study, which 

primarily focused on relationships between 

African-American and White communities, did not 

take into account the effect of the media on 

intergroup relations; the changing demographics 

of the Latino and Asian populations; the 

increasing visibility of the lesbian and gay 

community. Overall, the study does provide some 
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insights into places where one could expect hate 

crimes to occur, but does not anticipate the 

growth of new communication technologies and 

their abilities to disseminate messages of hate. 

The nature of hate crimes has changed 

over the years as well. The implementation of 

civil rights laws and hate crime statutes has 

institutionalized the rights of minority groups 

in our society, rendering many of the behaviors 

that were overtly perpetrated in the past 

legally unacceptable. One result has been 

increased reporting of hate crimes and a sense 

on the part of the general public that these are 

situations that can generate significant jail 

time, penalties and fines and social censure. 

This has also created an underground movement of 

hate-related activities, some carried out by 

individuals and some very well organized and 

orchestrated. In fact, there is significant 

concern on the part of law enforcement that 

isolated individuals who might be inclined to 

perpetrate hate crimes now have very convenient 

ways to elicit support for their acts, and can 

easily become a part of organized hate groups. 

Increased accessibility to answering 
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machines, computers, desk top publishing, 

facsimile machines, modems and now the Internet 

have allowed isolated individuals to organize 

networks of hate at small cost with devastating 

effectiveness. Flyers can be printed and 

distributed in whole neighborhoods without ever 

having to involve an outside printing business, 

for example. Distribution of hate messages can 

be sent out by auto-dialers or by FAX or e-mail. 

Advice can be generated on how to accomplish 

harassment without invoking the Hate Crimes 

penalties once one is caught. 

Another issue is the role of the media 

in perpetrating stereotypes that can lead to 

tension and distrust in neighborhoods. In a 

stiudy conducted by Dan Romer at the University 

of Pennsylvania, TV news coverage of intergroup 

tension was examined over a period of three 

months. The results were that crimes that made 

TV news were disproportionately those that 

showed African-Americans and Latinos as the 

perpetrators of crimes and Whites as victims. 

Seldom were African-Americans or Latinos seen as 

victims of crime (in spite of crime statistics 

that show otherwise), or as law enforcement 
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officials trying to curtail crime. The result 

of this media bias was to set a standard for how 

whites view African-Americans, Latinos and other 

minority groups. 

As much as it might seem that 

technology and the media have complicated the 

efforts of law enforcement in the pursuit of 

hate crimes and ethnic intimidation, there is 

some good news, too. All of these avenues are 

open to law enforcement agencies as well, and 

are being utilized to collect data, get 

information out to the public in a quick and 

efficient manner, and to collectively share 

information in the fastest possible time frame. 

The Commission, with funding from the 

Ford Foundation and pro bono assistance from 

local advertising agencies, is preparing an 

interactive advertising campaign that will not 

only aid public conversation, but allow citizens 

to become personally involved in stopping the 

hate. 

Recent events in Philadelphia show that 

the cooperative atmosphere that has developed 

among law enforcement agencies has led to shared 

resources during investigations, faster evidence 
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collection and a show of force leaving in the 

public mind that to engage in these types of 

activities will lead to pursuit by a host of 

public agencies u/ith significant law enforcement 

capabilities. 

In addition to this coordinated law 

enforcement approach, the public education 

campaign and the use of new technologies to get 

our point across, there are some other 

significant steps that are necessary and 

successful in addressing hate crimes when they 

occur. 

Strong public demonstrations of support 

for hate crime statutes and civil rights laws by 

elected officials, civic organizations and 

religious institutions can have a tremendous 

effect in curtailing other displays of hate. 

These supportive demonstrations of leadership on 

diversity by authority figures send a message to 

the victim that the local institutions do not 

condone this behavior and signal to the 

perpetrator that they are unwelcome in our 

midst. These laws are relatively new. The 

restatement of support by leadership will 

reenforce in the public mind the need to abide 
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by them at all times. 

The power of public officials to create 

a positive climate in which diverse people and 

opinions can thrive or conversely, a climate in 

which diverse people and ideas can become 

victims of hate, can be seen as recently as 

several months ago in the public discourse on 

immigration in the United States Congress. 

While changes in immigration law may be a 

desirable goal, the inflamed rhetoric has led to 

an increase in the tension in neighborhoods 

where immigrants live, raising the anxiety of 

immigrants and the antipathy of non-immigrant 

neighbors. A recent example in Philadelphia is 

a set of conflicts involving first generation 

Eastern European immigrants and their neighbors, 

whose grandparents were Eastern European 

immigrants as well. 

Hate crime statutes and civil rights 

laws themselves also need to be inclusive, lest 

they send the signal that you cannot attack one 

group, but it is okay to attack another. Some 

of the success that PCHR has achieved in part is 

due to the inclusion of sexual orientation as 

part of the law since 1982. In providing 
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anti-discrimination protection to the lesbian 

and gay community, the City has stood up to say 

that it recognizes what the federal government 

has also come to recognize: the large number of 

hate crimes that are perpetrated on the lesbian 

and gay population disproportionate to their 

numbers in the general population. 

A 1995-1996 survey by the Philadelphia 

Lesbian and Gay Task Force points out that in 

the 12-month period prior to the survey, in 

Philadelphia, 22 percent of the gay men and 13 

percent of the lesbians questioned u/ere victims 

of criminal violence on the basis of their 

sexual orientation; of suburban residents 

questioned, 13 percent of the males and 6 

percent of the females reported that they were 

victims of violence; and 16 percent of the men 

and 10 percent of the women living in other 

parts of Pennsylvania were violently victimized. 

While inclusion of sexual orientation in the 

Pennsylvania Hate Crimes Statute will not stop 

all of these crimes from happening, it would 

certainly act as a deterrent and send out the 

right message: no matter who you are in the 

State of Pennsylvania, we do not condone 
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violence against you. 

In addition, even after the most 

successful law enforcement efforts, the 

underlying conflicts and issues remain: 

communities need to be organized and educated. 

This is the work that the Commission on Human 

Relations does on a daily basis. There is 

apparently enough of this type of work that 

needs to be done outside the City. PCHR has 

been asked by organizations in every surrounding 

suburb to assist in working with groups to do 

community education and outreach around issues 

of managing diversity. Many of these requests 

come from colleges and high schools, who are 

finding increased tensions between young people. 

This would seem inevitable from the profile that 

we have seen emerge of those who would get 

involved with hate: young males between the ages 

of 15 and 25. 

Religious institutions have also become 

a target of hate inspired vandalism, and must be 

organized to address these issues. The tenets 

of most organized religions call for 

cooperation, peace and understanding. When 

religious authorities reinforce this, it can 
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have a galvanizing effect on the rest of the 

community and build a consensus around unity. 

The media needs to examine the images 

that it is sending out that prove to be 

misdefining the character of whole groups of 

people by sending an unbalanced, false image of 

minority groups, leaving individuals to disprove 

that which was never true in the first place. 

The media must be confronted and asked to show a 

more balanced picture of events. 

The corrosive effects of hate crimes on 

the victims, our neighborhoods and communities 

cannot be ignored; to do so would be to allow a 

lawlessness toward persons which any civilized 

society cannot do. It is my hope that from 

tnese hearings, Pennsylvania will lead the 

nation in moving to eradicate hatred between 

people and educating its population on managing 

diversity to the benefit of all. 

Thank you for the opportunity to 

address you today. 

I am joined by my colleague, Lazar 

Kleit, Deputy Director of PCHR for Community 

Relations. And we are prepared at this time to 

answer any questions that you may have for us. 



230 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much. 

Questions. Representative Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: In your testimony, I 

heard you say the use of new technology enables 

hate groups to communicate and act in a more 

sophisticated manner. Are you familiar with, in 

the State of Pennsylvania, the use of or the new 

use of cable television for the same purposes of 

supporting out hate? 

MR. VAUGHAN: Supporting ...? I am 

sorry, I missed that. 

REP. HORSEY: Supporting hate or hate 

groups. I know that they are protected under 

free speech. But are you familiar with that? 

MR. VAUGHAN: I am familiar with that. 

I understand that there was a group in Bucks 

County that was trying to put together a 

television program that they would have on once 

a week, once a week, once a month. 

REP. HORSEY: Are you familiar if they 

have been successful in their process? 

MR. VAUGHAN: I am not familiar with 

it. I haven't seen the program myself so I 

wouldn't, I don't know if they have actually 

gone on the air. I know they were attempting, 



231 

there were several. 

REP. HORSEY: Now, you may not be able 

to answer this, but I am going to ask you 

anyway, do you know in the state Human Relations 

Commission is monitoring this process? I know 

we monitor hate groups (you know, persons who 

are doing crimes) but are they monitoring folks 

who are using these cable stations? 

MR. VAUGHAN: The state Human Relations 

Commission participates in our joint Task Force 

REP. HORSEY: Yes. 

MR. VAUGHAN: ... and so when we have 

discussions about all of these different 

technologies that are going to come out, they 

are very much a part of it and very much helping 
i 

the rest of us to understand what is going on 

around the state. So I would say that, and in 

answer to your question earlier, monitoring, 

that particular event, I think they monitor 

everything they can find out about. If someone 

tells them, I am sure that it is on their agenda 

to look at. 

REP. HORSEY: Okay. Thank you very 

much. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

Representative James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you both for testifying. I 

just have to go back a little because, u/hen I 

became an elected official, it was thanks to 

you, Kevin Vaughan, to help bring me over the 

top. And before you got involved with the City 

... (inaudible) and I just u/anted to say thank 

you again. Because I wouldn't be here, I guess. 

But, anyway, you have really taken on 

the job at the Human Relations Commission and 

have been doing a real good job in the 

Philadelphia area and I just want to commend you 

for taking the active role that you have taken. 

I want to try to see how, in terms of 

how you work together. Let's say there have 

been several incidents in my district, two in 

South Oak (phonetic) where the people had to 

move as the result of moving to another 

neighborhood. When that happens, is the police 

unit called first or is the Human Relations 

Commission? And if that happens, then what 

happens, how do you both get involved? 

MR. VAUGHAN: It depends on the 
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situation, and let me give you a couple 

examples. If we respond to neighborhood 

tension, it doesn't have to rise to the level of 

a crime for the Commission on Human Relations to 

be involved. So if there u/as a neighborhood in 

which someone felt that there was some pressure 

or some tension, but it didn't really have a 

crime actually committed, our staff would 

actually go in and try to do some door to door 

talking to people and try to deal with that. 

We actually do that with some move-ins 

before people actually move in. A real estate 

agent will come talk to us and say, I think 

there is going to be a problem on this block, I 

am moving in the first Korean family or I am 

mo'ving the first black family in, it seems like 
i 

there could be something, and we want to avoid 

that as a situation. 

We'll send staff, they'll go door to 

door to inform people about Federal Fair Housing 

Laws, the State Fair Housing Laws and the 

penalties that people would have if they acted 

out on some things. And, in fact, having done 

that in some situations, there is never a need 

for the police to get actively involved because 
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the situation will go away. 

Another situation — 

(Interruption by reporter to change 

tape.) 

REP. JAMES: You say they didn't rise 

to the level of police? 

MR. VAUGHAN: What would happen is, if 

it rises to involve crime, somebody actually 

moves into a location and as they move into a 

location, someone scrawls graffiti either racial 

epithets on their porch or tries to force them 

out or physically confronts them and assaults 

them; to that extent, it becomes a police matter 

and no longer is the Philadelphia Commission on 

the front burner. We are a secondary agency and 

a support group, to my good friend in his unit, 

in assisting them with the work that they do. 

REP. JAMES: And then what happens when 

you come in? 

MR. HICKS: Okay, what happens. The 

first officer comes on the scene, the first 

officer looks at the type of crime and evaluates 

it, okay? They have been instructed that if it 

appears to be a hate crime that they would 

contact the Detective Division or either 
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directly contact the CPR (Conflict, Prevention 

and Resolution). 

Once the Detective Bureau is contacted, 

the Conflict, Prevention and Resolution Unit 

works in unison with the Detective Bureau on the 

investigation. We go out, we take pictures. We 

also do neighborhood surveys, along with the 

Detective Division and then sometimes with the 

Human Relations Commission. 

We also make contact with other 

agencies (state and federal agencies) such as 

the FBI, also the Housing agencies, if there is 

a violation of some of the Housing Laws. 

And as we do follow-up investigations 

and as we generate more information, we meet 

together with the other agencies involved and 
i 

the other police departments involved and we 

share information. 

We also look to see whether there is a 

pattern of behavior going on in any specific 

area so that we can pinpoint whether a group is 

active or whether this is just a random act of 

violence or whether there is some concerted 

effort of someone to do something. 

REP. JAMES: How does the FBT or other 
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agencies get involved or the Justice Department 

— well, let's just say the FBI or state 

agencies? Would you call them or, or they have 

to pass it by someone else? 

MR. HICKS: Yes, we make contact with 

the FBI. They also can be called in. Say if 

the information comes in from another source, if 

it is a violation of federal law, what they 

think is a violation of federal law, they will 

come in and become involved. But, most of the 

times, we will contact them. 

Also, there is always communication 

between the Philadelphia Police Department and 

CPR Unit and the Commission of Human Relations. 

Because they are real good resources for what is 

going on in the neighborhood even when there is 

not a crime committed. There might be some 

things happening, some tensions that might raise 

the level of crime that they are aware of. They 

also may be aware of some of the people to talk 

to in a neighborhood where we can get 

information to help our investigations. 

REP. JAMES: Do you find that, I 

understand that there was one lady in the 

district who was suffering from, who was a 
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victim of racial harassment but was afraid to 

make an official complaint to the police, but 

would talk to your agency, because the 

retaliation. How do you deal with that? 

MR. VAUGHAN: We hope that we can 

convince her that she needs to talk to the 

police and to prosecute the person of the crime. 

These are very serious matters. And we 

try to explain to people that if they have been 

the victim of a crime and they know who the 

perpetrator of the crime is and that retaliation 

in and of itself is yet another crime, that they 

should pursue all of the rights that they have 

under the law. And then, we would work with 

them and with the victims, assistance programs 

thlat are available in the City of Philadelphia, 

and with all of the other levels of government 

to try to ensure their safety and also ensure 

that they get to have their day in court and 

make sure the person is prosecuted to the 

fullest extent of the law. 

The other thing that I wanted to go 

back to was your question about the FBI and 

other agencies. About two years ago, we 

decided, absent any incident, which is kind of 
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the nice way for something like this to happen, 

we decided that it would be appropriate, on a 

monthly basis, for the people at the FBI and 

people at the U.S. Attorney's Office, the 

District Attorney's Office, the Philadelphia 

Police Force or the Commission on Human 

Relations, to sit and talk and share information 

about cases and what may be happening and the 

types of things that we might see, to establish 

a pattern, because we all have a piece of the 

puzzle. We may all be looking at the same 

pieces, slightly different pieces that can fit 

together. 

And so, it has been a very, very useful 

mechanism. And it has built on great 

relationships to the point where, when we have 

needed to get use of the FBI lab and their 

highly sophisticated machinery and techniques to 

examine evidence at times, that it has been made 

available to us and we are grateful to them for 

all of their assistance. 

REP. JAMES: That's good. That's that 

cooperation in working with them. 

How many people do you have in your 

unit? 
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MR. HICKS: Well, at present, Including 

myself, u/e have 13 people. We have four active 

teams. And one team works — we work alternate 

shifts: 8 to 4 and 4 to 12. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. And do you think — 

Well, I don't want to ask that. It is the same 

kind of question that I'll ask the Attorney 

General first. 

If the fact that you were given more 

resources, you could use them in terms of 

increased manpower or resources? 

MR. HICKS: Well, I think, as any 

police agency or anyone in the day unit 

(phonetic), could use some more resources to 

help fight crime. And one thing about this 

crime, this crime is a crime that does 

reverberate throughout the community, it can 

happen to one individual, but everyone connected 

with that group becomes effected. It also can 

demoralize people in the city. So this crime 

has to be taken serious, and I think 

Philadelphia has taken the lead throughout the 

country in taking this crime seriously. 

Of course, we could always use more 

people if the resources are available. But with 
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the people that we do have and with the 

commitment from the Mayor and the Commissioner, 

I think that we are doing an extremely effective 

job. And especially with the fact that we built 

other relationships outside of the Police 

Department, the Philadelphia Police Department, 

with the state and federal agencies. 

REP. JAMES: Well, that, I think is 

commendable. In your testimony, you talk about 

the meetings that you have, ongoing meetings and 

the sharing of information and resources which 

is important with the different levels of 

agencies throughout the state and I think 

continuing that is very helpful. 

The other thing I would like to ask 

you: in terms of cultural diversity and racial 

sensitivity training as police officers' 

in-service training, do you think that there 

needs to be more mandatory in-service training, 

do you think that would help? 

MR. HICKS: I think throughout the 

state that would help. I think that diversity 

training within the Police Department, I think 

that throughout our society, wherever people 

come together, in especially our schools, also, 
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I think there needs to be diversity training and 

sensitivity training on all levels. Because 

many of us don't grow up in communities where 

there is a diverse culture. We see that in 

Philadelphia. There are certain sections of 

Philadelphia where a person can go to school 

almost their whole school life without really 

interacting or having, forming friendships with 

other groups of people that are different 

religions or different ethnic or racial 

backgrounds. And so, it is important that the 

people that are in control of the school 

systems, the people that are in control of our 

police departments, look at that as a problem 

that can occur when a person has to go out into 

the main population. 

REP. JAMES: Well, that's good. I just 

want to say that I had the opportunity of 

working with you in the Police Department, also, 

of which your father, I believe belonged 

(phonetic). I am closer to your age. And I 

commend you on terms of your rising in the 

Police Department and in heading the unit. 

In my district, I would like to, let's 

say for example I wanted to — 
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I see what you have, are working with 

an interracial group or task force. If I wanted 

to start something like that in my district 

because we have some problems arising, would 

your unit or you be able to help us in that 

regard? 

MR. HICKS: Along with the Commission 

of Human Relations, who have had a strong hand 

in forming that task force several years ago, 

sure. In fact, we have a lot of resources that 

can help you. And I would like to encourage, 

not just in Philadelphia, but throughout the 

state, formation of these types of task forces 

before you have problems. And the Police 

Department has to be an integral part of the 

formation of these task forces. Because the 

Police Department has to buy in to the fact that 

these types of crime are very serious crimes. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. And a final 

question to Mr. Vaughan. Can we get a copy of 

that study, do you have that, or should we get 

it from the University of Pennsylvania as 

relates to the ... (inaudible)? 

MR. VAUGHAN: I can get you a copy of 

the University of Pennsylvania study and I would 
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be more than happy to do it. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you very much. 

And thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Thank you, gentlemen. Lt. Hicks, you 

are part of the Conflict, Prevention and 

Resolution Unit, right? 

MR. HICKS: Yes. 

REP. HENNESSEY: So those are two 

separate functions. And u/e had some discussion 

earlier today with members, one of the members 

of the Pennsylvania State Police force on this 

particular issue. And the question that was 

raised was whether or not for resolution, in 

this sense, I am trying to paraphrase, 

resolution doesn't necessarily mean 

confrontation at that time of these incidents 

going on, but perhaps some sort of follow up in 

a positive vein after the incidents. 

I am speaking of, you know, in the Ku 

Klux Klan rally doesn't necessarily get resolved 

if people decide they are going to take the 
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opposite approach and meet on the battle ground, 

so to speak, and join the battle. 

But what is happening in part of my 

district and I think partly throughout the 

state, someone else had mentioned it, I believe 

in your county, there have been a lot of church 

groups that have followed up on this after the 

incident has taken place or after the meeting 

has taken place. Rather than be inflammatory at 

the meeting, they followed up with some meeting 

to sort of counteract that. 

Do you, in terms of your experience, in 

terms of Conflict, Prevention and Resolution, do 

you agree that that is probably a better way to 

approach it? 

MR. HICKS: I agree that that is a good 

way to approach it. I think going to the state, 

the Pennsylvania Commission of Human Relations, 

they form unity corps of coalition throughout 

the state. And I guess, Philadelphia, we form 

our own little unity coalitions throughout 

Philadelphia when we can. 

And I think that whole concept of unity 

coalition, getting people together before an 

incident, mobilizing people so that when the 
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hate group does come in, it can't get the 

foothold that it would normally get when there 

is nothing going on. 

And after a hate group does come in, 

you have people that you can contact within a 

community, a religious community; also community 

leaders, business leaders; and also just regular 

community people that will come together because 

they know each other. 

I think a big part of this getting rid 

of hate crimes is sitting down, talking to one 

another, understanding that there are some 

differences. But to the majority of us that 

live in this country, have more similarities 

than we do differences. 

I Earlier, I heard a person talking about 

history of immigration in this country. I have 

one of the meetings. We had problems in 

Bridesburg (phonetic). It was a pretty large 

meeting. And I brought the bad back (phonetic). 

Many of the people sitting in that room were of 

Polish descent, Italian descent — well, Irish 

descent. And many of the older people do 

remember when they came over. They remember a 

parent that did not speak the language and they 
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remember the discrimination they had to go 

through. And sometimes if you can connect with 

some of the hurt that a person felt in their own 

life, it can help them relate to some of the 

hurt that maybe their son or their daughter 

might be visiting on someone else. 

But I do think that the unity coalition 

and coming together on a positive level, even 

u/hen there is not a tense situation, is one of 

the pieces to this puzzle that we need to put 

together to stop these hate crimes. 

REP. HENNESSEY: One of the common 

responses that you get from good people u/hen 

they hear that there is going to be some sort of 

a rally, you know, a hate filled rally, is they 

want to go there and they want to show that they 

stand up for the opposite point of view. And 

the problem of that, it seems to me that that 

creates a situation where anything can spark, 

some violence. 

And what I was getting at was, the 

police were telling us earlier, a lot of groups 

seem to take the approach that the best approach 

is to stay away, let this meeting fizzle out on 

its own and then come, you know, to do a second 
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wave approach which is to come in and say we 

don't agree with that and we have a much more 

positive message that hopefully most of the 

townspeople will rally around. If you know what 

I mean? 

Because I think that, well, when you 

talk about having challenged these kind of, the 

rise of hate crimes in their society, I think, 

you know, there may be a play on words, but I 

suppose we don't need to confront them so much 

as to follow up with something, you know, 

something which is much more positive to show 

that the hate groups really stand off alone, 

hopefully, you know, isolated in their 

relatively small numbers. 

MR. HICKS: Yes, I understand exactly 

what you are saying. And I think most of these 

departments feel the same way, is that, to keep 

the groups apart will reduce the incidents of 

violence. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you. 

With regard to Kevin. Kevin, you had 

mentioned at the end of your testimony that the 

media needs to do some examination of its own 

reporting practices. I might have caught it, I 
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think it was about maybe two months ago, 

although time flies in this job, that may be 

some different time frame, I am going to say two 

.months ago, Ted Kopple on Nightline did an hour 

long or an hour-and-a-half long program with the 

heads of the network news and a lot of the 

people that call the shots in the network news, 

discussing this exact problem. I spent 20 years 

in the Defender Office in Montgomery County and 

I was struck, often times, of how much the crime 

is a minority defendant against the minority 

victim and how much inner-group violence or 

victimization there. 

So it is a problem, I think you are 

right, that sometimes the media doesn't 

necessarily give that impression. But you might 

want to contact the Kopple show, Nightline, and 

find out if we can get a copy of that discussion 

because it was rather enlightening. 

MR. VAUGHAN: Dan Romar, the Professor 

at the University of Pennsylvania, whom I 

reference in my comments, was interviewed as 

part of that Nightline program. And Nightline 

actually called me before they went on the air 

to actually, they wanted to know whether or not 
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they could tape me or talk to me about some of 

the things that we. are doing about the media. 

The other point I wanted to make ... 

REP. HENNESSEY: But then you were 

aware of it then? I didn't know that you were. 

MR. VAUGHAN: Yes. That was actually 

the second in a series that they have done on 

race in America. They did another series in 

May, which they filmed in April of ... 

(inaudible). We were a part of, the 

Philadelphia Commission on Human Relations was 

part of their first segment, of the first series 

they did. He intends to do an ongoing dialogue 

with people because he thinks its an important 

issue. 

The other point I wanted to make to 

you, and I appreciate the point you are making 

earlier about how conflict, direct 

confrontation, which could lead to violence when 

a hate crime is taking place or in this case 

when there is a confrontation between say the 

hate group and individuals who want to show that 

they are against that hate group and how does 

that work as opposed to having something 

organized, we, in areas that are rapidly 
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changing who have not had a history of diversity 

in our communities, it is not always so obvious 

to the leadership of those communities u/hat to 

do when something happens that is so 

extraordinary and so hateful. And one example 

that I would give is the Honeybrook cross 

burning. The Mayor and the head of the City 

Council on the committee, one of the members of 

the police group ... 

REP. HENNESSEY: The police chief 

saught the ... (inaudible). 

MR. VAUGHAN: Yes. 

... actually sought out help from our, 

our, the federal and state and local task force 

that we have, that talked about what are some of 

the things that they could do as leaders in 

their community to address some of those issues 

when they have them. So I think it is a very 

difficult and new and challenging thing for 

people in newly diverse areas, and we all find 

ways to discuss and work together. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Yes. Since we are 

commenting on that, we ought to also point out 

that the approach seems to be in two levels. 

Number one is the Mayor and Police Chief, I 
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believe, and some other people from the Council, 

u/ent directly to the victim and spoke personally 

on it in their home, as I understand it, about 

the situation; and then, number two, took the 

other proactive response, which was to organize 

Harmony Day, and that's continued so that it has 

become an annual event. 

MR. VAUGHAN: But they had come to us, 

and say, this just happened, what do we do, how 

do we go after them so we don't ...? This isn't 

the normal occurrence in our community. 

REP. HENNESSEY: As I mentioned 

earlier, most of these things are unwelcome in 

any community. Certainly. You know, I spent a 

lot of time with boards of supervisors in 

township zoning. This is not something that any 

board of supervisors wants to wrestle with, 

because they know that they are going to have a 

lot of problems; they are going to maybe 

litigate on free speech issues; and they are 

going to have to bear the cost of additional 

police protection; they make contacts with all 

the neighboring townships trying to put those 

police departments on alert. So it is not a 

welcome development in that community; although, 
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with the First Amendment, u/e may have to deal 

with it and it is one of the problems of our 

democracy, I suppose. 

I am going to ask you, if I can, just 

moving on, in your testimony, you talk about the 

Yancey and Goldstein study done at Temple back 

in 1988 and you talk about some of the factors 

that lead to neighborhood tension. Then at the 

end, you made a comment which I think almost 

begs me to ask the question. You said all of 

the above presupposes an environment free of any 

organized effort to create tension, a situation 

that has dramatically changed since 1988. What 

are you referring to? 

Because it seems to me that's 

specifically the type of thing that this 

Committee is trying to do. We are trying to 

find out u/hat the organized efforts are that 

create the tension so that we can address those 

organized efforts. 

MR. VAUGHAN: I think that what is 

happening with technology is that there is an 

increased effort by groups, like Militia groups, 

groups organize around, and one of the groups 

that contacted our office, actually, and 
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actually had done some Incidents in ... 

(inaudible). And what was the — no, it is not 

the Nazi ... (inaudible). It is in an American 

Patriot party kind of organization that was 

doing things. 

Occasionally, you will see ways in 

which people can interact with these folks on 

the Internet, or you will have people who have 

automatic dialers. And this person who 

contacted the administrative assistant 

(phonetic) from this party actually had a — the 

reason he was calling was that we were 

responding to an auto-dialer that he had set 

that was sending out messages of hate to people 

automatically. I mean just, you can program 

this message on your phone and just send it out 

continuously. They just automatically dial up 

number after number in perfect order and call 

every household and leave that message. 

REP. HENNESSEY: What I am looking for, 

are you trying to say, or can you identify 

organized efforts in terms of organizations that 

are doing something? Or is this, that sounds 

like the work of one individual, go home and 

make, trying to get his message out to as many 
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people. We are looking for organized efforts. 

MR. VAUGHAN: It Is the American 

Nationalist Party. It was not just one 

individual. He was a representative of the 

party that happened to be the representative in 

the Philadelphia region who is responsible for 

carrying out their mission. So that they — I 

mean, that it no longer takes a group of people 

in one place to do these things. Sophisticated 

technology and communications have allowed these 

organizations to branch out. So you could have 

10 people around the country orchestrating 

something in unison that would look like one 

person here, one person here and one person 

here, but they are all connected. 

And then that, I guess that's the point 

I should make, is that there are new ways of 

doing these types of things and that there are 

people who are involved in that who may seem 

isolated, but who are part of a connected group 

of people doing these types of things. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

(No response.) 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. Thank you 

very much, gentlemen. 

REP. HENNESSEY: I am sorry, do you 

have something you want to add? 

MR. KLEIT: No. I just thank you and I 

appreciate for allowing me to go back to the 

office and have to rewind Kevin. It's a great 

line, really. 

REP. HENNESSEY: I know I speak 

quickly. When you speak quickly, you know, our 

stenographer was really having a tough time 

keeping up. 

REPORTER: Yes, I did. I need a break, 

too. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: We will take a 

lilttle break. 

(Brief recess taken.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: We will reconvene. 

Our next presenters are Homer C. Floyd, 

Executive Director of the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission; Richard B. Anliot, 

Director of Education & Community Services; and 

Ann Van Dyke, Assistant to Director of Education 

& Community Services; and Carl H. Summerson, 

Esquire, Hearing Examiner. 
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Now, I know who you are. I know Homer, 

but which one . . . ? 

MR. ANLIOT: Richard B. Anliot here and 

Carl Summerson. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: All right. We have 

got that one established, so. So, Homer, are 

you going first? 

MR. FLOYD: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Please proceed. 

MR. FLOYD: Chairman Schuler, 

Representative James and Members of your Task 

Force, my name is Homer C. Floyd and I am the 

Executive Director of the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission. With me today are: 

Richard B. Anliot, our Director of Education and 

Community Services; his assistant, Ann Van Dyke; 

and Carl Summerson, Hearing Examiner, who also 

works in tension and hate crime issues with our 

Commission. We appreciate the opportunity to 

appear today to discuss the serious issues of 

increasing hate activity in Pennsylvania. 

The Pennsylvania Human Relations 

Commission is a state agency charged with 

enforcing the Pennsylvania Human Relations Act 

and the Fair Educational Opportunities Act which 
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prohibit discrimination in employment, housing 

and commercial real estate, public 

accommodations and education. In addition, we 

have a responsibility for fostering positive 

intergroup relations and for responding to and 

addressing tension situations. Holding 

investigatory hearings and racial and ethnic 

tension situations, and making recommendations 

for improvements. 

The PHRC has been seeing an increase in 

hate-based activity over the past few years. It 

is important to distinguish three types of hate 

activity. The first type is hate crime, 

criminal acts motivated by racial, ethnic or 

religious animus. The second type is tension 

incidents. These incidents may involve criminal 

acts, but may also be non-criminal, such as hate 

speeches, demonstrations, distribution of hate 

literature, name-calling and other hostile or 

provocative action which creates community 

tension. The third type is a activity by 

organized hate groups. 

While some hate group activity in 

Pennsylvania has been criminal in nature, much 

of the recorded hate group activity does not 
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involve hate crimes. These non-criminal 

activities include circulation of derogatory 

literature, cross burning on private property 

and public meetings, and there are 

demonstrations in other kinds of things as well. 

We have found that the Ethnic 

Intimidation Act has made a big difference in 

Pennsylvania by providing law enforcement 

officials with a vehicle for prosecution. This 

law raises the degree of offense and increases 

penalties for crimes committed because of racial 

and religious and ethnic animus. Law 

enforcement officials are taking bias-based 

crimes more seriously, and their mandatory 

reports are helping us to get a perspective on 

the magnitude of the problem. However, some 

local law enforcement officials are not 

reporting all incidents. 

We find that hate activity occurs in a 

broader context. We are seeing a climate where 

public leaders as well as every day people feel 

comfortable in regularly expressing intolerance 

toward members of certain group. 

When public figures casually use racial 

epithets or scapegoat certain groups for 
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problems in the economy, when racial, religious 

or ethnic intolerance is accepted or excused, u/e 

create a climate u/here some people feel free to 

act out their intolerance. 

. For example, earlier this year, there 

were two separate incidents in Philadelphia 

where African-American families moving into 

white areas were subject to harassment, threats, 

and vandalism. Both families were driven out of 

these neighborhoods. The police and the 

Philadelphia Commission on Human Relations 

correctly treated these incidents as serious 

crimes. However, when neighbors were 

interviewed by the press, many said they felt 

that black families did not belong there. The 

owner should have known what kind of 

neighborhood this is, said one person. Another 

had said to the victim, not out of disrespect, 

but why did you move here? You don't belong 

here. These people did not commit any crimes, 

but they help create a climate where those who 

commit hate crimes feel justified. 

There are also people of courage who 

speak out against the intolerance. 

Unfortunately, their concerns are often 
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trivialized in the media as efforts to impose 

political correctness. If we are going to seek 

solutions to hate activity, we need to challenge 

intolerance wherever it appears. 

The current climate also includes 

efforts to reduce government expenditures. Some 

of the programs designed to address intolerance 

have been reduced or eliminated, at the federal, 

state and local level. This may reduce our 

ability as a society to address hate activity. 

At this point, I am going to turn this 

over to some of my staff members, who 

incidentally work actively in some of these 

areas, who will discuss the data, and PHRC 

activities to address problems of hate activity. 

Then I will come back to discuss some other 

suggested approaches for your consideration. 

Richard B. Anliot will discuss data on 

reported hate crimes, tension incidents and 

organized hate groups. Then he will start the 

discussion of responses by talking about the 

Pennsylvania Interagency Task Force on Tension. 

Carl Summerson will discuss police training, and 

Ann Van Dyke will talk about response to tension 

incidents, community training and unity groups. 
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Then I will return to discuss analysis 

and recommendations. 

MR. ANLIOT: You have already been 

provided u/ith information regarding a recent 

period of five years of the logging and tallying 

of hate crimes in Pennsylvania, and Mr. 

Hargrove, from the Office of Attorney General, 

made reference to a updating report for the most 

recent tu/o-year period. I would like to share 

that with you. Although, the public release of 

that information will not come for a week or 

two. 

We are talking about the fiscal years 

1993-1994 through 1994-1995 and the highlights 

of that information are as follows: 

1. During that most recent two-year 

period, that's fiscal years '93-'94 through 

'94-'95, Pennsylvania had 622 hate crimes in 35 

or over half (52 percent) of its 67 counties. 

2. As expected, the two metropolitan 

counties of the state, Philadelphia and 

Allegheny, had the most hate crimes: 

Philadelphia with 51 percent; Allegheny, 

including Pittsburgh, with 19 percent. The 

other counties with at least 10 hate crimes 
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included the Philadelphia suburbs of Delaware 

with 12, Montogomery with 36. And among central 

Pennsylvania counties, York had 20 hate crimes 

and Lancaster 24. 

3. Almost two-thirds (65 percent) or 

464 of the victims of these hate crimes were 

male, with the obvious stressing that there were 

253 victims of hate crimes that were women. 

4. Almost half of the hate crime 

victims were black, but they weren't the only 

ones. Whites were victims in 23 percent of 

those crimes, Latinos were 12 percent, Jews were 

9 percent, Asians were 5 percent. And from 

these reports from police jurisdictions, it is 

pretty clear that there is significant under

reporting of hate crimes, especially crimes 

because of the sexual orientation of the victim. 

5. Although the largest percentage of 

hate crime victims (29 percent) were between the 

ages of 11 and 20 years of age, almost half (47 

percent) were between the ages of 21 and 40. 

6. Males, as you might expect, were 

the great majority (91 percent) or 743 hate 

crimes of the offenders, but 9 percent, or 73 

percent, were females. 
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7. Offenders in hate crimes were from 

a u/ide variety of racial/ethnic groups. 

Although the majority (75 percent) were white, 

blacks were 22 percent, Latinos 2 percent, and 

Asians 1 percent. 

8. Almost two-thirds (64 percent 

exactly) or 392, of the hate crime offenders 

were between the ages of 11 and 20 years of age. 

Tt was 56 percent in the earlier study of five 

years of hate crime, so that's been an increase. 

School-aged 11- to 15-year-olds accounted for 93 

hate crimes, or 15 percent, of the hate crimes 

in that two-year period. 

9. The most frequent underlying 

criminal offenses of hate crimes were simple and 

aggravated assaults (that was 24 percent of 

them), criminal mischief or vandalism (25 

percent), harassment (16 percent), and 

terroristic threats (12 percent). 

10. The consequences of these hate 

crimes included extensive injuries and damage to 

property. In 158 of those crimes, there was 

property damage; in 100, there were significant 

injuries to the victims. 

With regard to our activity concerning 
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tension activities (that is, a mixture of hate 

crimes and tension and particular incidents 

where u/hite supremacist groups had activity) we 

have kept track and have most recently evaluated 

those tension situations in the state. For 

1995-1996 fiscal year, there was a 12 percent 

increase in the number of tension and hate 

activities compared with the previous year. A 

copy of this report is attached to this 

testimony as Attachment A. 

Overall, our Commission has seen a rise 

in tension and hate activity with 203 reported 

racial tension situations this fiscal year over 

last year's 181 total. We have also seen an 

increase in hate activity by organized hate 

groups in the state. 

In fiscal year 1994-1995, 39 incidents 

were reported to the Commission that involved 

organized hate groups. In fiscal year 

1995-1996, this number rose to 60 which 

represents an increase of 54 percent. 

The location where hate activity 

occurred most often in this period of time was 

in the Commonwealth's schools which involved 33 

different situations representing 16 percent of 
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the tension situations. Other locations were: 

housing (30 incidents, 14 percent); public 

streets (27 incidents, 13 percent); distribution 

of literature (22 incidents, 11 percent); 

harassing or threatening phone calls (15 

incidents, 8 percent); and, at government 

offices (14 incidents, 8 percent). The total 

number of incidents in which African-Americans 

and non-whites were targeted was 132 (that's 65 

percent), and Jews were included as targets in 

91 (45 percent) of the total incidents. 

In 60 of these incidents (30 percent of 

the total), white supremacist groups were 

involved. 

Of the tension incidents reported to 

the Commission, 46 percent involved criminal 

activity that included serious threat to 

personal safety with allegations of assault, 

terroristic threats, reckless endangerment, 

arson, kidnapping and attempted homicide. 

These tension situations are just the 

tip of an ever-increasing problem of intolerance 

and hate growing in our own backyards. We see 

it in Pennsylvania, as well as all across the 

country. It is imperative that we not be 
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tempted to deny the problem. 

As for white supremacist groups, I have 

been the Director of Education and Community 

Services for going on 38 years with the 

Commission. As recently as seven years ago, I 

couldn't count on the fingers of one hand the 

number of u/hite supremacist organizations active 

in Pennsylvania. Since that time, as of last 

August, we are able to name 48 white supremacist 

organizations that have been active during the 

past two years. A list of these groups, their 

activities by date and place is attached to this 

testimony as Attachment B. 

I call your attension to the map over 

here to my left which indicates the locations of 

activities of white supremacist groups in 

Pennsylvania. For the three-year period, 

1991-1994 (those are the red dots), and for the 

last year-and-a-half (green dots). Eighteen of 

these white supremacist groups are organizations 

of the Ku Klux Klan. Skinheads have been the 

organization active in 14 communities. These 

Skinhead activities, in particular, have 

included violations of Pennsylvania's Hate 

Crimes Law, including assault as well as 
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harassment and terroristic threats. Now, the 

balance of these 48 groups are neither KKK nor 

Skinhead organizations, but their beliefs are 

clearly white supremacist. Three of these 

independent groups refer to themselves as 

churches in which literally they have ministers 

who preach the gospel of hate at least once a 

week. 

The beliefs of all of these groups are 

pretty simple to summarize. They are that 

whites are the only children of God and are 

superior to all other races, that all non-whites 

are mud people, that Jews are the children of 

Satan, and that all immigrants and Jews should 

go back where they came from. Many use Bible 

quotes as their rationale. Many predict and 

advocate a racial holy war for which all must 

prepare, and for which all must hold onto their 

guns and be trained for those fateful days. 

Now, as to whether those who belong to 

these groups are the offenders of hate crimes, 

it is difficult to know because members of the 

Ku Klux Klans, for example, have the option of 

keeping their membership secret. But what is 

clear is that these hate groups provide the 
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rationale and motivation for committing hate 

crimes. 

We have attached as Attachment C to 

this testimony, examples of hate group materials 

which is circulated in Pennsylvania. 

Now, as to the Interagency Task Force 

on Civil Tension. It was created by the 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission, the 

statewide group, that now meets monthly and has 

done so for more than 25 years. I think it is 

fair to describe the Statewide Interagency Task 

Force on Civil Tension as the mother of the 

intergroup agency task forces that you have 

heard in testimony today. As the Director of 

the Commission's Division of Education and 

Community Services, I have had the pleasure of 

serving as its coordinator. And our office is 

the one that provides support services for the 

Task Force. The simple purpose of this 

Statewide Task Force is for its members to 

jointly investigate and monitor community 

tension situations that might involve racial, 

religious or nationality conflict, to implement 

interagency plans to deal with the causes of 

such tension, and to specifically assist local 



269 

police in community agencies in dealing with 

these problems. 

Every Tension Task Force meeting 

includes a monthly review of incidents of inter-

group tension and hate crimes from all parts of 

the state based upon differences of race, 

religion or national origin. Each meeting also 

includes summarizing what has been conducted 

with school district and college teachers and 

administrators, churches, community 

organizations and law enforcement agencies 

regarding the state's Ethnic Intimidation Law, 

hate groups, and what individuals and groups can 

do to reduce crimes of hate and the prejudice 

that causes unlawful discrimination and 

iritergroup tension. 

The core group of the task force 

consists of the following state agencies that 

have responsibilities regarding intergroup 

relations: 

Obviously, the Human Relations 

Commission; 

The Pennsylvania Office of Attorney 

General; 

The State Police; 
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The Governor's Advisory Commission on 

Latino Affairs; 

The Governor's Commission on 

African-American Affairs; 

The Pennsylvania Department of 

Education; 

State System of Higher Education; 

And Pennsylvania Department of Public 

Welfare. 

In addition, there are the following 

federal, regional, state and local members: 

The community Relations Service, the 

U.S. Department of Justice; 

The Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai 

B'Rith; 

The Pennsylvania Chief of Association; 

The Philadelphia Police Department; 

The Philadelphia Commission on Human 

Relations; 

Very specifically, five of the agencies 

that have testified today are long-time members 

of this Interagency Task Force on Civil Tension. 

What is encouraging is to see that the 

information shared at the meetings of this Task 

Force have proven to be of such value to other 
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state and county agencies, that our meetings 

have typically included participation of 

representatives of the following agencies: 

The federal agencies of the Federal 

Bureau of Investigation; 

The U.S. Attorney's Office in 

Pittsburgh, Philadelphia; 

Deputy U.S. Marshal Office in 

Harrisburg; 

Pennsylvania Legislative Black Caucus; 

Institute for Cultural Partnerships; 

Pennsylvania Jewish Coalition; 

Pennsylvania Commission on Crime and 

Delinquency; 

And the York County Sheriff's Office. 

! MR. SUMMERSON: Distinguished Members 

of this Task Force, good afternoon. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Good afternoon. 

MR. SUMMERSON: As one effort to foster 

the effect of implementation of the Ethnic 

Intimidation Act that was created back in 1982, 

concentrated efforts began in the mid-1980's to 

provide training on this subject of ethnic 

intimidation. In fact, many police departments, 

fire departments, numerous correction facilities 
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and others were given free training on this 

subject of ethnic intimidation as well as 

cultural diversity. This extensive training u/as 

being conducted by a training team composed of 

members of our staff from the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission and representatives from 

other interagency task force members, such as 

the Attorney General's Office, State Police and 

others as well. The training on these subjects 

was very well received throughout the state. 

In 1992, however, a decision was made 

to develop a mandatory course on this subject of 

ethnic intimidation. This course was developed 

by the Municipal Police Officer's Education and 

Training Commission with the assistance of many 

agencies. In fact, our agency was on that task 

force to create that program. During 1993, 

every police officer in the Commonwealth 

received this three hours of mandatory training 

on issues associated with this crime of ethnic 

intimidation. Since that time, there is some 

training conducted on this subject for police, 

but it is not necessarily as comprehensive as 

the 1993 training, nor do all new recruits who 

are police officers receive this training. 
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There are those that suggest that it is 

once again time to revive training on the 

subject of ethnic intimidation. Such training 

is clearly needed for newly hired officers and 

many agree that all officers should have a 

review on this crime. A full understanding of 

this crime of ethnic intimidation is considered 

to be invaluable whenever there is consideration 

of ways to address the scourge of hate crimes in 

this Commonwealth. 

As a natural follow-up to the mandatory 

training on the crime of ethnic intimidation, in 

1994, the Municipal Police Officer's Training 

and Education Commission once again developed a 

course and that was a six-hour mandatory course 

on the subject of cultural diversity. This 

training began in January of 1995 and was 

intended to provide every police officer in the 

state with an awareness of the different 

cultural groups in Pennsylvania. The training 

also presented an awareness of the impact that 

cultural diversity has on a police officer's 

performance of their duties. Conversely, the 

course was designed also to increase awareness 

of the impact of a police officer's performance 
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of his duties or her duties on the variety of 

cultural groups served. The course also was 

intended to assist officers to develop 

additional methods for effective interfacing 

with differing cultural groups in their areas. 

I will now turn it over to my capable 

colleague, Miss Van Dyke. 

MS. VAN DYKE: Good afternoon and thank 

you for this opportunity. 

One of the responsibilities of the 

Pennsylvania Human Relations Commission is to 

provide training on a wide range of Civil Rights 

issues and to assist communities, workplaces and 

schools in addressing intergroup tension 

situations. Some times those tension situations 

result from the activities of organized hate 

groups; some times they result from the acts of 

intolerance of every day people. This training 

is conducted by staff in our headquarters, and 

our Pittsburgh, Harrisburg, and Philadelphia 

reasonal offices, and often as a team effort 

with Major Garcia of the State Police who 

testified this morning. 

We respond to hate activity, which we 

call tension situations, in a variety of ways 
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including: gathering as much information as 

possible about the incident, contacting police 

to inquire about criminal charges and arrests, 

determining if a victim has received support, 

offering training, assisting in community 

organizing, and by providing printed resources. 

The marked increase in all kinds of 

hate activity is reflected in the kinds of 

requests for assistance and training that we 

receive. In 1986, we received no requests for 

assistance in dealing with hate groups. But in 

fiscal year 1995-1996, we were requested to 

provide a 124 such presentations to over 10,400 

people across the Commonwealth. 

We become aware of hate activity 

through local and State Police, local municipal 
i 

authorities, media reports, school officials and 

staff, clergy, civic groups, and individual 

citizens. Requests for assistance come 

primarily from municipal authorities, school 

administrators, clergy, and increasingly from 

state representatives and senators. 

A marked increase in hate group 

activity began around 1990 in Pennsylvania, as 

did communities' efforts to organize and keep 
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hate out of town. During the last six years, we 

have assisted 42 communities in forming what we 

genericly call unity coalitions (shown on this 

map) and, in addition, we have assisted more 

than 40 other communities with their existing 

local unity groups with the community 

organizing. These are volunteer citizens' 

groups who understand that hate groups do not 

create tension out of thin air, but rather they 

feed off the fears and the biases of every day 

people. 

Unity coalition membership seeks to be 

representative of the diversity of that 

community and seeks also to include local 

government, police, school officials, civic 

groups, religious community, and youth. These 

local community coalitions understand that they 

have the short-term task of figuring out what to 

do the day the Klan marches through town and the 

long-term task of creating an environment that 

rejects bigotry and respects all people. 

Members of local unity coalitions assist us in 

monitoring the local hate activity and 

responding to it, in providing support to 

victims, in educating their community about 
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Civil Rights Laws, and in reaching out to the 

disenfranchised who are the most susceptible to 

hate group recruitment. Attached to this 

testimony, as Attachment D, are some of the 

resources and advice we use in community 

training. 

The written testimony proceeds to 

include two heartend examples of unity coalition 

events. 

During the last year, leaders of 

several of the local unity groups formed the 

Pennsylvania Network of Unity Coalitions. And 

while their stated goal is to oppose hate via 

community organizing, the statewide network 

members acknowledge that the apathy of fellow 

cijtizens and the denial of the depth of the 

problem may, in fact, be their biggest enemies. 

The core of our message to local unity 

coalitions is that their task is to take away 

the food source of organized hate groups; their 

task is to fight hate by building and affirming 

equality, non-violence and diversity in their 

homes, in their workplaces, in their schools, 

and on their streets. Our message is the 

timeless and tested Civil Rights message: if the 
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rest of us stand together, hate groups don't 

stand a chance. 

MR. FLOYD: As our testimony has shown, 

there is bad news and there is good news. The 

bad news is the increased hate activity. The 

good news is that there are numerous actions, by 

state, federal and local government and by 

communities themselves to address hate activity 

and the intolerance which gives rise to it. 

Our society has become increasingly 

combative. We see it in areas other than hate 

crimes; in our unwillingness to settle disputes 

by reason, in increased crime; in talk shows 

which encourage conflict; and in other areas. 

When racial, religious and ethnic bias 

are added to the conflict-prone situation, hate 

activity results. It is time for all of us to 

tone down our rhetoric, and to find ways to come 

together. We need more dialogue, more 

interaction and more efforts to understand each 

other. 

One of the most disturbing aspects of 

the increase in hate activity is the increased 

involvement of young people. Children as young 

as 11 have been involved in hate activity. 
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Youth under age 20 are almost two-thirds of 

their offenders in hate crime. And our youth 

are the prime targets of hate groups. We need 

to involve schools in the solution to these 

problems. First, schools need to continue with 

multicultural education. As we stress the 

so-called basics, we still need to be aware that 

students cannot learn in an atmosphere of 

intolerance and that Reading, Math and Science 

are necessary, but not sufficient, for good 

citizenship. Second, schools need to teach 

conflict resolution skills. Conflict resolution 

and peer mediation programs have been successful 

in reducing and resolving conflicts in 

non-violent ways. Third, schools need to 

recognize and address situations of intolerance 

and report hate crimes which occur in school or 

school-related activities. Since the 

Pennsylvania Department of Education's Office of 

School Equity has been disbanned, the Department 

should be encouraged to designate another office 

to provide leadership in this area. 

We also need to continue improvements 

in law enforcement. Mandatory training in 

ethnic intimidation and cultural awareness 
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should be provided for all new police officers. 

Refresher training and updates should be 

provided periodically to all police. This 

training also needs to be provided to other 

segments of the law enforcement community: 

district attorneys, district justices, and 

judges. Law enforcement personnel also need to 

receive and share information on organized hate 

groups. While recognizing these groups First 

Amendment rights, criminal actions and 

conspiracies to commit crimes need to be 

monitored and reported to the State Police. 

There are also parts -of the Ethnic 

Intimidation Act which are underused. 

Specifically, district attorneys should make 

more use of the authority to seek injunctive 

relief more often, especially in cases of 

related harassment, threats of vandalism and 

other kinds of threats. In addition, law 

enforcement officials should be advising victims 

of their right to bring civil action and 

providing other victim services. 

incidentally, we do support two 

recommendations that Trent Hargrove, of the 

Attorney General's Office, recommended, which 
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was the empowerment of the Attorney General to 

prosecute under the Ethnic Intimidation Statute; 

and we also feel that we should explore state 

legislation that would mirror the federal 

-legislation so as to give the Attorney General's 

Office, as well as local law enforcement 

officials, more leverage in dealing with these 

kinds of crimes. 

Unfortunately, while many police 

departments are taking ethnic intimidation and 

the rights of minorities very seriously, their 

remain some police who misuse their power in 

abusive ways. Police abuse of minorities 

creates a climate in which will other hate 

crimes can also flourish, and must be firmly 

addressed. There are efforts in several areas 
i 

to improve police community relations. These 

efforts must be encouraged and expanded. 

Our testimony is primarily concentrated 

on hate activity directed at groups which are 

protected under the Ethnic Intimidation Act and 

the Pennsylvania Human Relations Act. However, 

another group which,is frequently targeted for 

hate activity is sexual minorities. A survey in 

the Philadelphia area reported 81 incidents or 
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assaults against gays and lesbians in 1995. 

So-called gay bashing is also on the increase in 

other areas. As one of our hate group 

literature attachments show, anti-gay rhetoric 

is often used by hate groups as a way to gain 

acceptance; they then move in on the anti-black, 

anti-immigrant and anti-Jewish and other 

anti-tolerance agendas. PHRC supports the the 

coverage of crimes based on sexual orientation 

in its Bias Crime Law. 

We also need legislative support in 

providing specific funds to address hate 

activity. Not only does the Pennsylvania Human 

Relations Commission need additional resources 

for tension response, community outreach and 

training, but also other agencies need specific 

resources for this purpose, including the 

Department of Education, the State Police, the 

Attorney General, and local governments. A 

relatively small investment in this area could 

yield major results. 

Finally, public officials need to take 

leadership to reject hate and intolerance 

wherever it appears, whether it is in the form 

of hate crimes or every day acts or expressions 



283 

of bigotry. 

We commend the House Judiciary 

Committee for taking this important step toward 

addressing hate activity in Pennsylvania. My 

.staff and I are eager to answer any questions 

you might have. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you very much, 

members of the panel. I will start off with one 

question. Anyone can answer. 

Give me an example of what an 

11-year-old does? Do you have examples, for my 

information? 

MR. ANLIOT: Yes. For example, we are 

finding increasingly that in school districts 

where minority students are new to the district, 

th'at youngsters will draw cruel cartoons and 

pass them over to the student, fellow student 

who is a member of a minority group, such as 

niggers get out of ... and they'll name their' 

town. Other places within the school 

establishment, for example, is on school buses, 

where first-time minority youngsters are 

harassed, are subject to name-calling and it 

doesn't seem that the bus driver or the school 

officials do much of anything about it in 
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several cases. So those are the kinds of things 

which I am talking about. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I appreciate that. 

MR. FLOYD: There are also violence, 

also. I mean, as you know, kids jump on other 

kids and that is the other dimension that makes 

it a crime. The things that Anliot mentioned 

are verbal kinds of acts. Even though they are 

hurtful and they are harmful to the ego, they 

are really not illegal. But the violence aspect 

is, indeed, illegal. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: How are ̂ ou handling 

the federal government's legislation dealing 

with this religious freedom? 

What I had in mind, if you remember the 

Catholic church out in California, rezoning, 

they claimed it was discrimination against them 

because of their religious ...? Are you with 

me? 

MR. FLOYD: I am not aware of any of 

those situations in Pennsylvania. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: I don't know, there 

may be some. 

MR. FLOYD: Well, there could be, but 

we just haven't had experience of, at this 
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point. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. I won't go 

any further with that, but there may be a few 

coming up through the ranks, you may run into 

sometime. 

Are there any other questions here? 

Representative Manderino. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Mr. Floyd, I think this was in your 

part of the testimony, when you refer to, when 

you are talking about recommendations. 

Apparently the Pennsylvania Department of 

Education used to collect some information. I 

am referring to the part where you said since 

the Pennsylvania Department of Education's 
i 

Office of School Equity has been disbanned, the 

Department should be encouraged to designate 

another office to provide leadership in this 

area. I guess if you could explain to me what 

had the Office of School Equity been doing in 

this area that was helpful? Is that the reason 

that it was disbanned, or was it disbanned for 

some other reason and this was just one of the 

functions that got kind of lost in the wayside, 
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etc.? 

MR. FLOYD: For years, I mean over, 

gee, over 25 years, over 27 years that I have 

been in Pennsylvania, the Department of 

Education had a unit within its department that 

dealt with equal educational opportunity, which 

dealt with the full range of issues, including 

intgroup conflict, multiculturalism, responding 

and giving advice to school districts and 

recommendations to school districts and so 

forth. That unit was largely funded by the 

federal government, as part of its overall 

funding of desegration activities or issues in 

education incident to desegration. And so, we 

worked with that departmental unit in the 

Department of Education as we worked with school 

districts across the state dealing with these 

issues. 

The federal funds last year were cut 

out and so, as a result, the unit was disbanned 

and the staff reassigned and the director was 

terminated; and so, therefore, there is no unit, 

and the representative that had been coming to 

the Task Force meetings and helping to 

coordinate a lot of the activities no longer is 
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represented at the Task Force, and so that's 

what I was referring to. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Mr. Anliot, you mentioned the Skinheads 

and the KKK in different portions of your 

testimony. And, frankly, I guess I am probably 

happy to confess, I don't know what the 

difference is. Can you tell me what the 

difference is, very briefly, and why you give 

them a separate classification? 

MR. ANLIOT: Well, KKK are Ku Klux Klan 

organizations, by the title of the organization 

are very, very clearly KKK groups. Skinheads 

have become increasingly part of the entourage 

with whites, with KKK groups and marches and 

activities and rallies. But they basically are 

a group that is definitely younger, more prone 

to violence than even those with the white hoods 

and the white head covers. But they both share 

the same beliefs about minority groups and about 

what they think is the supremacy of the white 
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race. 

REP. HENNESSEY: And I will ask the 

question of any of you. It seems that, as I 

think with the commercials I see on television 

sometimes, especially u/ith regard to sports, you 

know, there is an increasing stridency in 

commercials. There is an increasing 

confrontationalism in commercials, the 

in-your-face type of approach. I was struck 

with regard to that. 

And maybe there is a relationship here, 

maybe there is not, but on page nine of your 

testimony, you talked about two-thirds of the 

hate crimes being committed, during the 

reporting period, being committed by children 

who are 11- and 20-years-old, but 15 percent of 

those being between the ages of 11 and 15. And 

I think, you know, my math, that tells me that 

85 percent are committed between the ages of 16 

and 20. And that suggests the time when kids 

leave their house, they are much more mobile, 

they are able to be out and away from their 

parental influences and perhaps discovering 

themselves. 

Is there a relationship, do you think, 
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between the kind of confrontational politics, 

the kind of confrontational advertising, the 

confrontational talk show hosts? 

I am astounded by the stridency of some 

of the talk show programs I watch, I see 

occasionally. 

And it seems to me that our society and 

the media, at least the televised media, seem to 

be promoting that kind of confrontation in 

different areas and maybe there is a spill-over 

effect that kids can't discriminate between what 

should be confrontational perhaps in sports and 

not confrontational in the rest of their lives. 

MR. FLOYD: Dick Anliot may want to 

talk to that, but here are some of the things — 

I REP. HENNESSEY: Perhaps you should 

pull the michrophone closer to you. 

MR. FLOYD: We see that as it relates 

to this area of intergroup relations, we see a 

lot of bigotry that takes place at the adult 

level, the discussion going on at the, you know, 

the assessment of the worthiness of a particular 

group. That goes on in the home, it goes on in 

the community, it goes on a lot. And we see it. 

Well, those same adults generally do not go out 
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and act out what they have just said or spoken. 

What happens is the young people overhear it and 

so, therefore, it is the young people in these 

communities that are committing many of the acts 

of bigotry. 

Now, u/e do have some people over 25 who 

are also committing a few of these things, but 

they are largely young people. So we see that. 

We also see the group activity. And we 

have all seen it. We grew up in neighborhoods. 

Somebody you don't like doesn't even have to be 

a different racial group. It is a kid that 

somehow just looks different or walks different 

or talks different ... 

REP. HENNESSEY: Just doesn't fit. 

MR. FLOYD: ... and so, therefore, we 

can pick on him. So that's all I think part of 

some of the things that we are seeing. 

But, definitely, the thing that 

troubles me about the whole political scene, 

whether it is the commercials, if you will 

listen to the debate, if you will listen to the 

discussion in the debate, the exaggerations in 

everybody — I am not saying one group over 

another — the exaggerations that go on in order 
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to try to get your point across, which tells 

young people it is all right to do that, and you 

tell every day citizens that, well, our leaders 

do it, so u/hat's so and so's. And part of what 

we see is that nobody has to really tell the 

truth and be held accountable for every single 

thing they say. And that's part of the 

in-your-face. It comes out of sports, maybe 

because that's where you prove your manhood. 

But it just happens all the long. 

And on another side of it, which is 

entirely different. I was at a class, in which 

T spoke before a college class, and he was a 

sophomore, a youngster, a black youngster, for 

example, and he was saying he was stopped by the 

police for no reason at all, that he wasn't 

speeding, there was no charge up front. So when 

the police officer stopped him, he jumped out of 

the car and wanted to know why he was stopping 

him. And he said the officer said, began to 

want to know where he is from and all of this 

kind of stuff, and he got belligerent and 

ultimately got hit over the head and ended up in 

jail, he is a sophomore in college. And I am 

asking him, well, why did you do that? You see 
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the officer has a billy club, he has a gun, he 

has all of this, why did you do that? He says, 

well, I was right. 

And you can be right as rain if you — 

and what I am trying to say is young people act 

out. Young people react. And if we continue 

to, I think show irresponsible behavior at the 

higher level, they tend to immitate us in a 

variety of ways. 

Now, there are many other examples of 

just the obvert of what I am saying, but I am 

saying that we all do it. All ethnic groups, to 

some extent, we are involved in this. And you 

should see it from the statistics. And it is 

very important for us to get a handle on this, 

and we will start with ourselves and our 

responsible behavior. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, that's all I 

have. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: Just one thing, Mr. 

Chairman. And I am not pointing fingers or 

blaming anyone. But, once again, I have stated 
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the surreal here (phonetic), u/e are spinning our 

wheels if u/e don't — u/e are legislators and we 

make laws, we are spinning our wheels if we 

don't have a D.A. that pursues these laws to the 

.fullest extent of the law in the prosecution for 

these types of hate crimes. 

I know in Philadelphia, and I have been 

in enough committee meetings, and without anyone 

here from the District Attorney's Office, we get 

letters on positions by the District Attorney on 

a particular piece of legislation and out of 

about a thousand sheets handed to me then, I 

have got nothing from the Philadelphia District 

Attorney. 

Now, here is the point: the point 

bejing, Mr. Chairman, her position is 85 percent 

of crimes committed in Philadelphia are 

committed by certain groups of people and that 

is when they are, quote, perpetrators. But 

these are crimes that reflect us as victims and 

I get nothing from the District Attorney's 

Office. I don't even know what is her position. 

Because these crime are not going to go away 

unless we do have vigorous enforcement by, under 

the law. 
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I think organizations like the 

Commission on Human Relations, they are spinning 

their wheels, we are spinning our wheels as 

legislators if the laws are not going to be 

carried out. 

Now, I am not saying that they are not 

being, but I have seen no statistics. 

I heard Officer Hicks and I have heard 

Kevin Vaughan talk about how Mayor Rendell and 

the Police Commissioner are working vigorously 

on this, but no one talked about the Interchange 

between the District Attorney, the Mayor and the 

Police Commission. And it's important here, 

because 51 percent of these crimes, as quoted by 

these gentlemen regarding hate crimes, are 

committed outside of Philadelphia. 

So I need to know what is going on, not 

from you gentlemen, but is there an exchange, 

does the District Attorney have tolerance 

programs for its personnel? What percentage as 

a district — Can you give me any of those 

statistics? 

MR. ANLIOT: Might I respond this way: 

in talking with the Office of Attorney General 

about particular recommendations that all of 
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these findings and statistics add up to and in 

our Interagency Task Force meetings on civil 

tension, one of the things u/e continually are 

talking about is can't we somehow provide more, 

shall u/e say, in-service training for district 

attorneys and for the judiciary, who ultimately 

have got to clearly understand what these laws 

are and aren't? 

And there are ways that judges get 

together, once a year, for updating, for 

training and so forth. And, as I say, the 

Interagency Task Force is in the process of 

trying to figure out how we might bring to bear 

more of that kind of training so that good 

investigations don't end up with being dismissed 

by the District Attorney or by the Judge because 

they don't understand what this law means. 

And I know that's been some of the 

experience in Philadelphia, specifically, and it 

certainly has been true in other parts of the 

state. 

REP. HORSEY: Because the couple in 

Philadelphia just yesterday, if they catch the 

perpetrators of that particular crime, they are 

only going to get a slapp on the wrist, there is 
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no incentive for them not to commit the crime 

later on. That's all that I am saying. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

And thank you for that excellent 

testimony. I mean, the way you guys did it, 

this should be a movie. It was just great. 

And I also want to thank the 

Commission, the Human Relations Commission on 

their hard work that you have been doing over 

the past years and also even under the dwindling 

resources that you are being faced with. 

Hopefully, I see where you did, in one 

part saying that we need to increase the 

resources to deal at least with this part of 

activity that is increasing in our society. And 

just too often — 

And I understand bureaucracies, they 

hate to ask for more money if, in fact, they are 

not the one in charge, because of how the 

budgets are allocated. But that is the purpose, 

probably of hearings like this, because we as 

public policymakers, we can ask that those funds 

need to be increased, based on the information 
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that you shared u/ith us and, hopefully, this 

Task Force will see the need for increased 

revenue in those areas of the people that 

testified: the State Police, the Human Relations 

Commission, the Municipal Police Officer 

Training, etc. So T think that has helped, in 

terms of the testimony. 

I think the person, Carl Summerson? 

MR. SUMMERSON: Yes. 

REP. JAMES: Was it you that testified 

about the training, the diversity training? 

MR. SUMMERSON: Yes, I did. Yes. 

REP. JAMES: So you, your agency was 

the one working with the Municipal Police 

Officer's Education and Training Commission in 

terms of the cultural diversity training that 

was put on as in-service training? 

MR. SUMMERSON: One of a committee. 

There was a committee that was formed and they 

invited our agency to participate in the 

development of the course. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Who made up that 

committee, if you remember? 

MR. SUMMERSON: Several members of the 

Municipal Police Officer's Training Commission 
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themselves, the State Police, two officers from 

the Philadelphia Police Department, Mr. Shalom 

Staub, who at the time was the head of the 

Heritage Affairs here. I think that department 

is no longer in existense. And several 

committee members from the Heritage Affairs 

themselves that represented certain groups in 

the communities themselves. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Now, and that 

training is no longer, from my understanding, is 

no longer being conducted by the Municipal 

Police Officer's Training Commission? 

MR. SUMMERSON: To the best of my 

understanding, the training was for the year 

1995, and it was to be taken by every police 

officer in the state for six hours in that year 

and then about a month or two after this to 

catch any stragglers. But to my knowledge, that 

was the period that the course covered. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. Do you see a need 

for that kind of training to be continued or at 

least be some type of in continuum in-service 

training for the police officers? 

MR. SUMMERSON: Myself and this agency 

fully supports that type of training, always, 
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for police officers around the Commonwealth. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. It also alarming to 

see that, you say that, in 1986, there were no 

requests for dealing with assistance with hate 

groups and yet, in 1995, you were requested to 

provide 124 presentations to over 10,000 people. 

What do you see what could be some of the causes 

for that increase? 

MS. VAN DYKE: The increase in hate 

group activity in Pennsylvania has matched with 

what's been going on across the entire country. 

And we see that those communities where hate 

groups are best able to take hold, seem to have 

a common list of characteristics. And is this 

answering your question? 

REP. JAMES: Yes. 

MS. VAN DYKE: Those communities where 

there is a struggle in the economy, where we see 

the coal mine and steel mine shut down, that 

creates a prime environment for organized hate 

groups to take hold. They look for communities 

with a fairly large group of disenfranchised 

white folks, in this case, looking for someone 

to blame, and they are right there to provide 

the rationales to blame personal insecurities on 
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som6 of the racial abuse or ethnic. So call it 

the struggling economy, those communities where 

there is fear and resentment over the changing 

demographics. 

Most of Pennsylvania, historically and 

geographically, has been small rural, all white, 

all Christian (in quotes) communities that are 

just starting to become diverse in their — in 

many communities, a great fear and resentment 

about that. 

Another characteristic of those 

communities is where there is a lot of 

disconnection and separation between the 

existing racial, ethnic, religious groups. 

Another is those communities where the community 

leaders fail to talk about the positives of 

becoming a diverse community and they fail to 

talk about the negatives of the presence of 

bigotry and that the most powerful 

characteristic is those communities where every 

day people are silent in the face of bigotry. 

REP. JAMES: And that would include 

leadership, too? 

MS. VAN DYKE: Absolutely. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you. Because I have 
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been seeing some videos and you have been in 

them, in terms of looking at some of this 

activity, and you have presented some very good 

dialogue and I just want to commend you on that. 

What do you think that — and I know 

you have made some suggestions as to what we can 

do — do you see the need for us to continue to 

have some other hearings in this regard, as well 

as to maybe include the information as relates 

to paramilitary organizations and militias, 

etc. ? 

MR. FLOYD: Well, I think that when you 

look at some of the — 

There is a lot of transfer or crossover 

that is going on where members that are KKK or 

advocate some of the activities of KKK may also 

participate in something that are militia 

activities. That, increasingly, one of the 

issues involving the militia, in many instances, 

has to do with anti-racial, anti-ethnic, 

anti-Jewish and so forth. And we see that. 

And to the extent that the militia has 

yet gotten involved in dealing with the racial, 

ethnic and religious violence kind of thing, I 

think to the extent that you should, should be 
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involved and do that. 

And I think that kind of inquiry into 

that area would be important, because you need 

to know what is happening. 

And we would not represent to you that 

we have a good handle on the militia, because we 

simply do not. They are much more secretive, 

they are much more rur'al and out there in areas 

that are not easily seen and recognizable and 

so, as a result, we just don't know what is 

happening there. 

REP. JAMES: If a neighborhood or a 

community has some concern because there were 

maybe paramilitary or militia type groups that 

were formed for racial hatred and that kind of 

thing, would they contact you? Because they 

would be afraid to seemingly contact law 

enforcement because of some, whether or not, 

retaliation or some law enforcement officers may 

be part of it. Is your agency capable of 

handling that kind of problem, request, or 

i nformation? 

MR. FLOYD: Well, quite frankly, many 

of the militia, in addition to their philosophy, 

they also carry guns regularly, firearms. And, 
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as a matter of fact, many of them organize 

around going to the shooting range and going out 

in the country, shooting their guns and that 

kind of stuff and you have not equipped us to 

get involved in that area, to tell the truth. 

REP. JAMES: I guess I understand. 

That u/as a great answer. I told you this should 

be a movie. 

Okay. So I guess we are going to have 

to look for the State Police to try to ... 

MR. FLOYD: It is a good place to 

start. 

REP. JAMES: ... include their 

intelligence, to try to help in that regard. 

Okay. Is there anything else in terms 

of you think that we ought to do or can do that 

you haven't indicated or you may just have 

thought of? 

MR. FLOYD: Well, we will have some 

staff discussion and we will review some of the 

presentations and so forth that have been made. 

And we would like an opportunity, if we find an 

area that we would like to make recommendations 

in, we would like to be able to submit that to 

you, if that's okay. 
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REP. JAMES: I think so. As long as it 

is okay with the Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: That's fine with me. 

REP. JAMES: And I would just like to 

ask and request that if you would be willing to 

continue to work with the Committee as we 

continue to develop policies and strategies and 

share information. 

MR. FLOYD: Absolutely, absolutely. 

REP. JAMES: All right. Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Representative 

Manderino, do you have any questions? 

REP. MANDERINO: Yes. Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

I would pose the question that maybe, 

Mr. Floyd, you want to do what you just 

suggested to Representative James. And this may 

not be an issue that you can answer off the top 

of your head, but maybe need some staff dialogue 

and to come back with us with discussions. 

One of the things that — as I listen 

to your testimony and others — that really 

disturbs me about our ability to penetrate and 

change or redirect or whatever you want to talk, 
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whatever word I want to use, particularly the 

youthful activity. 

I mean, so much of the statistics are 

showing that there is growth among young people; 

that young people are more and more becoming the 

perpetrators of this activity; that education is 

a key to stopping this activity, sensitizing 

people to cultural differences and cultural 

diversity. And yet I don't — This is the 

political, this is where the political hot 

potatoe comes in. Yet there is very much a 

feeling within the political arena that all of 

this cultural diversity education, etc., in our 

schools is potentially a bad thing. 

And I am not making any judgment on 

people's concern about what values they want to 

instil in their children versus values they 

might feel that a cultural diversity curriculum 

might instil in their children is different than 

what they want to teach, but that is the 

reality, I think, of what is going on in the 

educational system vis-a-vis what should 

government's role be in this area? What should 

we be teaching our children? Should it been the 

three R's or should it be some of these other 
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cultural/social impacts? 

It really is a double — I don't know 

if double-edged sword is the right way to put 

it, but it really is a fine and delicate line 

that I think we are facing right now, in terms 

of educational curriculum, prescribing 

educational curriculum and yet wanting to attack 

this very serious problem with intimidation of 

people that are different than us. So maybe you 

want to spare yourself having to answer on this 

spot, unless you have already talked about this? 

MR. FLOYD: Let's talk about it. 

REP. MANDERINO: But I really would 

like some ideas on: how do we deal with both of 

those concerns, how do we deal with the 

legitimate concerns of families that are worried 

about personal values of their children, but yet 

acknowledge the real societal concerns and how 

things are acting themselves out in terms of the 

infringement of other's rights. 

MR. FLOYD: Well, I don't presume to 

have a complete answer to the whole subject, but 

let's break it up in this way now. Education is 

very important and education across racial or 

ethnic group lines, multiculturalism, all of 
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that is important for me to understand a little 

bit about you and you to understand something 

about me and my background. 

I would love to say to you that I felt 

,that education is the only thing that will work 

as it relates to this kind of situation. The 

truth of the matter is that education is a 

piece. But there are, some of these groups of 

individuals are not terribly interested in 

getting to know you. As a matter of fact, they 

think they know too much about you as a group 

now and so, therefore, they are putting distance 

between themselves and you or the group that 

they have identified and are then discussing 

them in very derogatory ways and they are not 

acceptable or receptive to education. So I 

think that we have to at least recognize that 

there are some individuals out there that are 

not really supporting that. 

The other thing is that I am not sure 

where we are headed when I listen to the 

rhetoric and the intolerance that is developing, 

as it relates to how I want to raise my child 

and I am hearing all kinds of narrowminded 

theories about what I want my child to learn 
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versus what I don't want him exposed to. And 

what I am saying, narrowminded in the sense that 

when they get over here to being adults and 

having to associate more and more with a 

multidimensional world, with some of the things 

that I am hearing that we are talking about, it 

seems to me that all of us are headed for some 

kind of trouble. 

I am not sure what it is going to look 

like 20 years from now, but the way, the things 

that we are saying that we want our kids to know 

and how we are going to guard what we think they 

should learn and so forth, without recognizing 

that, I mean, there is an expansion of 

everything right now and we ought to be 

expanding our knowledge based upon everybody and 

we are trying to narrow the base and that 

frightens me. 

MR. ANLIOT: If I could just add one 

dimension to it, as we look at the scene of 

schools from K to 12, that there seems to be an 

unbelievable tolerance of intolerance. That 

whether you speak about matters of race, 

religion, national origin, sexual orientation, I 

think the experience that we have seen over and 
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over in school districts is a reluctance on the 

part of the administration to see that kids are 

not harassed, even just that one particular 

focus. If the administration and teachers would 

see to it that no youngster, regardless of their 

race, religion, national origin, handicap, 

sexual preference, whatever it is, should be 

allowed to harass a fellow student. And we are 

continually suggesting that school districts 

recognize the crime of harassment which is going 

on and treat it as a crime as well as treat it 

as a subject of discipline in the school 

district. 

MR. FLOYD: There is an incident out in 

western Pennsylvania near Pittsburgh in which — 

itl has been in the newspapers fairly 

extensively, and our staff has been involved 

with it. But there was a white youngster who 

noticed that a group of other white youngsters 

were harassing a black youngster and he 

interceded and apparently tried to break it up. 

And he ultimately got into a fight and the 

administration suspended the white youngster who 

interceded on behalf of the black youngster, and 

not only suspended him from school, but also had 
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him fined $300. And of the other youngsters 

that were involved that did the harassing, they 

came back to school the next day. 

The youngster that got suspended, the 

white youngster, and fined, he committed suicide 

and the parents are blaming the school principal 

and superintendent and so forth for their son's 

death. And there is an ongoing debate out there 

that they have had some community meetings on 

it. 

But the point that I am making is 

simply that we do not always want to draw the 

line and say we are not going to tolerate this 

in our school, we are not going to tolerate this 

in our workplace and so we see people 

distributing literature, they make all kinds of 

statements about people and sometimes the 

leadership doesn't always come- forward and say 

let's put a stop to this and the words become 

deeds and the deeds become fights and the fights 

become gangs and back and forth. And we have 

just got to, T think, provide some leadership 

and direction here. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: One more question, 

Representative James. 
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REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

What county are you referring to in 

this last incident, do you know? 

MR. FLOYD: This was the school 

district — the county or the school district? 

REP. JAMES: The county or school 

district, whichever you are familiar with. 

Well, we can find out. But anyway ... 

MR. FLOYD: I can get that for you. 

REP. JAMES: Okay. I just think that 

is sad and terrible to hear, but that goes to 

show why the need for what we are doing now. 

MR. FLOYD: I can send you some of the 

clippings on it. 

REP. JAMES: Pardon me? 

MR. FLOYD: I can send you some of the 

clippings on it. 

REP. JAMES: Right, I would appreciate 

that if you would send that so, you know, we can 

share it with the Committee members. 

I just want to ask you, as you were 

just discussing, I just want to ask you one 

brief little thing. Have you been hearing, 

basically since you are closely related to 

dealing with concerns from the community and 
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from other agencies, have you been hearing about 

the increasing need of people, hate groups were 

planning for racial wars? 

MS. VAN DYKE: Increasingly, we hear 

that verbage. It is time to prepare for the 

impending racial holy war, particularly from 

those groups that use religion as a 

justification for bigotry and violence based on 

bigotry. Yes, we do hear that wording. 

Pennsylvania has considerable Aryan 

Nation and Christian Identity influence and that ,< 

is the kind of verbage that they use a lot. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, ladies 

and gentlemen, I appreciate you coming here, and 

we will be calling on you again shortly. Thank 

you very much. 

MR. FLOYD: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: The next one to give 

testimony is William Borbridge, Philadelphia 

Bomb Disposal Unit. 

Thank you for coming, Officer 

Borbridge. I know you have waited very 

patiently here. It has been a long day. I hope 
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none of those are live. > 

REP. HORSEY: Mr. Chairman, is it safe 

to take his testimony, right? 

MR. BORBRIDGE: I know it is late in 

the day. I will try to be brief, but speak 

slowly. 

REP. HENNESSEY: He learns quickly, 

doesn't he. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: That's a task. You 

may go ahead. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: I am sure 

Representative James can tell you how 

wonderfully comfortable these dress uniforms 

are, also. 

All of the items you see in front of me 

ar!e not bombs. It does not matter what they 
i 

look like, they are not bombs. I can leave any 

one of these anywhere in this building and as 

long as I didn't say this is a bomb, I would not 

have committed any crime. 

Chairman Schuler, Members of the Task 

Force on Hate Crimes, Terrorism and Arson, thank 

you for inviting me here today to speak to you. 

Before I begin, I would like to publicly thank 

Representative Dennis O'Brien, Representative 
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Hennessey, and the other representatives who 

introduced House Bill 2484 which if passed would 

make it a crime to place one of these hoax bombs 

anywhere in this building or anywhere else in 

the Commonwealth. 

What is the difference between a real 

bomb and a hoax bomb? One will kill you, the 

other will only scare you. One contains 

explosives, the other only looks like it 

contains explosives. One will cause police and 

firefighters to respond and evacuate everyone 

from the surrounding area, the other ... will 

cause police and firefighters to respond and 

evacuate everyone from the surrounding area. If 

apprehended, the builder of the real bomb is 

charged with a variety of state and federal 

violations; if convicted, the builder of a real 

bomb may go to prison for life. If apprehended, 

the builder of the hoax bomb is charged with ... 

nothing. That's correct, in Pennsylvania there 

is no'law that prevents someone from 

constructing a device that resembles in 

appearance and external qualities an explosive 

or incendiary device. 

The Pennsylvania House Judiciary 
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Committee now has before it House Bill 2484 

which proposes to amend Title 18 (Crimes and 

Offenses) of the Pennsylvania Consolidated 

Statutes, providing for facsimile bombs. If 

this law is passed, it would make it a crime for 

any person to knowingly manufacture, sell, 

purchase, transport, possess or use a facsimile 

bomb with the intent to do any of the following: 

1. Terrify, intimidate, threaten or 

harass another individual. 

2. Cause alarm or reaction on the part 

of any public or volunteer organization that 

deals with emergencies involving danger to life 

or property, or causes the reaction of any law 

enforcement organization. 

If passed, anyone caught violating this 

law will be charged with a misdemeanor of the 

second degree. Similar laws already exist in 

the states of New Jersey, Arizona, California, 

Colorado, Georgia, Maryland and Texas. The 

State of New York just recently passed its own 

Hoax Law. 

Let me give you an idea of what is 

involved when any suspicious device is 

discovered, the following is a brief description 
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of how the City of Philadelphia responds to a 

suspected bomb: 

* Any time a suspicious item is 

discovered, all emergency vehicles cease radio 

communications in the area of the suspected 

item. This is to prevent any radio frequency 

energy from setting off the bomb. Electric 

blasting caps are sensitive to stray currents, 

static electricity and electro-magnetic 

radiation. All other wireless communications 

are also shut down (this includes cellular 

phones and the press). 

* All civilian and emergency service 

personnel are evacuated at least 100 yards away 

from the suspicious device. If the bomb is 

located inside a multiple story building, the 

floor the device is on, the floor above and the 

floor below, are evacuated. If the bomb is 

located in a residential area, the house 

involved and the surrounding houses are 

evacuated. These evacuations occur regardless 

of the time of day or weather conditions. Any 

roads, rail lines, airports that are within the 

evacuation perimeter are shut down and rerouted. 

* A command post is set up and land 
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line communications are established with police 

radio operations. 

* Depending upon the location of the 

bomb, it may be necessary to shut off certain 

utilities (electric, gas, water or phone). 

* On all bomb related assignments, the 

following emergency personnel are dispatched: 

- Several patrol officers (the quantity 

depends on the size of the area to be evacuated) 

and a patrol supervisor. 

- An investigator (or detective) and an 

investigative supervisor from the area of 

occurrence. 

- The commanding officer from the 

district or precinct of occurrence. 

- A high ranking police official (in 

Philadelphia, the Chief Inspector) to act as a 

scene commander. 

- Firefighting personnel are 

dispatched. The following is the minimum 

required: 

] engine vehicle which has 4 

firefighters on board. 

1 ladder vehicle which has five 

firefighters. 
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1 rescue vehicle with two emergency 

medical technicians. 

1 fire chief and his driver. 

- And the Bomb Disposal Unit (or in 

Philadelphia, the Ordinance Disposal Unit 

response). Anywhere from 3 to 5 hazardous 

device technicians respond. 

It should be noted that all the 

emergency personnel respond to the location of 

the suspicious item using their emergency lights 

and sirens. 

All of these personnel are dispatched 

and all of these procedures are employed every 

time a suspect item is found. These procedures 

are followed by the Philadelphia Police and Fire 

Departments. However, most of the public safety 

agencies in Pennsylvania follow similar 

guidelines. Many of these other agencies do not 

have full-time fire departments. Few have 

full-time bomb squads. The Philadelphia Bomb 

Disposal Unit has responded to assignments in 

Bucks, Montgomery, Chester and Delaware 

Counties. On some of these occasions, the 

residents and emergency personnel have waited 

hours for the bomb squad to arrive because of 



319 

the distance. Whenever these necessary 

precautions are implemented, the citizens in the 

affected communities are inconvenienced. Many 

commercial establishments lose business; people 

are ordered to leave their homes, schools, 

churches, even sections of hospitals have been 

evacuated. 

Every bomb disposal unit in 

Pennsylvania treats every suspicious device or 

package as if it were a real bomb. All 

suspicious items are real bombs until proven 

otherwise. Depending upon the nature of the 

assignment, it may be necessary to use a robot 

to investigate a device. Sometimes conditions 

exist that don't allow the robot to be utilized. 

When this occurs, a bomb tech will put on an 
i 

80-pound bomb suit and walk up on the suspicious 

package. These suits offer a greater degree of 

protection than a police uniform but, they are 

hot, heavy, constricting and offer poor 

visibility. They also do not come with gloves. 

The bomb technician may then x-ray the item or 

open it using a water disrupter or a variety of 

other remote methods. It may even be necessary 

to counter charge the device using explosives. 
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Even though every is made to ensure safety on a 

scene, the use of this equipment and materials 

subjects members of bomb squads and surrounding 

personnel to certain risks. At the FBI 

Hazardous Devices School (where we are all 

trained) in Huntsville, Alabama, a Delaware 

State Trooper was killed when a water disrupter 

he was training with accidentally went off. 

The fact that an individual can build a 

facsimile bomb, cause a reaction, and not be 

charged with any violation, surprises a lot of 

people, especially law enforcement officers. 

Some of the people who have built or placed 

these devices have been apprehended and charged 

with certain violations; however, in 

Pennsylvania, these charges do not apply to the 

crime. 

For example: in Pennsylvania, in order 

to be charged with Subsection 2706, Terroristic 

Threats, a person must write or say that they 

have a bomb. The mere presence of the fake bomb 

is not considered a threat. Another charge that 

does not apply to facsimile bombs is Subsection 

908, Prohibited Offensive Weapons. The term 

facsimile bomb does not appear in its 
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definition. In order to be a prohibited 

offensive weapon, and item must be capable of 

inflicting serious bodily injury. Inflicting 

fear is not part of this law. The charges of 

Criminal Mischief, Harassment, Disorderly 

Conduct and Possessing Instruments of Crime have 

all been applied to persons possessing hoax 

devices but, the specific wording in all of 

these laws does not include facsimile bombs. 

In Philadelphia, there were 16 hoax 

devices recovered in 1994 and 31 hoax devices 

recovered in 1995. As of this date, the 

Philadelphia Bomb Disposal Unit has responded to 

14 assignments involving hoax devices this year. 

I am not sure of recording capabilities or 

priorities of other agencies. Many of these 
i 

items, once they are found to be hoax devices, 

don't even get numbers (we call them at the 

Police Department, an incident report) because 

there was no crime, it was just a fake bomb. 

Every time emergency personnel respond to one of 

these devices, the citizens of Pennsylvania are 

placed in danger. Not from the fake bomb 

itself, but from the conditions that exist as a 

result of the device. Every one of us has 
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experienced the stress of having emergency 

vehicles rush past. Often the lights and sirens 

create confusion and occasionally cause 

accidents. The operators of these emergency 

vehicles are trained to respond to all 

emergencies as safely as possible, but they need 

to get on location quickly. Delays sometimes 

can cost lives. It cannot be determined if a 

bomb is real or not until after the bomb squad 

investigates; therefore, the response to all 

bomb-related emergencies is the same. Another 

hazard to the public is that when all of these 

police, firefighters and medical resuce people 

are on the scene of a hoax device, they can't 

respond to any other emergency. 

Many hoax devices would be real bombs 

exempt for one thing: they don't contain 

explosives. Although this is the part of the 

bomb that kills, it is usually the easiest 

component to incorporate into a device. Fusing 

systems, timing delays, tamper switches and 

initiators are much harder to construct; 

however, without explosives, it is not a bomb. 

If it is not a bomb, it is not a crime. A 

length of pipe sealed at both ends with end caps 
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that has tu/o batteries attached, wires leading 

from the batteries inside to a bridge wire is 

not a bomb without an explosive filler. 

I can't tell you if this is a bomb or 

not (indicating). This pipe was recovered from 

an incident that we responded to. Pipe bombs 

are the most common bombs encountered by law 

enforcement agencies in the United States. The 

filler is usually a black powder or a smokeless 

powder. I can't see inside this to tell if it 

has the powder, so I treat this like a real! 

bomb. 

In the words of an explosive 

enforcement officer for the Bureau of Alcohol, 

Tobacco and Firearms, All you have here is a 

club. Most law enforcement officers involved 

with the investigation of bombs are frustrated 

by their inability to prosecute the makers of 

these hoax devices. 

I wish I could have everyone in here 

put on an 80-pound bomb suit and investigate a 

suspicious package that I constructed. Maybe 

for every 99 fake bombs I make, I'd throw in a 

real bomb. Ninety-nine times out of a hundred, 

any one of us could walk up and kick the svjspect 
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item and nothing bad would happen. But there 

would always be that one time. That one time is 

what confronts a bomb technician every time he 

or she approaches a suspicious item. The fact 

that it wasn't a real bomb doesn't make our 

hearts beat any slower, doesn't make the bomb 

suit any less wet from sweat. Usually they will 

say, no big deal, just another hoax. 

Some of these devices may look like 

jokes to some people. I have heard people say 

that they should have ACME BOMB companies 

stenciled on the side like in the Road Runner 

cartoons. But how would you feel if you found 

one of these things on the front steps of your 

church or synagogue; or outside your house is 

you moved into a neighborhood that doesn't want 

your kind living there; or in front of your 

business that provides a controversial service 

or maybe makes an unpopular product? Without a 

verbal or written threat, no crime has occurred 

in the eyes of the law. So, you tell your 

spouse that it is just some sick joke; you tell 

your children that it was just a pretend bomb, 

no one would put a real bomb here; you laugh 

about it over coffee or lunch, but I bet it is a 
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nervous laugh. 

How would you like to be a firefighter 

that after evacuating a whole block of people at 

three in the morning in the winter, tells them, 

it's okay, folks, you can go back to sleep now, 

it wasn't a real bomb? How would you like to be 

the police officer who catches the practical 

joker that placed the fake bomb, only to find 

out that the joker can't be charged because he 

hasn't committed any crime? 

The press is usually quick to jump onto 

stories that involve bombs. Many members of 

bomb squads are on a first name basis with 

reporters and camera crews. Once the press 

finds out that the bomb wasn't real, they often 

pack up and leave, no live at five, no film at 
i 

eleven, no story. No story except for the 

emergency personnel that responded, rolled out 

hoses, pulled out stretchers and put on bomb 

suits. No stories except for the people who 

have had their homes, their schools, their 

businesses or places of worship disrupted. No 

story, just another fake bomb. The Philadelphia 

Police Department and the Fraternal Order of 

Police fully support passage of House Bill 2484. 



326 

The Executive Committee of the Pennsylvania 

District Attorney's Association unanimously 

voted to support it also. House Bill 2484, 

banning facsimile bombs is not a big law, but it 

is a law that does not exist now in 

Pennsylvania. It is not controversial. No one 

is going to lose their job if it is passed. 

But, it will give law enforcement officers and 

the courts the authority to arrest and prosecute 

the people who violate it. 

Thank you for your time and attention. 

I would like also to thank two former members of 

the Philadelphia Bomb Squad for coming here 

today on their own time to support this bill: my 

father, William Borbridge, Jr., who was the 

founding member of our unit; and Captain William 

Markert, former commanding officer of the 

Ordinance Disposal Unit. I have learned from 

these men that, once you are a bomb tech, you 

never really get explosives out of your blood. 

The other members and supervisors of my unit 

would also have liked to have been here today, 

but they had to work. Also, most of them would 

rather face a bomb than face an audience. 

Again, I would like to thank 
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Representative O'Brien, who researched and 

introduced this bill after receiving only one 

phone call from me, and I don't even live in his 

district. 

» I would be happy to try to answer any 

questions that you may have. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, Officer. 

Questions? Representative Horsey. 

REP. HORSEY: Just one, real quick. I 

support the legislation that is being introduced 

in this area and I also see the connection 

betu/een your testimony and previous testimony 

and; that is, people have a right to be free 

from fear (A). And (B) is — I don't remember 

the Supreme Court Justice — I think it was 

Ho'lmes who had said, do people have the right to 
i 

holler fire in the stadium? And the answer is 

no. 

You know, people have a right to be 

free from fear. And that is the significance of 

your testimony, the testimony previous, and I 

support the legislation. 

MR. BORGRIDGE: Thank you, sir. 

I would also like to comment: I have 

heard all the testimony today, and I wouldn't 
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begin to pretend to know the horrible problems 

that you are facing in trying to resolve these 

hate crimes, but before you is a piece of 

legislation that at least will maybe touch on a 

part of that problem. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Tough questions and 

tu/o of them are related. 

Representative Manderino. 

REP. MANDERTNO: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

My question actually, I want to thank 

the officer for coming and for his visual aids. 

I appreciate it. My question was actually for 

staff. And if I could get Mr. Mann's attention 

just for a minute. 

Am I correct in my reading of the bill 

and the bill analysis that this is proposing a 

second degree misdemeanor and that if the 

incendiary device was also inside, that is now 

currently a first degree misdemeanor, would be 

my first question? 

And then my second question is — you 

can get me these answers later — am I correct 

in assuming that with House Bill 2484, the 

possession and use of the facsimile bomb is 
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still a specific intent crime? And maybe we can 

get some clarification on that later. 

MR. MANN: I think I can answer your 

question in both parts. 

Yes, Section 908 would prohibit 

offensive weapons, including bombs, but does not 

specificallly delineate facsimile bombs. That 

is a misdemeanor in the first degree. 

To your second question, I believe the 

officer's testimony addressed it, in that you 

don't have to, under this legislation, make an 

overt threat as you would to be prosecuted under 

say terroristic threats. 

The leaving of the bomb — let's use a 

hypothetical — the leaving of a bomb at a place 

of! worship, dependent upon the totality of 
i 

circumstances, looking at everything involved, 

who left the bomb, where they left it, how they 

left it and when they left it, you could use 

that to infer or to put together that case for 

the intent to terrify. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Perhaps I could also 

help out. There is no way that I am an 

attorney, but I have been on a number of these 

cases and it seems to be the stumbling block 
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always appears that: in proving, its the burden 

of the Commonwealth to proof intent in a lot of 

these charges that they would like to apply, but 

the term facsimile bomb appears nowhere in any 

of these statutes and that is the problem. It 

seems the court would like to, it seems almost 

obvious of what the person did and what they 

caused; and yet, the defense attorney, 

rightfully so, says, Your Honor, show me in the 

book where it says facsimile bomb, show me a 

definition. 

REP. MANDERINO: Okay. So it is not — 

And I didn't mean to ignore your, that you might 

have an answer. I am actually sitting here 

saying, I understand where you are coming from, 

it makes sense so long as you are not asking me 

to also remove a showing of intent. And I don't 

think you are, by the language here, offenses 

defined, a person has to knowingly manufacture, 

sell, purchase, transport, possess or use a 

facsimile bomb with the intent to do any of the 

following: terrify, intimidate, threaten, harass 

or cause alarm or reaction. 

So you have to, I have to have, even 

though there is no way in heck that I could set 
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that off, if I did it with the intention of 

causing everything that you have to do, then you 

could charge me; but, if I was a teen-ager who 

was going to play an April Fool's joke on their 

friends at school and my intent was never to 

cause that kind of public alarm but somehow or 

another somebody found the box and there was 

that public alarm, does this law distinguish? 

That's my question. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: I have heard people put 

swastikas on places as a practical joke, too, 

and they didn't mean any harm. If you are 

proving intent or I believe it says that it 

causes the reaction on the part of any 

organization. 

REP. MANDERINO: But you have to intend 

to cause that. I am reading it to say that a 

person has to intend to cause the alarm or 

reaction. 

Well, I have my answer. Quite frankly, 

I am comfortable with the language as it is. I 

thought that you, in your testimony, were going 

beyond where the language of the bill was, in 

the definitions, so maybe it is just an issue of 

semantics. 
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MR. BORBRTDGE: I apologize if I gave 

that impression. 

REP. MANDERINO: Thank you. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Just one question, 

Officer. I am sure, in Philadelphia, you have 

some fiscal figures on this, every time you are 

called out. And this is a list of equipment and 

personnel as u/ell. Do you have a cost figure on 

that? 

MR. BORBRIDGE: No, sir, I don't have a 

cost because the people that respond in 

Philadelphia are on duty at the time that they 

are called out. However, specifically u/ith my 

unit, sometimes the personnel aren't on duty at 

the time. Sometimes they have to be called in 

from home, in u/hich case they are put on an 

overtime status, so that would an initial cost. 

As to u/hat the wear and tear is on 

equipment and vehicles, no, I don't have those 

figures. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: It appears to me 

that it might be sizeable u/ith — according u/ith 

u/hat u/e have here. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Yes. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Just one other 

question. There was a situation in my own 

county where a bomb, a big bomb like this was 

placed in the stage of a high school and they 

had to evacuate the school. And I think they 

called in Indianatown Gap Bomb Disposal group to 

come down. That took time. They had to come 

the whole way from Indiantown Gap to where my 

school is located. Now, under present law, we 

cannot do anything for that child? I mean, for 

the purpose of dispelling him. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Well, I would love to 

be able to do something with the existing laws. 

I mean, I don't know that we necessarily need 

more laws all the time, but. And I have been 

wilth the Bomb Disposal Unit or Ordinance 

Disposal Unit for 10 years now, I haven't won 

one of these cases yet. I am sorry, it is not 

my job to win. I have testified on numerous 

such cases, I have never seen anyone prosecuted 

because solely on possession of a facsimile 

bomb. It has always been the note that's been 

attached to it or the declaration that they have 

made when they brought it in that causes the 

crime to occur. 
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CHAIRMAN SCHULER: This is a situation 

where the bomb has been placed and then ... 

(inaudible). 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Well, I don't really 

know you because ... and, again, u/e are back 

with intent and someone could easily say, oh, 

gees, I didn't mean to do that. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Okay. We need law. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Yes, we do. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Mr. James. 

REP. JAMES: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

I just wanted to comment. It seems 

that from the correspondence that is related to 

your testimony, and by your work being on the 

bomb squad for 10 years, because I had a friend, 

Sergeant Blackman (phonetic), who was in that 

unit ... 

MR. BORBRIDGE: He taught me mostly 

everything I know, sir. 

REP. JAMES: He will be glad to hear 

that. 

... but, anyway, it was your, you came 

up with this idea that this needed to be, this 

was a loophole in the law. And if so, I just 

want to commend you for bringing it to the 
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attention of the people that you did. 

And I don't see any problems, in terms 

of the Legislature supporting that loophole. 

Because as the rise in terrorism and hate 

activity is increasing, we need to close all the 

loopholes that we can. So I just want to 

commend you for your effort and then thank you 

(and you are the second generation) and your 

father for the work that would cause you to be 

in the Department. Thank you. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Thank you, sir. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

Mr. Hennessey. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Officer Borbridge, thank you for coming 

back today and for your presentation yesterday 

as well. 

House Bill 2484, as it is written, 

doesn't specifically cover such things as drugs, 

putting a bomb in the mail. Is that something 

that would be covered by federal law? 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Yes, sir, I believe the 

Postal Inspection Service, especially explosive 

devices in the mail, that would come under their 
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purview. As for a hoax device in the mail ... 

REP. HENNESSEY: Yes. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: ... I am not sure as to 

what their regulations are, but I would imagine, 

again, their hands are probably tied on that. 

You open the box and it — In fact, some of 

these items or similar items are sold as desk 

ornaments. But if you sent one to someone and 

they open up the box and maybe were afraid but 

it didn't hurt them, I don't know whether they 

would be charged on it. 

REP. HENNESSEY: The second question 

is, what about the delivery services? We don't 

deal specifically with the U.S. Mail anymore. 

We have UPS and Federal Express and any number 

of others. Do you know whether federal law 

covers them and whether it, you know, yes, yes, 

this is what we should extend a bit, the 

language of this statute to cover that, you 

know, the delivery of a facsimile bomb to the 

UPS people because, as you know, as you say, 

they then deliver it, and you said the assault 

takes place at that point when somebody opens 

the package and is terrified? 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Well, I don't know if 
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the word transport would cover that in this 

case, but it might be to mail or to deliver. 

I do know that in the case of UPS and 

Federal Express when you send a package through 

,that service, there is information that you fill 

out about yourself as the sender which might 

prohibit someone from committing that crime, 

knowing that they are giving that information, 

so you give false information. But that would 

probably be added, a good thing to add, too, if 

the specific law didn't cover mailing somebody 

something to terrify them. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Okay. Perhaps we can 

have staff meeting Junior, to take a look to see 

whether or not we have, we need the coverage, as 

fa'r as that kind of situation. 
i 

I think normally, certainly bombs, 

placing a bomb in the federal mail, in the U.S. 

Postal Service, is a crime. But whether or not 

placing a facsimile bomb in the U.S. Mail is a 

crime, I don't know. Maybe we can get the 

answer to that. 

The second thing was whether or not in 

delivery, even getting into some other kind of 

delivery service is covered by the federal 
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statute, whether we should put some language in 

here to deal with that situation. Maybe the 

staff can give us an answer to that as well. 

MR. BORBRIDGE: Well, the legal term of 

transport or ... that may include mailing, but I 

am not aware of any. 

REP. HENNESSEY: Okay. Thank you, Mr. 

Chairman. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Any other questions? 

(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: All right. I call 

the meeting to conclusion here. And I will 

thank everyone for your patience and time and 

traveling here. I thank you again for being 

patient and waiting here. And there will 

probably be another hearing, maybe in the 

Philadelphia area, the time and place will be 

established at a later time. 

REP. JAMES: Mr. Chairman, if I could 

just make a brief comment. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Go ahead, 

Representative James. 

REP. JAMES: I would just like to thank 

everyone for testifying. I thank Chairman 
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Schuler for convening the Task Force to have 

these hearings. 

I think that, like they say, the 

charity starts at home. And I think that one of 

the problems that u/e must recognize is that 

there is a problem of hate crimes, rising hate 

crimes, hate activity and racism. And u/e need 

to start here in our ou/n House of 

Representatives in terms of establishing a 

process to establish a professional code of 

conduct for members and employees of the House 

of Representatives. We need to deal with 

religious intolerance or any discriminatory 

policies or practices that should not be 

tolerated. And that, if the House fails to take 

these immediate measures, it is allowing hatred 

and division to reign throughout this 

Commonwealth. And that is, if we don't provide 

the leadership that as public policymakers we 

need to provide, then we are failing in our own 

mi ssion. 

So it is clear from the evidence 

presented here today that there is a strong need 

for the continuation of these hearings. I want 

to thank Chairman Schuler for indicating that 
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there will be additional hearings. And that, I 

at least hope that they'll be in Philadelphia 

and we will be able to, probably be able to 

assist in the site selection, on identifying any 

witnesses. 

I think as relates to the Municipal 

Police Officer's Education and Training 

Commission, based on what happened today, they 

must implement mandatory in-service cultural 

diversity or racial sensitivity training. 

I think in terms of the State Police, 

they need to develop a specialized unit of 

officers that are trained in racial or hate 

related incidents and crime. And these State 

Police should learn from better training 

measures so they can educate the community, 

learn how to classify a document in hate 

activity crime in accordance with federal 

regulations, and develop an outreach strategy to 

the community at large. 

Teaching certifications, I think that 

testimony rendered today speaks directly to the . 

lack of cultural diversity training by both our 

students and our educators. And to this end, I 

strongly recommend that as part of our teachers' 
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education, our teachers must be taught co-racial 

and co-sexual diversity. Simply put: if you 

educate teachers, they, in turn, can assist the 

family and we educating our children. 

Now, Mr. Chairman, just for the record, 

I just want to make sure that, there were some 

organization groups that submitted testimony 

that could not be here and I just wanted to make 

sure that they would be Included in the record. 

The materials from the Urban League of 

Metropolitan Harrisburg; the different newspaper 

articles (that is on the table); the submitted 

statement by Philadelphia Black Clergy & 

Vicinity, which includes a letter by the wife of 

the police officer that had the rocks thrown in 

their window a couple of days ago; and the 

submitted testimony that we have for the 

Schiller Institute; and the video. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

REP. HORSEY: Mr. Chairman. I just 

want to thank the Chairman for being tolerant. 

That is a little play on words. 

CHAIRMAN SCHULER: Thank you, 

Representative Horsey. 

Thank you, Representative dames. 
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The meeting is adjourned. 

(Whereupon, the public hearing was 

adjourned at 5:10 p.m.) 
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